

The World's Largest Open Access Agricultural & Applied Economics Digital Library

This document is discoverable and free to researchers across the globe due to the work of AgEcon Search.

Help ensure our sustainability.

Give to AgEcon Search

AgEcon Search
http://ageconsearch.umn.edu
aesearch@umn.edu

Papers downloaded from **AgEcon Search** may be used for non-commercial purposes and personal study only. No other use, including posting to another Internet site, is permitted without permission from the copyright owner (not AgEcon Search), or as allowed under the provisions of Fair Use, U.S. Copyright Act, Title 17 U.S.C.

California Department of Food and Agriculture

Agricultural Commissioners' Crop Reports

Ventura County 1956-1958

California County Agricultural Commissioners' Reports from the California Department of Food and Agriculture. This collection consists of annual crop and livestock data from each of the 58 California Counties. The collection covers 1915-1981; digitization of the rest of the collection is forthcoming.

This digitization project was funded by the Giannini Foundation of Agricultural Economics, http://giannini.ucop.edu/.

The work was completed by the staff of the Giannini Foundation Library, University of California, Berkeley, http://are.berkeley.edu/library/. Please contact the Library to consult the originals.

VENTURA COUNTY

ANNUAL

CROP STATISTICS

AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER

A G R I C U L T U R A L C O M M I S S I O N E R COUNTY OF VENTURA, CALIFORNIA

A N N U A L R E P O R T YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 1956

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Lester A. Price - Chairman

A. C. Ax

C. H. Andrews

E. L. Carty

J. N. Appleton

DEPARTMENT PERSONNEL

COMMISSIONER
Deputy Commissioner John L. Schall Deputy Commissioner Harry E. Bronson Deputy Commissioner Paul B. Travis
Deputy Commissioner
Vacuum Fumigation
Vacuum Fumigation Albert Bicker
Vacuum Fumigation
Inspector II, Ventura
Inspector II. Oxnard
TT MoomarkeSimio o s o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o
TT 0105
THE THOUSE (Part of Year)
T Fallmore Bardsdale
TT Compatible and one one one of the order
TT Santa Paula Entomologist
TT Company for Fruit Fly
T Wood & Rodent, Santa Paula
Tured & Redent. Santa Paula
T Wood & Rodent, Camarillo
T. Wood & Rodent Moorpark Simi
A*d-
Agricultural Aldes
Account Clerk
Record Clerk II (Part of Year)
Record Clerk II (Fart of Lear)

CONTENTS

Pag	e
Quarantine	1.
Treatments	2
Nursery Inspection	3
Plant Disease Inspection	4
Field and Orchard Inspection	5
Field Crops	7
Biological Control of Insects	8
Seed Inspection	8
Pest Control	9
Materials Used in Pest Control	0.
Port Inspection	.1
Tomato Seed Certification	1
Inspection of Citrus Fruit Shipped to Florida 1	1
Standardization	.2
Apiary Inspection	.3
Rodent Control	.3
Weed Control	-5
Surveys	.6
Financial Statement	
Annual Chan Panant 1056	

ANNUAL REPORT TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

COUNTY OF VENTURA

AND

THE DIRECTOR

STATE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

1956

We submit the annual report of the activities of the Agricultural Commissioner's office for the year of 1956.

The Commissioner's office is charged with the enforcement of state laws, county regulations and local restrictions relative to the agricultural industry. The enforcement of the laws and regulations is not only a benefit to the growers of our county and state, but serves to protect all individuals who purchase or the laws agricultural commodities.

Our daties are varied and are constantly being increased due to new laws and demand: by the public. The principal activities included in this report are plant quarantine, nursery inspection, plant disease inspection, field and orchard inspection, port inspection, seed inspection, standardization inspection of fruits, vegetables, mats, honey, eggs and poultry meat, weed control, rodent control, surveys for new pests, general surveys, apiary inspection, and compilation of aggregatural statistics.

We have lost several members of our staff and have been unable to recruit qualified persons to fill these vacancies. This loss of personnel, together with an intreased work load, has thrown an extra burden on the remainder of the staff, and in many cases, has required overtime to keep up with the work.

QUARANTINE

One of the most important phases of our work is the enforcement of plant quarantines. Quarantine is basically our first line of defense against the dissemination of serious insects and diseases. Many serious insects not now known to be present in California sould, if introduced, cause a tremendous expense to the state as well as additional costs to the growers, large losses of important crops and in turn make higher prices to the consumers who purchase these necessary agricultural products. Increased population, increased planting, and fast transportation are some of the factors that make quarantine measures more important, and at the same time more difficult.

Quarantine inspections of all plant material entering the county, both from within the state and from cutside the state are required by law. Inspections are made daily at all post offices, express offices, freight line offices, and all other receiving points. Good cooperation has been offered by all persons handling these shipments by holding them for inspection. Any material found arriving in viciation of state or fideral quarantines or infested material is properly handled

to insure protection to agriculture. All citrus fruits which are offered for retail sale are held and inspected for serious insect pests. All shipments of nursery stock arriving at the retail nurseries are held for inspection before being released.

The following is a summary of the quarantine work during the year 1956:

INTERSTATE QUARANTINE

		and these programmes about these case which the																	1,422
Mc	ΔŤ	shipments inspected	0	o	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		921,690
	•	- ANDROCTED	•	•	- ^	•	0	•		τ,	~	**	-						18
No.	0.7	shipments rejected	_		_		۰	ò	٥	•		ö	0	0	0	0	0	0	245
No.	OI.	Surbments releases	"		•							0		Q.	0	ò	0	0	
No.	٥f	plants rejected	0	٥	ø	. 0	0	O	•			-		4.			0		1,404
No.	c f	shipments passed .	0	O	0	Q	0	0	0	٥	. 0	40	Ü		ŭ		_		921,445
		was special and			•	a	0	0	٥	0	ø	ο.	. 4	u		•	-	-	344
	^			- 24	^	•	0	٥	. 0	0	•	O	·	٠,		-			6,932
NC o	ÓΤ	tons of grain			_			۰	o	۰		٥	0	0	0	0	٥	0	عروون
No.	ΰÍ	fous or grann o o o	0	. 0	. 0	٠	٠,	_											

Plant material was rejected for the following reasons:

Ozonium Root Rot - 2; Armored Scale - 4; Citrus White Fly - 5; Plum Curculio & Apple Maggot - 4; Chestnut Bark Disease - 1.

Grain infested with primary noxious weed seed was required to be cleaned or milled before being released.

INTRASTATE QUARANTINE

																			9.1160)
Ma a	of shipments of plants ins	inspected	0	n	0	0	0	Ó	n	0	0	. •	Ó	o	0	0	0	0	30 672 8)	3
14O " 6	T SHIPmorres	and the second							١.		0	0	ó	0	•	0	0	•	TA SOTE SOL	, m
																				(
																				R
NO.	T SITT DIVE	antad .	_				0		0	ö	0	0	ò	0	n	0	0	0	2 24	
No.	of plants re	lacran o o	0	ь	u			_	-		_	_	_					0	9,36	2
Mc.	of plants red of shipments of plants par	passed .	0	Ò		0	0	0	۰	0	0	0		٠	•	_			19612.50	1
	CONTRACTOR SERVICES	mean	-	•	•		0	•		U	u	•	-	-					4.4	o
No.	or basers bas	3554 6 0 0	Ü		-				_	_	_			0	0	á	0	o	- 00	7
																				1
		A- W. 11. 100	_	-	•	~	•		a	•	•	•	•						· ••	
MOO	Of COITS AT P.			-	-			_	_				o	0	0	٥	0	Ó		-
No o	of tons of g of shipments	or nay o	0	0	0	0	0		. •	٧	~				_				1.3	,1,
M.	of tens of h	AV	. 0	Ð	0	ø	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	o	.0	0	0	۰	٠		
MCO	OT COMP. OF THE																			
																		2 ~.	ما اند	

The following were rejected and held until treatment was applied:

THE TESTING	-																				1,154
No. of shipment				_	_	_			0		ö	. 0	49	٥.	0	0	0	0	0	0	
No. of snipment	್ ೦	 , 0	0	0:	O	·	٧,	٠	•	-		_	1					o.	•		409,107
No. of plants	0 0	 , 0	0	0	Ó	•	0	0	0	0	0	0	U	U	•	•	-			•	
																		_	_		9 ₉ 355

TREATMENTS

County policy requires treatment by fumigation of all citrus and walnut trees, or their propagative parts, before planting. All plants infested with serious insect pests are treated at the county fumatorium to insure freedom from insects and then released.

We are well equipped to do this work at a low cost to the grower and yet insure him of insect free planting material. The county maintains a HCN vacuum chamber, a methyl bromide vacuum chamber, an atmospheric methyl bromide chamber and a circulating oil dripping vat.

The following is a summary of the treatment work done by the Commissioner's office during the year:

VACUUM FUMIGATION (HCN)

Citrus Fruit (boxes)	78 " 3 " 2 " 35 " 22 "	0 # 0 0 6 0 6 0 0 0 0 0	6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	274 221, 443 5, 264 142 965 205 114, 490 400 27
Citrus Trees	 1 lot 34 " 1 " 1 "			a o o o o o o o o	28 52,251 3 2
Seedlings		0 0	0 0	0 0 0	23,000 2 1,862

NURSERY INSPECTION

Nursery stock moving into the county must be held for inspection at time of entry. During the year, quarterly inspections are made of all nurseries. During these inspections all adjoining properties are also inspected. When infestations are found in nurseries, they must be controlled or erradicated before stock is allowed to be moved. This is done to help protect the nurseries from infestations or recurring infestations. All such clean up measures are under direct supervision of the Dapartment.

Annidedia aurantii, a serious pest of citrus, was found in one nursery in 1956. Eradication of this pest is required. All hosts were vacuum fumigated with HCN at the county fumatorium and all other stock in the nursery was sprayed with the required pest control material. An infestation of the same scale was found in an adjoining yard on a plant that had been brought into the county without inspection. The infested host was removed and burned. All remaining hosts received a thorough spray treatment with oil and malathion. Reinspection of this nursery and adjoining yard showed no recurrence of the pest.

Odcnaspis penicillata, an armored scale, was discovered in one narsery. This is the first record of this pest in Ventura County. Control measures were applied to eradicate this pest.

Twenty-five (25) specimens of diseased nursery stock were submitted to the Bureau of Plant Pathology for diagnosis. Control measures were outlined where possible for the nurseryman. One disease new to Ventura County, Virus Ring Spot, was discovered in an orchid collection, belonging to a private party.

In cooperation with the USDA, a survey of nurseries for the presence of Radopholus similis, burrowing nematode, was made. One hundred and eleven samples were submitted from 14 nurseries. The results were negative.

The following is a summary of nursery inspections made during the year 1956:

	Number of nursery inspections	0	6	Ġ	0	173
	Number of reinspections	•	0	0	٠	21
	Number of nurseries with "A" pests					6.5
	(Eradication mandatory)		•	.0	•	- 0
	Number of nurseries with "B" pests					
	(Eradication required in Ventura Count	у)	0	0	•	1.
	Number of nurseries with "C" pests					
	(Of common occurrence)		٠	0	0	66
	Number of nurseries required to clean up	0	ø	0	0	67
Ą	Number of hours spent on nursery inspection	1 0			6	822

*This figure includes 126 hours spent on origin inspection of tomato plants and 40 hours spent on burrowing nematode inspection in nurseries.

PLANT DISEASE INSPECTION

An increase of about thirty per cent in the number of calls relating to disease problems was noted for the year 1956. Inspections were made in fields, orchards, nurseries, and residential properties covering a wide variety of problems including fungus, bacterial, virus and nematode infection as well as troubles resulting from minor element deficiencies or excesses, salt and alkali injury, fertilizer burn, chemical injury involving pest control materials, etc.

We wish to acknowledge again the fine cooperation of the State Bureau of Plant Pathology and Dr. Alex French, who greatly aided county personnel in plant if a ease inspection.

Following is a summary of the work done on plant disease inspection:

Commodity												No	<u>. د</u>	of	Insp	<u>ecti</u>	ons.
Avocades . Citrus	ų,	0	0	•	•	•	٠	•	۰	•	0	٥	0	•	30 56		
Deciduous	(F:	ru:	Lts	ر 5	N	uts	3,	Gı	a;	pe	ٰر 5				49		
					(Cc	on'	tir	iue	∍d	ten	pe	ıge	9 5)		

Vegetables	۰	ó.	0	ç	۰	0	0		0	46
Builds and Flowers .	•	•	ø		*	0	•	•	٥	32
Ornamental Shrubs as	nd	Tr	ee	S		0	0	0	٥	143
Lawns	0	ò		•	٥	ø	q	Ů,	•	21
Alfalfa	٥	0	•	0	O	0	ø	٥	•)
Melons and Cucumber	S	0	٥	•	٥	ø	ø	0	0	5 2
Sugar Beets	a	٥	0	٥	ø	٥	٥	•	٥	اِ
Strawberries	. 0	. 0	0:	ø	0	. 0	۰	٥	9	17
Miscellaneous	9	. •	0	ø	0	•	ð	Ċ		
Total Inspections .	0	ò	0	٥		0	•	. 0	0	412

Number of hours spent on plant disease inspection 543

FIELD AND ORCHARD INSPECTION

Inspections of orchards and field crops are a regular part of our duties. These inspections give us a knowledge of pest conditions and aid us in making proper recommendations for their control. We are constantly on the alert for new pests and are anxious to know of their presence so that proper control measures may be taken or suggested.

A summary of the pest conditions in the county during 1956 follows:

CITRUS

Black Scale

Generally distributed over most of the citrus acreage. With the exception of lemons in the Oxnard area, it was heavier in all areas of the county, and especially so in the Fillmore and Tapo areas. Treated with oil, oil and rotenone, HCN fumigation, kerosene and DDT, and in combination with red scale, treated with oil and parathion, oil and malathion, or straight malathion or parathion.

Citrus Aphids Appeared a little earlier than usual in some locations, but did not build up seriously in most cases. Less treatment applied than in past years, with exception of Santa Paula area.

Citrus Mites: Citrus red mite—Received more treatment than any other citrus pest. 1956 was an especially bad year, except in the Fillmore-Bardsdale area. It is believed that the lighter populations in this area may be due to the fact that the scale control program here depends mainly on cil and natural control. Ovatran, cil, and Aramite used in treatments. Ovatran no longer effective in some areas of the county.

Lewis mite—Found mainly around Santa Paula, but is gradually increasing its range in the county. It is usually held down by treatments for other pests.

- Silver or rust mite__Isolated infestations may now be 'oun' in most areas of the county, some new infestations noted last year. In general, less special treatment given for this pest than in previous years. Chlorobenzilate now commonly used, sulfur still good.
- Six-spotted mite-In limited areas, especially near the coast, infestations may be heavy and damage severe. Usually treated in combination with other pests.
- Two-spotted mite-Is becoming an increasingly important pest on citrus, especially on young lemons, where it is often forced over from beans or cover crops. Aramite mainly used if separate treatment given.
- Bud mite—About same as usual, with some increase noted in groves not treated with oil. Oil commonly used on much of lemon acreage. Chlorobenzilate used where oil is not desirable.

Mealybugs:

Heavier and more general, more treatment necessary in many cases. Some of the heaviest infestations are believed due to the adverse effect on natural control of some pest control materials applied on adjacent crops, with resulting drift. Some cooperative insectaries are planning to drastically increase the production and release of natural predators, especially Cryptolaemus montrouzieri during 1957, in effort to at least partially compensate for the increasing losses due to this cause. Good ant control aids in keeping infestations under control. Parathion, cil and rotenone, and rotenized oil are the main materials used in control, with malathion used in locations where parathion is too hazardous.

- Orange Tortrix: Infestations heavier and more general. Oranges most commonly infested. More special treatments necessary, but combined treatments, timed for tortrix used where possible. Since infestations of this insect tend to be cyclic in nature, natural control may cause a drop after 1956. Cryolite and parathion commonly used for treatment.
- Greenhouse Thrips: Infestations continue to decrease, and very little treatment was applied for this insect.
- <u>Citrus Thrips:</u> Infestations light and very little treatment necessary. Sugar and tartar emetic is still effective in Ventura County and is usually used, although some dieldrin was applied.
- Red Scale:
 On the average, fewer infested trees were found. All infestations received treatment. Treatment usually consists of combined spray and HCN fumigation, although some trees were treated with malathion and parathion, either alone or in combination with cii.

- Yelicw Scales Generally lighter than in years past. More commonly nound on oranges, possibly because lemons tend to receive more oil sprays. Oil in combination with malathion or parathion is the usual treatment, often combined with treatment for other pests.
- Dictycspermum Scale: Very few infested trees found during the past year.

 Infestations treated with HCN fumigation.
- Brown Rot of Citrus: More treatment required during the past year in all areas of the county. Bordeaux and other forms of copper used in control.
- Botrytus Rot of Citrus: Especially serious near the coast, during the damp, cool.

 weather of late winter, where it caused a heavy drop of buds,

 small fruit, and damaged leaves and small twigs of lemons. No

 treatment was attempted.

AVOCADO

- Brown Mite: Infestations were lighter than during previous year, and very little treatment applied. Materials applied when absolutely necessary were sulfur, Aramite, and Ovatran.
- Two-Spotted Mite: Only a few instances were noted where mites were forced over to avocado from drying beans or cut cover crops.

WALNUTS

- Husk Fly:

 Now found in most areas of the county, and treatment is usually necessary. Parathion normally used, cryolite sometimes used.
- Codling Moth:

 Most walnut plantings are infested, and usually require treatment to hold infestations to an acceptable level. DDT is now the most commonly used material for control.
- Wainut Aphids: Present in most groves and one or more treatments usually needed. Systox was more widely used in 1956 than in the past. Parathion, malathion, nicotine, OMPA also used.
- European Red Mite: Infestations heavy in many cases and difficult to control.

 System gave erratic results for reasons as yet unknown. Aramite and Ovatran widely used in control. Heavy applications of parathion for husk fly gave late season control where used.

FIELD CROPS AND VEGETABLES

The many different field and vegetable crops now grown in this county, with some fields double cropped, with crops maturing at different times, have led to increased difficulty with some pest control problems. Difficulty may be due to a carry-over of pests from one crop to another, to the effect of drifting insecticides on natural parasites and predators, or to residues in excess of regal tolerances.

Spider Mites: With some conspicuous exceptions, infestations during 1056 were generally not as bad as usual. Systox was increasingly used in treatment, especially as a combination treatment for Lygus bugs and mites. Aramite, Ovatran, sulfur, and parathion were also used.

Aphids: Nearly always present, and usually require treatment. During the latter part of the season, were worse than usual. Lindane, Perthane, TEPP, malathion, parathion were used for control.

Worms:

Beans less affected than usual. Loopers and cutworms werse than usual on lettuce, cabbage, broccoli. Beet armyworms were highly parasitized. Resistance to DDT by the loopers now seems quite apparent. Use of endrin as a control material increased during the past year, but DDT is still used in large amounts. Parathion, Perthane, malathion, toxaphene were also used.

BIOLOGICAL CONTROL OF INSECTS

For many years citrus growers of Ventura County have recognized the value and importance of biological control of citrus pests. This idea is now coming into its own because mass production of parasites and predators can be done at a cost below that of chemical treatment. Many serious pests can be controlled far better by natural parasites than by chemicals.

Five insectaries are located in various parts of the county. The cost of mass production is very low and growers are benefited to a great measure by frequent release of beneficial parasites and predators.

Following is a summary of the kinds and numbers of parasites reared and released in the county during the year of 1956:

Parasite	Host	Number
Cryptcleamus montrouzleri Leptomastix sp. Pauridea sp. Metaphycus helvoius Scutellista cyanea Anagyrus pseudoccci Hyperaspis sp. Brumus sp.	Mealybug Mealybug Mealybug Black Scale Black Scale Mealybug Mealybug Mealybug	37, 191, 880 36, 517, 000 2, 315, 000 6, 363, 000 100, 000 24, 500 7, 350 5, 290

SEED INSPECTION

The Commissioner is named as the enforcing officer of the California Seed Law, Sections 910 920 inclusive, in the Agricultural Code. The purpose of this law is to afford protection to the buyer by insuring that the seed is properly labeled under the provisions of the Seed Law, which requires proper germination tests, freedom from noxicus weeds, etc. Enforcement is directed by one member of the staff, whose duty it is to see that all lots of seed offered for sale in the county are properly labeled, and comply in all other respects.

Following is a summary of the work performed during the year 19:5:

Number of	dealers lots inspected 1,51 interstate lots inspected	24
Total numb	per of icts inspected 2,63	30 :
Number of Number of Number of Number of Number of	official samples drawn	36 2 1 9 33 1 7

In cooperation with the California Crop Improvement Association the cleaning of threshers and seed cleaning machinery was supervised. Crop seed, produced under the rules of this organization was inspected and sampled, and, for those lots of seed eligible for certification, official labels and seals were issued and identity maintained.

Section 154.3 of the Agricultural Code regulates movement of seed screenings and provides for disposal of those lots infested with weed seeds. A list of approved mills is maintained and grinding for feed was permitted for most lots in violation. Inspection of seed screenings to determine whether or not they contain weed seed was made regularly throughout the season.

Number of hours spent on seed inspection 617

PEST CONTROL SUPERVISION

The Agricultural Code requires that every person engaged in the business of pest control shall first qualify for and obtain a pest control operators license from the State Department of Agriculture. In addition, he is required to register with the Commissioner of any county in which he operates. The Commissioner, in turn, makes certain that each registrant has suitable equipment, properly maintained, that it is operated by competent and qualified men, that all state and county regulations are complied with, and that all work is properly performed. During 1956, 35 pest control operators were registered to engage in pest control operations in Ventura County.

Section 1080 of the Agricultural Code requires that all persons using injurious pest control materials, defined by law, first obtain from the Commissioner a permit for such use. The permit to use must be obtained before the materials may be purchased from a dealer. During 1956, there were 157 such permits issued on a seasonal basis.

A similar permit from the Commissioner is required for the use of injurious herbicides, such as $2.4-D_0$ and must be obtained before the material may be purchased. Permits for small scale operations, such as weed control in orchards, etc., are issued on an annual basis. Permits for large scale

operations, such as weed control in grain; other large fields, and brush control are issued on a seasonal basis from November 1st to February 15th. For the rest of the year, they are only issued for each separate job. This is done in order to reduce the chances of possible damage from drift. During 1956, 268 seasonal permits, and 55 individual permits were issued.

The problem of drifting insecticides is becoming increasingly important in this county, both because of the residues left on adjacent crops as such, and the effect of the residues and drift on beneficial parasites and predators. In an effort to counteract this effect, larger numbers of beneficial insects are released, but this is only partially effective, and of course is more expensive. Several meetings were held during the year, attended by pest control operators, growers, and others interested in this problem. The question was discussed and attention was called to the desirability of using sprays instead of dusts. The use of spray materials, whenever possible, is strongly urged and recommended by this department, in order to reduce the chance of drift.

Number of hours spent on pest control enforcement . . . 1753

MATERIALS USED IN PEST CONTROL

Pest control is a big business in Ventura County and is very essential to the production of paying agricultural crops. To give some idea as to the types of materials used, and the amount, we offer the following summary of materials reported by commercial pest control operators only. These figures do not include those materials used by persons on their own property and applied with their own equipment.

%C TOTESAd		HONE OF THE SERVICE OF	PEST	ATTIMICTA GNIORE	Y. THE STATE OF TH	TOTAL
Aramite 3%		Avec., Herries, Heans, Veg., Walnuto	Mitor	13, 4 ^c 0 185.	190, /40 11-8.	123,280 lbs.
Aramite 15% W.	11,338	Avoc., Apples Citrus, Walnuts	Mites	0,, 401 Ths.	38,240 118.	130,711 168.
Aldrin 2#/Gal. E.	20	Bareland	Wireworms		65 gal.	65 gal.
Aminotriazol	Unknown	Various	Weeds	237 Jus.		237 lbs.
B.H.C. 2%	38	Seed Crops	Aph1 ds		1,150 lbs.	1,150 lbs.
B.H.C. 1#/gal. E.	50	Seed Crons	Aphids		5 gal.	S gal.
Captan FX	712	Berries, Flowers, Vogetables	Milday	10, 490 1bs.	28,750 lbs.	39,300 lbs.
Chlordane 10% W.	1,343	Bareland, Yards, Citrus	Wireworm, Antr. Seed Corn Magget	6,062 lbs.		6,062 lbs.
Chlorobenzilate 25% W.	3,821	Citrus	Bud Mite	2,929 lbs.		22,929 lbs.
C.M.U. 80%	Unknown	Roadways, Bare. land, R.H. Right of ways.	Annual Weeds	420 tbs.		lizo lbs.
Copper 7%	ଝ	Vag., Flowers	Malder		1,050 168.	1,050 158.
Copper 10%	1,35	Vegetables	Mildew	4,640 lbs.	12,500 lbs.	18,150 156.
Copper 15%	78	Vegetables	Mildew	3,800 lbs.		3,800 lbs.
Copper 20 & 22%	1,889	Citrus, Decid.	Brown Rot, Fungus	1,9,987 lbs.	100 158.	50,087 lbs.

SCI IICA			TO A PARTY.	Man Winner	AFO .T. S.	OTAL ANOTRT
Cerrer Sulfate 24,7	166.	GH47T	ુષ્કામાં વાર			10,100 108.
ن در معهد الرامي	12,01	Catrus, Pecal., Ver., Walnut.	Trom and Males.	., Ba.		67,110 Jus.
Copper Phosphate	500	Catrum	irown 101	13,344 155.		13.344 158.
Copner 90%	370	Citrus	Brown dot	"27 Iba.		527 Jbs.
Cryalite	1,260	Citrus, Walnuts	Thrips, Toritz, thack Fly	17,000 les.	3,000 lbs.	20,000 lbs.
Dalapon	Unknown	Various	* Acces	26 1bm.		26 lbs.
DBCP (Nemagon)	171	Bareland	Nematode	30 Fal.		30 gal.
2	1,610	Bareland	Nematode	386,153 lbs.		386,153 lbs.
DUT 11%	739	Veg., Flowers, Seed Crops	Worns	31, 300 1bs.		34,300 lbs.
DDT 5%	11,042	Veg., Flowers, Seed Crops	worms	190,720 lbs.	188,350 lbs.	379,070 lbs.
Rot Tod	28,933	Veg., Walnuts, Flowers, Seed Crons	Worms, Wireworms	730,810 lbs.	283,650 lbs.	1,014,460 1bs.
DDT 25% E.(2#/RAl.)	11,163	Vag., Flowers	Lygua, Worms	4,800 gals.	5,732 Kal.	11,532 841.
DIF GOT W.	9,127	Bareland, Citrus, Veg., Walnuts, Flowers, Wheat	Scale, Wireworms, Worms, Leafroilers, Wheat Sawfly	112,796 lbs.	315 164.	113,111 ibs.
DDT 3#/RAI. E.	2,415	Vagetables	Worms	52 gal.	7,319 gal.	7,371 gal.

a o cense a cacoa constantamente a Al de Laboratoria	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	STATE OF THE STATE	Section as the sectio	20		ANGE
Moldrin 1, C	៩	Verstables	Thrips		er ole	
Oraldrin 1. FF/gal. E.	<u> </u>	Hareland, Atrus	Seed form Naprot. Thrina, Ants	o cal.		THE CALL
Dieldrin 50% W.	S	Citrus	Thripa		So the	50 lbs.
DM-111 20% W.	2,261	Citrus	Hites	10. 40 1bs.		10, 598 lbs.
Duramet 20% W.	181	Vepetables	Frust Sof	an lbs.	92 11.8	lko lbs.
EDB. 1,0%	0.	Barelano	Nematede, Arrentm	73 x41.		73 gal.
EDB. 83%	8,707	Ber Jand	Namatode, wireworm	28,309 Kal.		28, 399 gal.
Indrin 1 & 1.25%	ES.	Vegetinhiles	Jorna	61,650 lbs.		61,650 lbs.
Endrin 19.% E. (1.6#/ral.) 914	ral.) 914	Veretalies	Norms	11,3 gal.	Br gal.	228 gal.
Ferbam 11%	9	Veg., Flowers	Mildow, must	2A 1bs.		28 lbs.
HC.	83, 384 Troos	Ci trus	Scale Insects	27,017 lbs.		27,017 lbs.
Haptachlor 25%	~	Veg., Citrus	Lasfainer, Ants.	190 lbs.	Leo Ibe.	640 lbs.
Heptachlor 2#/Ral. E.	27	Bareland	Seed Corn Magrot		11 881.	M gal.
Heptachlor 25% W.	22	C1 trus	Ants	50 1bs.		50 lbs.
Karathane 1%	369	Vag., Flawers	Milder	3,230 164.	12,500 lbs.	15,730 lbs.
Kelthane 18.5 %	148	Berries, Citrus	Hites	159 153.		159 lbs.

			4, 5 dq	STATE OF THE CASE	AMOUNT 17	COTAL AND:WT
PESTICIDE	ACKEINGE	CNOP				17.390 Cal.
	G.	Gitrus	Mack Scale			9
Kerosene			2 + 12 m	ear on		こうこう つばいべ
Land Argonato (Basic)	-	Halmita	11.00	TA AND THE	1.1.6. Im.	18,100 lbs.
7	ਤੋ	Veg., Florers	Aphia	THE PART OF THE PA	A5	131 gal.
Athense 20% W.	763	Vag., Bareland	Aphis, Snad Corn Magnot	- 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	No.	89,193 Ibs.
LAma	12,246	Citrus, Decide,	Safener	ימין לאולים המין האינה		11 600 lbs.
M. GOAN, E. C.	866	Beens, Veg.	Аризя	25,540 lbs.	Section of the sectio	7,600 lba.
Malathion 5%	188	Berries, Veg., Walnuts	Aphis	***************************************		86.663 158
E My out of the contract of th	7,906	Citrus	Healybugs, Scale	86,663 lbs.		91 gal.
Halathion 25% E.	9 20	Alfalfa, Citrus, Veg., Walnuts	Aph1#	-1036 -105	**************************************	
Malathion 5#/gal. E.	210	Citrus, Walnuts, Vog., Flowers	Aphis, Worms	i gal.		2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Malathion 8#/ggl. E.	1,56	Vagotables	Aphle, Worms	19 gal.	132 3bs.	25, 604 1ba.
	9,617	Avoc., Citrus	Deficiency	***************************************		1,900 lba.
Manuacto 15	જુ	Vogetables	Hildow	1,500° 100° 1		5,491 gal.
Mathoxona-Ohlorax	Unkriown	ru Right of Way	Weeds	31.881.	78 gal.	150 gal.
Nabam 19%	229	Vagatablas	BLEnt)		

Pasticios		W. THERE IS NOT THE PARTY OF TH	THE REPORT OF THE PROPERTY OF	ALOUNT IN	ACIOUNT SY AIR	TOTAL AMO: NT
Nactran 1,0% W.		Cleans, Ashme	Hites	107 18a		107 Jun.
Micotine 1.9% (#5)	50	Citrus, Mainits	Arits	3,360 lbs.		3, 360 lbs.
Migotine 3.6 (#10)	133	Ver., Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis	1,000 lbs.	5,000 lbs.	6,000 lbs.
Ktootine hof (Blho)	185	Citrus, Walnuts	Aphia	200 Kal.		209 gal.
011	1, 4, 206	Citrus	Mites, Scale	782.470 gal.		782,579 gal.
Oil - Diesel	300	Orain	Wheat Saifly		630 gal.	630 gal.
Oil - Dormant	-	Apples	General	of gal.		96 gal.
Oil - Weed	Unknown	Misc.	Weeds	2,135 gal.		2,135 861.
Oil - Rotenized	1,998	Cıtrus	Aphis, Scale	18,645 gal.		18,655 gal.
CMPA	1716	Walnuta	Aphis, Mites	270 gal.		270 gal,
Ovotran 5%	O ¹	Vogetables	素がない。	1,200 lbs.		1,200 lbs.
Ovotram 50%	11,953	Avoc., Citrus,	Mitos	65,004 163.		65,004 lbs.
Parathion 1%	5,295	Vog., walnuts, Flowers, Walnuts, Vog., Seed Crops	Aphis, Mites, Worms	111,650 108.	81,90k 1ha.	193,554 lbs.
Parathion 1.5%	001	Flowers, Walmuts Veg., Seed Grops	Aphia, Mites, Worms		3,300 lbs.	3,300 lbs.
Parathion 2%	8, 452	Flowers, Walnuts, Veg., Seed Crops	Aphise Mites, Worms	187,630 lba.	102,810 lbs.	290, lilo 1bs.

PESTICIUE	AC. EA. B	G.WP		AMOUNT 15T CROWN J	ANOTH SY AIR	TOTAL AKU'NT
Parathion 25% E (24/pal) 1,826	641) 4,826	Catrus, Jer	Aphie, Hites, Joins	169 gal.	9.70 pal.	1,385 gai.
Perathion 25% W.	4,904	Vor., Citrum,	Aphis, Stale, duck Ply, Worms	15,536 ubr		64, 476 lbs.
Parathion la/gal E.	780 1	Veg. Ficwors	Aphie, Lypus, sorms	12 gal.	377 Kal.	189 gal.
Perthane 5%	00	Voretales	Arkins, Worms		3,700 lbs.	3,700 lb#s.
Perthena 10%	297	Vegetables	Aphin, forms	1,340 1bs.	11,250 1b#.	12,600 lbs.
Parthane 2#/gal. E.	93	Vegetabler	Aphis, Worms		91 gal.	91 gel.
Phosdrin 2#/gal. E.	345	Vagotabies	Aphia, Morms		75 Kel.	7 2
Pyrothrum	Ţ	Vegatrhies	Aphia		600 lbs,	600 15#.
Rotenone 2. f. M.	472	CI (TES)	Arhis	coo gal.		599 gal.
Rotenone 3-1-5%	628,6	Gitrum	Ser 18	69,161 lbs.	600 Jb#.	70,061 lbs.
Sugar	Ş	Citma	Thraps	625 lbs.		625 lbs.
Bullur 10 & 15%	776	Vegotables	Mildow	10, 1,50 lbs.	20, '00 154.	31.250 lbs.
Salfur 25%	1,000	Vag., Flowers	Mildew	11, 10c 1bs.	22,600 1b#	33,700 lbs.
Salfur 50%	17,978	Veg. Flowers.	Milder, Mites	151,460 lbs.	196.9% Ibs.	648,410 lbs.
Salfur 70 & 80 %	825	Vog., Citius	Miter	5,065 1bs.	24,550 lbs.	30,615 lbs.
Salfar 90 & 100%	944	Vegetables	Mildow, Rust		28,100 lbs.	28,100 lbs.

DESTICTION.	ACREAGE	CROP	PEST	UNOUNT BY	AHOUNT BY	TYGOTA
Systox (Demeton)	16,732	Beans, Citrus, Veg., Flowers, Seed Crops, Walnuts	Aphis, Mites, Stemborers ts	3,987 Kml.	558 gal.	1,515 811.
Tartar Emetic	ফ	C1 trus	Thrips	320 lbs.		320 15.
TEPP 1 & 2%	3,042	Veg., Citrus, Walnuts	Aphia	27,100 lba.	108,850 lbs.	135,950 164.
TEPP 20% E.	ù77	Alfalfa, Veg., Citrus, Flowers, Seed Crops	Aphie, Mites	16 gal.	131 gal.	147 864.
Toxaphene 10%	8,968	Veg., Flowers, Seed Crops	Lygua, Worms	15,650 lb#.	201*160 IP*	327, 110 lbe.
Toxaphene 15%	3,220	Vegetables	Lygua	85,365 lbm.	21,300 lbs.	106,665 140.
Toxaphene 20%	ফ	Vegetables	Worms	950 lbs.	950 1b#*	1,900 15%.
Toxaphene LOX E.	956	Vegotables	Worms	512 gal.	332 gal.	874 gal.
Toxaphene h#/gal. E.	1,633	Veg., Seed Crops	Seed Corn Maggot, Lygua, Leaf Miner, Worms	71 gal.	1,070 gal.	3,141 gal.
Toxaphene 60% E.	3,463	Alfalfa, Bonns, Veg.	Worms		2,192 gal.	2,492 gal.
Toxaphene 6#/gal.	3,696	Vegetables	Worms	213 gal.	2,529 gal.	2,712 Kal.
Texaphene 8#/gal. E.	2,976	Vegetables	Worms		1,517 gal.	1,517 gal.
Urga	7,833	Ci trus	Hitrogen Foliage Spray	196,897 158.	2,510 lbs.	199,407 15#.

PESTICIDE	ACREADE	CiWP	Peac	אאטיווד זיז טימטאיט	ANOTHE IT	TOTAL
Vapen	191	bare land	Pink Rot, Khisoctonia. Weeds, Citrus Mematode	6,67 gal.		6,675 gal.
Line	578, m	Avoc., Citrus	Doffelency	135,012 108.	3, 407 164.	138,519 154.
Zine Manganase Combination	21,852	Avon, Citrus	Deficiency	207, 116 15s.	1, 507 Ibs.	208,953 lbs.
21 no-Hangandso Coprer	1,707	Citrus	Deficiency	39,678 158.		39,698 lbs.
Zino-Manganasa- Phosphoric Acid	6,1,79	Citrus	beterandy	"9, 5/7 lbs.		59,567 lbs.
Zineb 65% N.	181	Vegatables	Hilden	367 lbs.	36 lbs.	403 lbs.
Zineb 3,29%	233	Vegetables, Flow- ers	Milden	8,550 lbs.	13,150 lbs.	21,700 lbs.
Mineb 5%	670	Vegetables, Flowers	Mildew	13,050 154.	6, 400 lbs.	19,450 lbs.
Mab 64	2,382	Veg., Flowers	Mildaw	38,940 lbs.	52,700 lbs.	91,640 lbs.
2,4-0; 2,4,5-1	5,255	Orain, Brush, Bareland	Woods	Mi gal.	621 gal.	962 gal.
2,4-0; 2,4,5-T	6, 1417	Gi trus	Tree Conditioner	142 gal.		The gal.

PORT INSPECTION

Inspection of ships is made by staff members of the agricultural lossessioner's office. State and Federal Quarantines restrict the movement of certain materials likely to introduce serious insect and disease pests. Ships stores, as well as the crew's quarters, cargo and passenger baggage, are checked for restricted articles. Whenever found in violation of the quarantines, they are properly disposed of to safeguard the agricultural industry.

Disposel of garbage also comes under per control to prevent the introduction of foot and mouth disease.

POMATO SEE CENTIFICATION

In collaboration with the Jureau of Plant Pathology and under the authority of the Jureau of Agriculture, county reranged inspected plantings of seed towatoes. Inspections are for the currose of determining the presence or absence of bacterial canker (Sirynebacterium michiganense), a seed borne disease.

A total of 370.7° acres consisting of 131 varieties were inspected during the 19% season. Fourteen varieties totalling 93.25 acres were found infested. This is the most serious outbreak of bacterial canker in Ventura County since 1947. The infection resulted in all probability from planting uncertified seed in the seed beds since the regular foundation seed has shown no infection for several years. The land on which the infected varieties were planted will be taken out of use for together seed growing for the next four years.

Diseased specimens taken from 12 thriefles were submitted to the Bareau of Plant Pathology for diagrasia. Of these, the fourteen mentioned above showed batterial lanker infection.

All equipment used in the seed production process is sterilized under our direct supervision. The sterilization treatment is repeated for each variety.

Mamber of hours opens on toward seed certification inspection . . 379

DESPECTION OF SITES PROTE SHIPPED TO FLORIDA

Figure 1 regulations call for inspection of citres fruit to be shipped to that state to meet certain inspection requirements for scale insects and certification of each shipment. Considerable time was spent on this phase of work to insure scale free fruit for that purpose.

STANDARDIZATION

The enforcement of the State Standardization Law, as defined in Division V of the California Agricultural Jode, is a function of the office of the County Agricultural Commissioner. The law specifically relates to the quality, pack, libeling and materity of the fresh fruits, mats, vegetables, eggs, honey and poultry meet.

One supervising inspector is in charge of this work and is assisted by the district inspectors. The Standardization Law is enforced, at the local level, by origin inspections in packing houses and in the field; and at wholesale and retail cutlets. The tulk of egg and poultry meat inspection is done at retail stores by the supervising inspector. The ocultry meat law, recently adopted by the State Legislature, because effective in July 1956, and is a new phase of enforcement work. The latter nerve of 1500 when this law was enforceable, was spent in acquainting the local producers and merchants with the law.

The ever charging picture of residential and industrial development during increased the amount of work to be done with the same personnel. More produce and eyes went through the local outlets, and necessarily caused an extra amount of inspection. Ventura lounty harvested more than 13,000 acres of vegetables, 20,000 acres of all varieties of beans; and shipped 15,192 cars of citrus fruits, 5,500 tens of walnuts and approximately 101,520 field boxes of avocados furths the year. There are 30 citrus packing houses; the vegetable racking plants and avocado regations that required inspection for the purposes of certification, for which a fre was charged, a source of revenue to the County. Minety-one (91) local of avocados were tested for maturity, twenty-four (2h) of which failed to meet the required eight percent \$35 of oil by weight.

We difficultaes were exterienced in the work, the to the fine cooperation of retailers, wholesalers and shippers.

Following is the surmary of work home furing 1956:

Pruit	s Hute	i a	ni '	7ez	etal)	5										
I	Cntair	mers	1	506	cte	ŧ "	*	*	i a	dė	*	*	*	g ri	*	-	2,836,112
	Centair	10 7.5	CE	rt:	224	1 .	*	*		*	ø	*			*		2,687,556
	Ymber																
3	Musider	c.f	.cn	taı	ne:		236	rct		į.	•	*			*	*	1,011
	hater																
Eers																	
1,500	Presta	NS 7	TF:	* 4<	t			*		*	•	*		*		*	130
	Manber	of	CE	5 :	Dit "	**	1			*	*	*		*	*	100	b71
	. Vacabar	of	k:	erne	171	ic.		1.0	5.		:54	ΧÌ			*	*	91,829
	Member	of.	ic z	er vi	re	ec:	æ	1	*	*	*	*	d i	療	*		344
	Vacabar																7
You.	boars	377	mat :	Ott	Star	rde:	rdi	124	i L 1	06	3	*	*	it e:	*		5,123

APIARY INSPRCTION

The inspection of apiaries within the county to determine the possible presence of disease is one of the duties of the Agricultural Commissioners office. The county bee inspector in cooperation with the State Jepartment of Agriculture, made a thorough inspection in the county during the spring of 1956. All colonies found to be infected with American Foulbrood were burned according to law.

The county bee inspector has now retired and there is at present no person qualified to inspect for and disgnose the various bee diseases.

Following is a summery of work carried on Juring 1956:

	No. Apparies	lo. Colonies
Registered	37	2,159
Entering county		13,725
Leaving county .		9,135
Moving within the county		2,350
Inspected .	43	<u>.,195</u>
Infected with American Fouler	osi , os.	114
urmad/merican Foulhrood .		771:
Number of bours spent on aria	ry inspection	. 30h

EDETRO TRACE

3. T : AS

From i squirrels and other rotents throughout the western states have long been recognized as carmiers of bubonic plague, along with the fleas which accompany them, and such is the case in Ventura wounty. The larger portion of our county is designated as a plague area and drastic measures are undertaken to control these rodents. The county is partially reinbursed by the State of California for costs in controlling field rodents in the plague areas.

Due to a human leath in June 1956 resulting from bubonic plague an intensive rodent eradication program was instituted in the northern portion of the county. This intensive program was against field rodents that were carriers of this dreaded disease. It covered some 300 acres, which contained all of the actual infestation of bubonic plague plus a surrounding area as a margin of safety. In this area, a program of rodent control was continued for about two months. In addition, in cooperation with the Ventura County Health Department, and the California Department of Public Health, we desited all buildings, corrals, rodent purrows, rodent trails, trash and brush piles, etc., with IDT dust to kill all fleas in this infested area. The areas immediately surrounding places of habitation in the upper Cayana Talley were treated in the same manner. All of the Cayana Talley and most of the remaining northern portion of the county were given an extra coverage for control of rodents.

Brirs men were hared for a part of the year to apparent our regular personnel

that complete coverage of the rest of the county could be made during the proper time for best results. Thellium sulfate, methyl broads, carbon bis lipride were used as the general treatment in the winter and spring months. Marfarin was used a areas around heavy human population to reduce the danger from secondary poisoning. Strychnine treated barley was used during the late susmer and fall months.

OP'T'S

This rodent continues to be our most serious pest to orchards and trees, and a constant commercial must be mared by growers to eliminate or reduce the damage that results each year. Stryclarine baits are provided at cost to growers and that results of control are demonstrated at various times during the year and con request.

TAL MIE

Several growers remorted serious durage to young citrus trees due to the working of these schemes. Pronstrations of methods of applying poisoned baits were beld and roison baits (strychmine treated rolled barley) were mixed and sold at cost to propers.

HATS

the same block of the last of rodents controlled during the year, not only because they might to carriers of disease, but due to the fact that they were recorded to looks severe lamage to young avocado trees.

anithments of this many calls were made ant cleanup programs were started. Jayfarin was used as the rousen for controlling rats.

1 5

Most of the diri control was confined to the following species, when it was betermined that they were doing actual damage to agricultural crons; limiets, include their they were doing actual damage to agricultural crons. Many calls include their country ranches regarding loss of feed materials and suspected inserts problems. The calls were answered and assistance given to the poultry ranches.

PREFFEE ANDRE MATERIA

Jenture County was teclared a quarantine area because of rables and in Deserver 1975, the Arricultural Commissioner's office was instructed by the Doard of Supervisors to begin a trapping program to decrease the number of skumins and other small animals that were or presumed to be infected with this disease. The area was so designated because a number of people had been bitten by rabid skumins. Ath the start of the program, staff personnel were used to trap in the Tentura area where rables had been recorded as being present. Three men were assigned to this task with good results.

bring July 1000 an agreement was entered into with the Fish and Wildlife Service. United States Department of the Interior, in cooperation with the

California Department of Agriculture, to furnish a predatory animal temporar to augment the progress.

The following is a tabulation of the results of this joint program:

ANIKAL	FISH AND	CCHLISSIONER'S OFFICE	TOTAL
Skenks	207	182	389
Doossus	108	121	229
Foxes	73	26	99
7c rotes	1.3		l :3
of cats		5	53
Radrers	10	1	20
accoons	29	1	_30
	द27	<u>326</u>	<u> इ</u> द3

following is a surmary of the rodent control program for 1956:

Squrrels (Planue Area)

g. of acris treates in rlarue area	1.05,137
o. of punds of strychnine-treated grain	2,152
of form is of thellium-treated grain	6, 739
ing of mymis of warforan-treated grain	1,271
The counts of 10 0-treated grain	35
is of mounts of methyl bromide	1,823
To, of relians of careen bisulfide	552
c. of waste balls (use i with carbon bisulfide)	30,055
Tow or witte darra famer and derion practices, " .	20,000
No. of nours spent on resent control, plague area .	4,075
Other Acdents (Non-Plague Area)	
The state of the s	
No. of sores treated for squarrels	31,194
he, of rounds of hart material for squarrels	2,726
No. of acres treated for conhers	9,438
is the rounds of mait meternal for somhers	2,515
No. of acres treated for field mace	2h<
To, of rounds of reteries for field mice	219
The of appet treetes for problets	1,132
o. of mupus of alt meterial for rability	1,714
To of raits for comple control	150
Lo. of somis of war arm for rat control	25
THE CAUSE OF MARIE ALTER TOL DAY CONTROL * * * * * *	67

"o. of hours seent on relents, non-plague area . . 1,767

JOHYPOT

The meantment continued to make surveys throughout the county to determine the presence of new infestations of noxious weeks and to bring about their control. Contracts with the California Division of State Highways and the Southern Pacific Bailroad were entered into and work was done on a cooperative Casis.

Among the weeds receiving control measures in the county during 195c are:

Seiny clother

Seura

Hoary cress

tussian knapseed

Kikeyu grass

Pig net

Puncture vine

Tellow star thistle

Johnson grass

Texas blue weed white horse mettle Purple star thistle Milk thistle log bane Russian thistle Puison oak Bermada grass Annual weeds

All county roads were sprayed for primary and secondary noxtons weeds.

The following is a table of the amount of materials used in 1956:

An eres of 1,700, 70, 70, ft, was treated at a total cost of 13,028.77

STRVETS

During 10%, two fruit flies, outh of an extremely serious nature, were found in the Whitei States. One of these, the Mediterranean Fruit Fly, was found to be present in twenty-eight counties of Floria. An eradication program is now eing carrie out in that state.

In July, 1976 a single abilit female melon fly was trapped on the U.C.L.A. compus in Los Angeles. This is the first time that this insect has been found in the United States. An extensive statewide trapping program is now underway by the California Perartment of Agriculture. To date no further flies have seen found.

Of the four most serious known fruit fly pests, three have been taken in the Inited States. Of these three, two, the Mexican fruit fly and the melon fly, have been found in California. This situation tends to emphasize the increased invertance of surveys within the county. Should any one of the above mentioned mests become established here the cost of eradication or control would probably the intermillions of dollars.

Surveys make in 1006 show two new insect pests in the county. A single larva of the wheat stem sawfly, Pachynematus sporai, was found infesting wheat in a portion of Tuyama Valley located in Ventura County. This pest has been under eraitestion in the Tuyama Valley since 1954. Although the program has been effective in decreasing the total nopelation, and has greatly cut down the number in infested acres, there has been a slight increase in the range of the insect. This cincle specimen in Ventura County is the result of natural spread.

The only other insect post found this year for the first time in Ventura cunty was the harbon scale. Odonaspis penicillata. This was taken 1. a routine nursery inspection and was found infesting an ornamental grass in one of the local nurseries.

Since wheat is a minor grop in Ventura County and, the bamboo scale has never been a serious pest in other locations, it is doubtful whether either of these new finis would become serious economic pests here. As a precaution, however eralication proceedures were carried out on both of these insects.

In surveys make for plant diseases, three pests new to the county were found. The stem nerwicks, Ditylenchus sp., was found infecting one field of alfalfa in the Oxnard area. Although this is the first time the nematode has seen toler in Jentura County, it is relatively widespread in Scuthern California.

From the fundamental of the first time in avorages in Ventura County. This is a little fungus with a wife host range. It has, furing the past several marro, became a sir out rest of avocades in other areas.

The trease arraneity was not harm the clant and is of acadesic interest only.

Of the three isserts found this year only the cimnamon fungus appears to see if serious eccurric internance. With the avecase industry becoming increasingly intertant in the county, this isserts could cause considerable loss to the interest.

Pollowing the a list of the serveys made in 1946:

Insect Surveys.

Joneral Pest Survey

Mauri Seatle

Jheat Stem Saufly

Hediterranean Fruit Flor

Helon Fly

Mexican Fruit Fly
Red Scale
Spotted Alfalfa Aphid
Sugar Beet Leafhopper
Oak Moth

Plant Disease Surveys.
Quick Decline of Grande
Burrowing Mematode

Cirmamon Fungus Alfalfa Sten Hematode

TENERAL PEST SURVEY

With the levelopment of subjuvisions within the county assuming more importance each year the work of inspectors making yard surveys becomes more infficult. Again in 1956, a general nest survey was made to determine the resentle presence of pests new to the county.

Inspectors are marticularly on the alert for scale insects not of common accurance. They are, however, also trained to look for any insect pest or plant tissase new to the area.

	Tards	Host Plts. Inspected	Yds. Inf. —	Red	Scale Chaff	Insects Furp.	DictoFun.	Hosts Spr.	Restov.
Jastonot Jentura Ommari Santa Paula Moormark Jenarallo Jenarallo	2,100 3,900 4,000 350 3,100 405 790	39,507 28,200	30 20 5 15 23	12 20 3 15 23	1	7	27 208 2 36 5	231 13 28	և 8

The wards in Simi and Sanca Susana were sprayed with oil and malathion as a special charge measure.

MAP & S.ETLE

Investor the Charta Seetle, now under eradication in California, was continued in Ventura County throughout the year. All warehouses, feed dealers, cattle feed year and most chicken ranches were inspected to determine the possible presence of the county throughout of stored grain.

A survey or the a complete examination of all properties early in 1956. Solving this comprehensive survey an inspector was assigned to make periodic checks of properties most likely to become infested through importing of infested categorial. Several species of insects closely related to the Khapra Beetle were taken but no Khapra Beetles were found.

Survey of the 376 survey follows.

Han Hours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infested
	161	0

WHEAT STEM SAWFLY

In cooperation with the California Department of Agriculture, a survey was again made in the Cuyama Valley for the wheat stem sawfly. This insect, a serious pest of wheat, is under eradication in the State.

A single larva of the sawfiy was taken in Jentura County, indicating that the insect has increased its range somewhat. As a result of this find all wheat fields in the Jentura County portion of the Duyama Valley received an air application of TUT in oil.

Sursary of the 1956 survey.

County Kan Hours	Properties	Properties	Acres	Acres	Acres
	Inspected	Infested	Inspected	Infested	Treated
litte	14	1	300	811	300

MEDITERRANEAN PRITT FLY

This year the California Separtment of Agriculture started a statewide training program for the Mediterranean Fruit Ply. Now effective bait lares have recently been developed for this nest which makes the program more effective than trevious attemnts. Bait and traps have been furnished by the State, and a county inspector has been given the task of servicing the traps together with traps for other fruit flies.

With the Mediterranean fly now existing in the United States the chances of the rest becoming established in California is greatly enhanced. Although to late all results from the travoling have been negative we feel that the program is well worth the effort.

Simply of the 1956 survey:

Cunty	Properties Surveye:	Trans During	Total inserer
Man Thurs		Peak of Operation	Traps Serviced
gar of the	**;	30	733

M. I.M. TLI

In extensive statement transity program for the melon fly was started following the taking of a female abult in a tran on the U.C.L.A. campus. This insert which is a very serious post of the Hamalian Islands had never before team found in the United States. Although the State is concentrating their trans in the area impeliately surrounding test Los Angeles, they have also intend i conversion with counter alsoluted los Angeles County and have distributed trans to be serviced in county personnel.

Tentura Trunty has over they since early August, 1956 systematically placthe trans throughout the reunit. All agricultural areas except the Lockwood and Turana Tableys have oven included in the program.

This insert has a very wile rost range with all type of cucurbits, tomatoes and many fries and veretables in the preferred list. Should it become established in Talifornia it would be a very serious threat to the agricultural industry. It have no further finds have been made in the State.

Surmary of the 1975 transing survey

Man	Properties	Traps During	Traps Serviced	Gallons of
Scars	Serviced	Peak of Operation		Bait Used
21,0	1,20	%	1.01	h2

MELICAN FRUIT FLY

The third member of the fruit fly family which is causing concern to the California agricultural industry is the Mexican Fruit Fly. This insect has become

Astablished in Lower California near Tia Juana. The fly has been taken above the Mexican Border at San Isidro, California and an eradication program is underway in portions of San Diego County.

Ventura County has traps placed throughout the county with an inspector assumed to service them weekly. This fly is a serious pest to all varieties of citrus, except lemmas and limes, to avocados and most decideous fruits.

Summary of the 1956 trapping survey:

Man Hours	Properties Surveyed	Mumber of Traps
180	26	28

RED SCALE

The County Department of Agriculture again this year conducted a red scale survey. This citrus pest is inder eradication throughout the county with the various protective leagues assisting in farnishing treatment and inspection.

The Jepartment inspects properties not affiliated with any of the protective learnes whenever there is reason to believe these properties are infested with rei trale. In addition this office may assist in making surveys of properties of learne members.

Summary of the 1976 survey:

Man Hours	Acres Inspected	Acres Infested
338	192	1.50

SPOTTED ALFALPA APIUS

At the request of alfalfa producers, the Agricultural Department conducted a survey of alfalfa acreages in the county to determine the status of the Spotted Alfalfa Aphis in this area. District inspectors checked most of the fields in their districts and found the insect to be present in all alfalfa plantings.

Desage by this mest has been relatively light this year although some treatment has been necessary. A population increase was noted in some fields burns late fall and early winter.

Semmary of the 1956 survey:

Man	Properties	Properties	Acres	Acres	Acres
Hours	Inspected	Infested	Inspected	Infested	Treated
20	26	26	1800	1800	215

OAK MOTH

Fillowing the severe attack on live oaks throughout the county in 1995 by the cak noth, the Agricultural Department made a servey of county parks in the spring of this year to determine the present status of the pest. Checks were made in several of the county parks with special attention being given Foster and Steckel Parks where the damage last year was most severe.

Spring inspection revealed that the larva population was greatly reduced, and it was lectiled that treatment this year would not be necessary. This proved to be the timest inspect inspects as image in 1964 was light.

Screening of 1976 survey:

Man	Parks	Peres	Parks Severly Desseged
Hours	Inspected	Infestes	
3	· ·	_	ú

SOCIAR SERT LEAT YOPPER

forming in 17% a survey was made on the vector of western yellow blight of tormines, the Surar Feet Leatherner. A check of retential breeding grounds within the remains revealer that the spring regetation this year was unfavorable for the approximant the ansect. This leatherness favors sparse, low regetation and unever victor rains cause flush growth, this insect will not usually build up a heary corplation within the county.

Following is a summary of 10% surrey:

Man Jours	Acres Surveyed	Acres Lightly Infested	Acres Heavily <u>Infested</u>
Ą	550	650	o

QUICK DECLINE OF DRANGE

The annual survey for Gaick Decline of Grange was made this year during the summer rather than in late fall and winter, as the previous inspections have men made. With the completion of the Hexican Bean Beatle program in 1955 which was carried on furing each season, it was technoling to take advantage of available belon from agricultural students during the summer school vacation. This work hope in cooperation with the State Deract who of Agriculture who also furnished inspectors.

The survey for 1976 indicates that the VII.A itsease is still confined to the Santa lara Valley. With the exception of the Ujai Valley, no good suspects were found outside this area. A few suspects were found in the Ojai Valley and phices sawles and budwood taken from these. M. transmissions, however, were obtained from these trees.

In charting orchards in the originally infected areas of Bardsdale wi Sespe, it was found that in nearly every grove there were fewer trees infected in 1975 than in 1955. This may be partly due to the fact that the survey was nade approximately three months earlier than in previous years. Trees often save first symptoms following the dry fall winds encountered in the valley.

Susuary of 1956 survey:

Man	Properties	Acres	Sespects	Phloss	Budswood
Hours	Serveyed	Servered	Found	Taken	Taken
1.15	725	16,398.11	99	31	26

BURNOWING MEXATIONS

In conversion with the United States beartment of Agriculture, a country is survey was made for the Perrouing Mematode. This pest, the cause of surveying Sections in Micrida, has at times been intercepted in shipments of plants from Florida. The ".3. J.A. has undertaken a survey of all citres profucing areas in the Third States. In California they worked in cooperation with the Tourist Agricultural Departments.

In Marine Surveys of properties upon which ferorable host plants were growing.

Authough to Jurrowing Meratodes were found in California, some interesting facts were trought out. The citrus nematode, Tylenchulus pemipenetrans, was found infecting 90% of the citrus groves and 87.5% of the citrus numberies from which soil sancles were taken.

Sommary of 1946 surrey.

Man curs	litrus roves Inspected	Avocado Groves Inspected	Citrus Murseries Inspected	Murseries Inspected	ïards Inspected
10°	26	7	1	10	п

TYMANOX FINAS

This year for the first time Cimianon Fungus was found infecting avocados in Ventura County. The disease has been a past of this crop in other areas of Southern Takifornia for several years. It has a wide host range and is difficult to control.

A survey was made of suspected plantings by county inspectors in cooperation with a State Plant Pathologist. Two properties were found to be infected with a total of 115 trees showing the disease.

Following is a summary of the 1976 survey:

Man	Properties	Acres	Properties	Acres
Hours	Surveyed	Surveyed	Infected	Infected
36	20	27	2	1.5

ALFALFA STEM MOMATORE

Early in 1956 a field of alfalfa in the Ormard area showed an emescal type of decline. Examination proved the trouble to be due to a rather heavy infection of Alfalfa Stem Mematode. Although the pest has been present in Southern California for a long time this was the first recorded infection in Ventura County.

Following the find, a survey was made of other alfalfa plantings throughout the county. All other findings, however, were negative.

Surmary of the 1956 survey follows:

Han	Properties	Samples for	Properties Infected
Hoers	Inspected	Laboratory Diagnosis	
17	11	7	1

FIXANCIAL STATEMENT FOR FISCAL TEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 1955 TENTURA COMMYT DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Salaries & Wages

Commissioners, Deputy Commissioners, Inspectors

and Office Help

\$105,347.00

Extra Welp

25, 32k.51

\$130,671.51

Maintenance and Onerations

2h, 337.h7

Tarital Outlay

106.31

\$155,615.29

....

27, 329.07

Classification of Estimated Expenditures by Functions:

Plant (earantine (Interstate)	7,973.67	
Plant (barantine (Intrastate)	15,9k7.3k	
Standardization	13,102.36	
Field and Orchard Inspection	11,267.23	
Marsery Inspection	3,319.35	
Seed Inspection	2,537.78	
Rodent Control (County expense)	7,569.93	
Plarme Suppression (County expense)	17,799.93	
Weed Control (County expense)	6,696.86	
Aptary Inspection	2,968.89	
Crop Statistics	£,533.63	
Other Items*	60,962.99	\$155,008.98
Carital Outlay		L 06.31

*Functions Included in "Other Items" are:

General Pest Surveys	\$ 21,131.61
Vacuum Puscigation	9,561.68
Intomology	1,193.18
Pest Control	3,621.63
Fair	10,039.75
Kiscellaneous	15,134.84

VENTURA COUNTI

Agricultural Building Santa Barbara and Bighth Streets Santa Faula, California

ANNUAL CROP PRODUCTION AND ACREAGE EMPORT

COMMIT OF TENTRELL

1956

Perseant to Section 65.5 of the Agricultural Code, we submit the crop production, crop value and acreage report for the calendar year 1956.

This report is based only on the F.O.B. values of our agricultural production and in no way does it indicate the net returns of growers. All costs of soil preparation, seeding or planting, cultural costs, pest control costs, harvesting and packaging are included in the F.O.B. values.

This is the highest returns to the county ever recorded in F.O.B. values, and can be explained somewhat by the higher returns and production in our citres crops, double planting and deal use of land for vegetables. With the removal of some tree acreage the land has been used for other crops that permit shorter growing time and maltiple crop use. Some of the acreage in the vegetable returns was planted in 1955 and harvested in 1956. This explains somewhat the increased acreage. Bean acreage was reduced over former years while celery acreage was slightly increased.

We are indebted to many individuals, firms, companies and corporations for their assistance in compiling this report and we hereby express our sincere thanks and acknowledgment to them for their fine cooperation and help.

C. J. BARSTI

Agricultural Commissioner

C.B:ng

APPLIES OF LETTED STEEL GROSS

The following are the acres devoted to agricultural crops. The non-bearing acres are those on which the trees or vines are 5 years of age or under.

CEOP	BEARING ACESS	BOK-BOARTHE ACRES	TOTAL AGRES
Apricots	728.6		728.6
Almonds	54. 9		84.9
Apples	67.I		67.1
Avecados	1,840.6	£36.3	2,276.9
Berries-Bash	5.9		5.9
Cherinoya	.3		.3
Citron	2.2		2.2
Grapefrait	312.9	50.5	363.4
Старев	152.1		152.1
Laura-Berelas	15,905.0	5,131.2	25,036.2
Lemma-Lisbons	991.3	LSL.7	1,045.9
Olives	13.7		13.7
Orange-Navels	1,539.0	220.2	1,759.2
Orange-Valencia	ıs 16,145.7	103.7	16,219.1
Pears	12.L		12:k
Peaches	64.3	5.6	69.9
Tangerines	10.6	3.0	13.6
Walnuts	12,7世.7	106.7	13,151.Ł
Hay & Grain			21,313.0
Seams-Dry			27,636.0
Beaus-Green			10,571.0
Vegetables			20,936.0
Segar Beets			2,151.0
Seeds			766.0
Cut Flowers			536.0
			114,269.0

VENTURA CUENTI CROP REPUET

Compiled by VENTURAL COUNTY BEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURAL C. J. BARRETT, AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER

PRODUCT	FROERCYHON	TIME	F.O.B. VALUE	BEARING ACCESSORS
Apricots				
Tiei	307	Tools	\$ 236,660.00	730.0
Preside .	696.LL	Toos	¥7,977.50	,,,,,,,
Pits	67.50	Tons	8,22±.23	
			292,861.53	
Avoca ios	323,107	Flats	918,110.10	1,840.6
Seases				
Dr Lines	377,000	Bags	3,596,000.00	22,000.0
Blackeye	5,000	Bags	37,900.00	500.0
See i Pordinok	117,265	Bags	1,512,031.50	5,122.0
Misc. Varieties	715	Begs	4,063.50	16.0
	365,600		5,251,595.00	
litrus:				
Lenons				19,195.8
Packed	7,989,275	Cart.	21,001,360.11	
Juice	59,545.47	Tons	2,169,631.18	
			26,191,171.29	
				~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~
Oranges - Valencia	t and the		at tor the me	16,145.7
Packed	6,126,623	Cart.	14,401,442.78	
Juios	59,191.18	Tons	2,522,109,30	
			16,923,552.06	
Oranges - Mavel				1,539.9
Packed	72h,9h9	Cart.	1,572,192.91	- 2 May - 3
Juice	3,636.50	Tons	77,227.25	
			1,649,720.16	
Gracefrait				312.7
Packed	217,192	Cart.	£56,711.99	FAR • F
Jaice	1,076.10	Toos	16,155.00	
		-	1.72,866.99	
Grain				
Mheat	6,09k	Bags	19,805.50	554.0
Barley	209,216	Pags	181,265.00	13,0%.0
Oats	11,616	Bags	30,101.00	1,100.0
Sedan 23	1,900	Bags	11,700,00	225.0
	226,856		545,671.50	1£,973.0
Say				
Alfalfa (Green)	26,040.00	Tons	180,200.00	868.0
Barley	1,669.00	Tons	37,552.50	1,572.0
Cats	1,908.co	Tons	117,210.00	3,500.0
3 ₇ e	100.00	Tools	8,000.00	500.0
.	33,017.00		372,992.50	6,380.0
				- "

				BEARING
PRODUCT	PRODUCTION	DELT	F.O.B. VALUE	A DEC A
All the company of th		***************************************		to
Minc. Fraits			· ·	
Accide	23,000	Bones 10#	16,000.00	67.C
7.4340	206.00	Toos	1,250.00	, 52.4C
Feaches	8,200	Legs	14,390.00	62.0
Ramberries	6,996	Flats	24,186.00	5.5
Stramberries	M70.82	Tons	112,997.28	al.0
3: randerries	36k., 200	Flats	1,112,3kb.00	269.0
			1,278,617.26	
	* ***	***	err Ban in	2,450
Sogar Bents	m?, 933	Tons	511,600.12	E pas Jana'
* Verbook !			112, 163, 66	
			626,964.06	
is and the second	6,430,95	Pons	3,44-4,577,94	12,744.
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Gg.4.	at the second		
Toge (ACLE)				. مقعم مريد
TOTAL TOTAL	14,430,13	tone	2, 2, 12, 15	10, 35
: dhock-Green	2,256	Crts.	7,599.39	26
String Bease	1,912.bu	"boss	250,5662	216,0
mete lable	:,390	Cres.	.,hkJ.75	5.0
r. : roll, Processed	3,568.30	Tons	580, 244.00	1,523.0
recht, Frech	28,452	Gree.	87,784.43	22h.5
ALCORDO	292.0	Toras	34, 20.37	30.0
A CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACTOR	20,66°	Crts.	535, 69.77	930.0
4:20:3	320, 30:	Crts.	964,042.75	
Aricia	~,062.0C	Tons	9,696.00 -	1,252.0
instita .	297,765	Sks.	262,0332	and the same
The Control of the Co	158.356	Crts.	174,172.23	278.0
ie .e.y	1,90,00	Crts.	2,391,398.05	1,166.0
Empere Teg.	7,220	Crts.	38, 90u . 59	21.0
Tarra Same	:6,5":	Dans.	9,.70.15	30.0
Similars	23,20	Legs	138,465.36	183.0
Our meers · Pickie	.,658.90	Tons	8_, 325.66	83.0
Cantout upas	>,000	Crts.	7,220.00	17.0
Let* Lie Boad	327,240	Cart.	1,037,2820	2,112.0
Lettie Romaine	*01,00h	Çrts.	182.5	355*(
Lettuie - Bative	15,522	Crts.	3-, 472.67	66.0
Cr	5.20.	Ska.	11,990.00	19.6
Par. Processed	3.635.36	Tone	351,577.49	2,136.0
ivas, kreah	5,2,0	Crus.	13,865.60	89.0
Parr.ex	.,560	Tone	65,526.00	50.0
Ferrer . Dea.	8.7	Crts.	30,606.51	F6
Feopera Beli	2,992.00	Tons	150,200.00	232.G
Percere Gr. Chali	L,105.83	Torre	262,2107	H85.0
Permers Planeato	o, Se. 5.09	Tous	hb2,320.65	822.0
ferrans - Ay Carli	132.28	Toos	393,683.25	6 63. 0
Square - Winter	2,685.00	Tons	67,125.00	256.0
Squash Semer	3,086	Logs	7,525.88	26,0
Szinech, Processed	h, 505.89	Toos	130,076,00	657.0 80.0
So::ack, Fresh	79,Be	Crts.	112,056,99	89.0
Iomatoes - Market	936,063	Logs	1,049,555.31	1,270.0
Timatoes - Market	كا6,85	Plats	530,580.20	303.0
Tomatoes - Canning	103,711.29	Toos	2,109. VO.71	5,113.C
Ternip Greens	27h.18	Toes	7,106.55	39.0
Bunch Vegetables	2Ł,015	Orts.		94.0
			15,719,257.36	31,500.0

PRODUCT	PRODUCTION	UNIT	F.O.B. VALUE	ACREAGE
Seed				
Vegetable	134,549	Lbs.	397,369.25	683.0
Flower	26,100	Lbs.	70,975.00	103.0
and the second s			168,311.25	786.0
Gut Flowers	1,179,200	Dans.	589,600.00	536.0
Mursery Stock				
Citres	306,332	Trees	512,793.60	
Avocados	23,000	Trees	hh,100.00	
Walterta	18,000	Trees	22,500.00	
Towato Plants	53,000,000	Plants	378,000.00	210.0
Vegetable Plants	101,300	Flats	125,695.00	
Bedding Plants	£30	Plats	1,290.00	
Ornamentals	127,700	Cans	110,125.00	
	-		1,296,503.60	
Livestock				
Hogs	10,514	Bead	350,262.00	
Cattle	17,360	Head	2,2k0,360.00	
Rabbits	175,000	Lbs.	13,750.00	
			2,634,372.00	
Poultry				
Souabs	₹.,000	Birds	57,600,00	
Turkeys	337,000	Birds	1,920,900.00	
Chickes - Meat	985,116	Lbs.	108,362.10	
Eggs - Chicken	10,385,420	Dans.	L,152,168.00	
			6,211,030.10	
Milk Production				
Mumber Dairies	11			
Mumber Cous	5,09€			
Xilk Fat	2,257,600	Lbs.		
Estimated Revenue			3,21,0,91,0.98	
GRAND TOTAL			\$88,160,154.12	

VI.ne

COMPARISON - 1955 and 1956

PRODUCT	1955	1956
Apricots	\$ 122,611.00	\$ 292,861.83
Avocados	566, 2hls. 37	918,110.10
Beans	7,239,73k.00	5,251,595.00
Lenons	24,817,674.52	26,191,171.29
Oranges - Valencia	13,922,215.61	16,923,552.08
Oranges - Mavel	1,625,993.93	1,649,720.15
Grapefruit	365,312.97	£72,866.99
The garage file gare.	185,895.50	54<,871.50
Hay	371,643.00	372,992.50
Misc. Fruits	395,325.00	1,278,117.28
Sugar Seets	550,990.29	626,964.06
Walnuts	الم ,231,705 الم	3,և1և,577.8և
Veretables	13,099,125.92	15,719,257.56
Seed Crops	1,08,886.82	l.68, 3l.li. 25
Mursery Stock	1,069,327.65	1,291,503.60
Cut Flowers	771,798.00	989,600.00
Livestock	2,821,956.00	2,634,372.00
Positry	6,832,857.3h	6,21,030.10
Malk	2,580,800.00	3,240,940.98
TOTALS	\$82,453,214.39	\$88,660,154.12

VENTURA COUNTY

ANNUAL REPORT

CROP STATISTICS

1957

AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER

LIPONRY

AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER COURTY OF VENTURA, CALIFORNIA

ANNUAL REPORT

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Lester A. Price - - Thairman

A. C. Ax C. 4. Andress

3. L. Carty J. . Appleton

CONTENTS

<u>Pa</u>	ge
Quarantine	1
Treatments	2
Sursery Inspection	3
Plant Disease Inspection	Ŀ
Seed Inspection	C.
Tomato Seed Sertification	6
Port Insrection	6
Iniary Inspection	6
Piological Control of Insects	?
Standardization	8
Surveys	Ģ
Weed Control	15
Meli and Orchari Inspection	16
Pest Control Supervision	18
Materials Msed in Pest Control	19
Rodent Control	28
Predatory Animal Control	29
Financial Statement	30
Trends in Agriculture	32
Acreage in Agricultural Crops	33
Grop Report	3 lı
Comparison of F.O.B.	37

DEPARTMENT PERSONNEL

E1113513513	C. J. BARRETT
Teruty Tomissioner	John L. Schall John C. Allee Harry E. Bronson
Inspector III - Standardization Supervisor	Paul 3. Travis 7erner E. Holmer
Tacuum Turipation	Kurl Foren
Inspector II, Ventura	Albert Picker Donald Anderson
Inspector II, Oxnard	A. M. Dunning Clyde W. May Arthur Spradling
Inspector II, Moorpark-Simi	I. L. Clements Gruce Burns
Inspector I, Ojai	Marvin Paregien
Inspector I, Fillmore-Bardsdale	Harold Hawkins
Inspector II, Camarillo	#. H. Jones Gene Fidel
Inspector II, Santa Paula - Entomologist	t. E. Simonds Kenneth Weiss C. C. Burleson Floyd Ward
Inspector I - Ariary (Part of Year - Extra Help)	Glenn M. Saith
Acricultural Aide (Far. of Year)	.lobert Rurleson Floy: Atmore John Ax Cerroll Hannah
Account Clery	Shirley Carter
Record Clerk II	Mecia Gaffey

AMNUAL REPORT TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

COUNTY OF VENTURA

AND

THE TIRECTOR

STARE SPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

1057

We submit the annual report of the activities of the Agricultural Commissioner's office for the year of 1957.

The Agricultural Commissioner's office was established by State law. The nurmose was intended to protect and promote the agricultural industry of the State of California.

We are charged with the enforcement of State laws relative to the function of growing and marketing of agricultural crops. We have endeavored to carry out these functions in Ventura County for the protection of the agricultural industry, as well as affording protection to the city residents who depend upon the growers for their food.

Among the duties and activities mentioned in this report are plant quarantine; nursery inspection; plant disease inspection; survey inspections; field and orchard inspection; port inspection; seed inspection; standardization inspection of fruits, nuts, vegetables, eggs, honey and noultry meat; rodent control: reed control; apparaison; and compilation of agricultural statistics.

The work load of our office has continued to increase as the change of crors takes place and as population increases throughout the county.

ZVARAKTINE

Plant quarantine is one of the most active phases of our work, for it offers us the chance to determine the presence of serious insects and diseases that might be introduced into the county and State through the movement of plant material. The protection afforded by quarantine inspection is well worth the money spent on this phase of our work. Keeping serious pests out of the county is far cheaper than control or eradication measures, and is far more positive and thorough.

Quarantine inspection of all plant material entering the county, both from within the State and from outside the State is required by law. Inspections are made daily at all post offices, express offices, freight lines offices and all other receiving points. Good cooperation has been offered from all persons handling these shipments by holding them for inspection. Any material found arriving in violation of State or Federal quarantine is properly handled to insure protection to agriculture. All citrus fruits which are offered for retail sale are held and inspected for serious insect pests. All shipments of nursery

stock arriving at the retail nurseries are held for inspection before being released.

The following is a susmary of quarantine work during the year 1957:

PRINCIPLE QUARANTINE

io.	of	shirments inspected		٠											•	2,60k
Do.	of	plants inspected .							•				-			2,233,142
°.2.	of	shirments rejected				•			•	٠	٠	•	•		•	20
. هـ	of	plants rejected												•		3,539
10.	0.5	shirments nessed .											•			2, = 1/2
	o:	plants mased		. •		•	•	•	•			٠	•	•	•	2,22,303
· •	of	snitnents of grain			•										•	1,02
552.	0.5	tors of grain	•					•		•				•		7,513

Plant morial was rejected for the following ressons:

Ozonica Not Not - 1; Crown Ball - 1; Florida Red Scale - 5; Pecan Servil - 3; Plum Curculio & Apole Margot - 1; Gypsy & Brown-tailed Moth - 1; Japanese Beetle - h; Purrowing Mematode - h.

Crain infested with primary moxious weed seed was required to be cleaned or milled before being released.

BEINGE TARMINE

in.	of.	shirments inspected	Ì	_	_	_												10,036
No.	of	clants inspected .	_	•														22,029,236
No.	of.	shippents rejected												•				71
lio.	of	plants rejected								ur.			•			•		566
No.	of	snipaents passed .						10	٠				4	•		٠	•	9,965
No.	of	plants passed						•	•	•					•			22,023,720
io.	of	shirments of grain			•	•						•	•					5 09
No.	of	tons of grain		•		4	•				•	۰	•	•		•	•	9,958
		shipments of hay .																7
'nэ.	of	tons of hay		•			•		•	•	٠.	•				•		335

Plant material was rejected for the following reasons:

Red Scale - 57; Morida Red Scale - 1; White Root Rot - 1; Crown Fall - 1; Quick Recline - 1.

Number of hours spent on quarantine inspection 9,221

TREATHEMTS

County policy requires treatment of all citrus and walnut trees by vacuum fumigation before being planted in the county. All plants infested with serious insect pests are treated and released. This treatment enables us to insure insect free plants and therefore, it is not necessary to return the plants to point of origin. This is an added service to the population of our county.

The following is a summary of the treatment work done by the Commissioner's office during the year:

JATTH FRIGATION (HCM)

Citres Fruit (boxes)	5	lots		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	5k
	1.071	12				•	•	•	-	•	•	•	207,339
Walnut Trees	32	100						•					3,188
Ornamental Plants	ī	125											52
		121	•		-	-	-						33≮
ີດses ຼ			-	-									92
nood (bundles)	47							•					99,100
Seedlings	13	114	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	77 , 100
WEIGHT SHOWIDE AVAILOR													
"sed Bars	32	lots		*	•							•	48,013
Omanentals	K	蝉			•	A r		•		•		•	97
Miscellaneous	l.	M					=			•		÷	314
	ī	無	_	_	_	-	_						19,000
Seedlings	_		•	Ī	-	•	_	-					
TATHE TRAINE - ATMOSPIERIC													
Puiscood (bundles)	1	17.		*	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	2
								_	_	_	_	_	., 530
Number of hours spent on funigatio	<u>.</u>	• • •	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	

NURSERI INSPECTION

All nursery stock moving into the colly just be held for inspection at time of entry. All nurseries are given a complete inspection every three months. Adjoining properties are inspected during the year to assist in keeping versories free of serious pests. If serious nests are found upon adjoining properties, general treatment is required for cleanup.

If serious pests are found in the nursery, immediate cleanup programs are remained before the stock is released for movement. All citrus and walnut stock is required to be vacuum funiquied as a condition of planting.

Aonifiella aurantii, a serious pest of citrus, was found in three nurseries buring 1057. Aradication by sprays and furnication was given to these aurseries in an eradication program. Two insrections following treatment show no recurrence of this pest in any of the three nurseries.

lighteen (19) specimens of diseased nursery stock were submitted to the press of Plant Pathology for diagnosis. Control measures or destruction ware confied in each case.

Inspections were made under the program of the State Mursery Service and their assistance in inspection; was appreciated and acknowledged.

A survey was made with the assistance of the State Mursery Inspector for Dark Brown Spruce Aphid, an "A" pest. The results of this survey were negative.

Origin certification of tossto plants free from nematode required 90 hours of field inspection in tossto seedling nerseries.

The following is a suswary of nursery inspections for the year 1957:

Mumber	of	mursery in	espection	as	 •	173
		reinspect				
		nurseries				0
		numeries				3
		nurseries				80
		nurseries				33

- * Bradication mandatory.
- ** Serious west of limited distribution, eradication mandatory in Ventura County.
- *** Pests of common occurrence.

dours	spent	by	county	personnel				926
Hours	spent	by	State	personnel		_		90

PLANT DISEASE INSPECTION

The number of calls relating to plant disease problems continues to increase. The year 1957 showed an increase of about 12% over 1956.

Inspections were made in fields, orchards, nurseries and residential properties covering a wide variety of problems including fungus, bacterial, virus and nematode infection as well as troubles resulting from minor element refliciencies or excesses, salt and alkali injury, fertilizer bern, chemical injury the to pest control materials as well as physiological conditions.

Fanleaf of Grapes, a virus disease, was found for the first time in the county in a back yard planting. This is one of the few soil borne virus and plant removal is the only control.

Extinctions cinnamori, cinnamon fungus, now occurs on three properties in the county, a increase of one over last year. The total land acreage affected is approximately five acres. Control measures include soil fungation and tree removal. No treatment is known that will insure 100% eradication on fields at the present time. Murseymen are becoming interested ingrowing trees in treated soil to help eliminate the hazard of this disease transmission.

We acknowledge again the fine conversation of the little bureau of Flant Pathology and especially Dr. Alex French who aided county personnel in disease determination and inspections.

Following is a suspary of the work done on plant disease:

Host										1	io.	of	Inspections
Avoc: As Citrus . Deciduous		•		•	•	•	*	•	•		*		15 15 38

(Continued next page)

Grapes and Cane Berries	15
Vegetable Crops	23
Helons, Cucumbers and Squash	2
Flower Grops and Bulbs	29
Ornamental Shrubs and Trees	230
Lems	21
Mative Shrubs	3
Strawberries	2
Herbs	2
Tomatoes	75

SEET INSPECTION

The Apricultural Tode names the Commissioner as the enforcing officer of the Triffornia seed Law. Enforcement is accomplished through sections The Factor of the Agricultural Fode and sections 3300 - 390h of the Agricultural Fode and sections 3300 - 390h of the Agricultural Fode.

inforcement of the seed laws is lone by one member of the staff sit. The applicance of the various district men, whose buty it is to see that all lost of one offered for sale or sold complies it all respects that has reclimments of the seed law. This affords protection to the buyer of seed by insuring that the sample properly labeled to show particulation, purity, weed seed contents and have various of seed.

Following is a summary of this work performed during the year 1000:

lember of dealers' lots inspected				1,325
!harber of consumers' lots inspected		•	Ŕ	7
Number of interstate lots inspected				114
hister of intrastrte lots inspected				005
Total number of lots inspected	•		•	علىنار2
Weber of lots in violation	•			103
'under of official samples drawn			•	i i
Number of service samples trawn				á
'humber of stop-sale orders issued				7
Number of lots released for destruction .				58
Number of grade samples drawn				115
humber of Crop Improvement Assoc. samples				2

The department, also, assists in the production and certification of certified seed for the California Crop Exprovement Association. It is our buty to inspect and supervise the threshing and cleaning equipment to be used in the California Crop Exprovement Association program. One lot was refused certification for failure to properly clean the threshing equipment. As also assist in the drawing of grade samples.

Section 15k.3 of the Agricultural Code regulates movement of seed screenings and provides for disposal of those lots infested with weed seeds. A list of approved mills is maintained and grinding for feed was permitted for most lots in violation. There are three approved wills in Ventura County.

Musber of hours spent on seed inspection 364

TOPATO SEED CERTIFICATION

The Ventura County tous to seed certification program operates under the authority of the Director of Agriculture and under the program established by the Sureau of Plant Pathology.

Three inspections during the growing sesson are made for the purpose of leterriting the presence or absence of Bacterial Canker (Corynebacterium micriseness), a meed borne disease. All equipment used in the meed production process is cleaned and sterilized under the direct sepervision of this department.

Three seed companies submitted a total of h25.75 acres for inclusion in this season's "rogram. There were 95.5 acres refused inspection because "land previously infected with Bacterial Canker cannot be used for tomato seed production wring the five year period following the year of infection". Mine varieties in eleven fields, comprising 105.5 acres, were found infected with the disease and refused certification. Diagnosis of infected plants in each case was confirmed by Dr. Alex French of the Bureau of Plant Pathology.

There were 219.75 acres, twenty varieties in forty-one fields, found by inspection to be free of seed borne disease. Of this total, five varieties totalling seventy acres were refused certification for "insufficient hours of fermentation". There were 119.75 acres elimible to receive seed certification lands.

The supervision of this program is assigned to one member of the staff and ten, in turn, is assisted by various district men in the field inspection.

Camber of nours scent on togeto seed certification during 1957 . . . 327

FURT INSPECTION

Inspection of ships is made by staff members of the Agricultural Commissioner's office. State and Federal quarantines restrict the movement of certain naterials likely to introduce serious insect and disease posts. Ship's stores, as well as the eres's quarters, cargo and passenger baggage are checked for restricted articles. shemever found in violation of the quarantines, they are properly disposed of to safeguard the articultural industry.

Piscosel of garbage also comes under our control to prevent the introduction of foot and mouth disease.

APIANT INSPECTION

The inspection of aviaries within Yentura County to determine the possible presence of perious diseases detrimental to the bee industry is one of the daties of the Agricultural Commissioner's office.

Venters County has become a location for migratory beekeepers due to the large variety of cross produced in the county and the increased population in other areas.

For the first time in several years we have been able to employ a qualified bee inspector to carry out these functions. From the first of July to the end of the calendar year, inspections were made and diseased colonies were cleaned up. With the work already completed and the fact that we will be able to continue the good work, we can expect to be in fair shape as far as disease infection is concerned.

Following is a surmary of the work carried on the latter part of the year:

K	o. Auiaries	No. Colomies
Teristored	261	17,618
Entering California	1	78
Leging California	2	790
Entering county	7 l :	11,039
Learing county	30	8,125
Yoving within the county		4,146
Insrected	~ * ~	10,061
Infected with American Foulbrood	le"	1,25k
Infected with European Foulbrood		Ŀ
Surged - American Foulbrood		1,20k
Sent to wax Salvage	3	80
Cumber of hours scent on apiary insp	ection	1,135

BIOLOGICAL CONTADE OF INSECTS

Although the citrus prowers of Ventura County have long recognized the value and importance of biological control of citrus pests, this phase is assuming increasing importance. As more information becames available regarding coordination between chemical and biological control, and as new perasites and predators are introduced, full advantage is taken of these advances.

Five insectaries are located in this county. The cost of mass production of ceneficial insects has been kept low by improved techniques in rearing, and all crowers are benefited by the properly timed release of these insects.

Following is a summary of beneficial insects reared and released in the county juring 1957:

Parasite	Host	Musber
Inhrius melinus (from Exo. Sta.) Typitolaesus montrouzieri Leptosastix sp. Ketaphycus helvolus Ketaphycus lichtensiae Pauridea sp. Trichograma sp. (produced only)	Red Scale Mealybug Healybug Black Scale Black Scale Healybug Hotos	25,000 56,266,360 k0,070,000 6,390,000 900,000 13,695,000 28,000,000
	Total	145,346,860

STAMBARDIZATION

The enforcement of the State Standardization Law, as defined in Division V of the California Agricultural Code, is a function of the County Agricultural Commissioner in cooperation with the State Department of Agriculture. The law deals specifically with fruits, nuts, vegetables, eggs, honey and roultry meat.

One department employee is in charge of this work and is assisted by the fistrict inspectors. Turing 1057, Ventura County farmers prev and harvested more than [1,]? acres of veretables; 30,97k acres of all varieties of beans; shimed 15,001 cars of citrus fruits; 5,k7l tons of walnuts; and harvested accrommately field boxes of avocados.

The rajor vortion of veretable inspection is done in the field, and in the case of the lettuce shippers, an assessment of one-half (*) cent a carton was volunteered by the shippers for field inspection. This greatly expedited the operation, and together with certification fees, brought a revenue of \$23,432.72 to the county for the calendar year.

minifall avocados created extra laboratory work in testing for the required minimum of eight nercent (8%) of oil. The avocado industry responded to this situation in a very concerative namer. Two hundred and seventy-eight (27%) avocado Industry tests were made by the county department, eighty-one (31) of which failed to meet the minimum requirements.

ie wish to acknowledge the fine cooperation received from the industry.

Following is a summary of work lone during 1957:

Fruits, Buts and Veretables:
Containing inspected
Marine and the same as a same of the same
"
further of containers rejected 5,276
Number of rejections issued
Erret
REDEF OF 10.33 THE COLUMN
Smber of lozens rejected
Number of rejection notices issued
Foultry:
Muscher of carcasses inspected 3,313
Musber of carcasses rejected 12
Total man hours scent on standardization for 1957 6,624

SURVEZS

During the year of 1957, the survey program of Ventura County included operal major projects. The most important of these are listed as Khapra Beetle, Unitine Fruit Fly Trapping Program, Quick Decline of Orange, and Wheat Sawfly. These are all programs in which the State, as well as the county are interested, consequently these were conservive undertakings in which State aid was obtained. In the case of Khapra Beetle the U.S. Department of Agriculture also assisted.

In 1997, only one insect new to Tentura Tounty was found. During the Mhapra sectle Survey, a sincle specimen of a Dermestid Reetle, Perimegatoma vesnulae, was found. This is a storage insect and was found in a stored lot of seed in one of the uprespuses. The find represents the second record of the insect in Califernia. A third infestation, however, was found in Stanislaus Tounty almost at the same time as the local one was take. The fact that the insect has been found in wisely separated localities of the State, indicates that the beetle has probably seen wrecent in the State for a long period of time, but has not become a pest and consequently are gone unnoticed until inspections for Khapra Smetle revealed it.

In the field of clant nathology there was also one new nest found. This was arrived of Trane, a virus disease attacking only grapes. Fanleaf is an important increase of grapes, but in a county as limited in proce acrease of Valuna arrest danage here.

Surveys are of primary innormance among the Department of Arriculture ratios. Should a pest serious to any one of the committe nation cross be found in a survey before it has become firmly established, the sort of the taxpayers will may the cost of the survey many times over. In the case of a major most such as the Mediterranean Fruit Fly or the Japanese Beetle, the savings would probably run into millions of iollars.

The following surveys were made in 1007:

Insect Surveys:

Khapra Reetle Theat Savily Snotted Alfalia Inhis Oak Moth Red Scale
Dark Brown Shruce Inhis
Jestern Sycamore Borer
Kultiple Bruit Fly Transing Program

General Pest Survey

Plant Misease Surveys: Quick Mecline of Orange Fanleaf of Orange

Camellia Clower Blight Alternaria of Tomatoes

is moon Tuntus on Avocados

K WARM BLETLE

One of the important undertakings of the year was the survey for Kaper Reetle. Although this has been a juty of the Apricultural Report to the survey bring the fall of 1957 was more intense than previous surveys. Inasmuch as the State is attempting eradication of the insect, it is very important to find any inci-

right in least one stimes that might occur anywhere in the State. Consequently the court is mar included checking all properties throughout the county where there are any possibility of finding stored grain. In addition to the regular configuration and feed yards, all ranches were checked where any livestock was kept.

Soth Federal and State Departments of Agriculture assisted in the survey.

I very complete check was made and many specimens submitted for positive determination. e are pleased that to date no infestations of Khapra Beetle have ever complete in Tentura County.

Purmary of the 1947 survey follows:

ours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infested	Identified
574	l ₁ 36	0	154

JHEAT SAVIFLY

Amin in cooperation with the California Department of Agriculture, Ventura anty select in a survey for Wheat Sawfly in the Cuyama Valley. This serious and of wheat is under eradication by the State.

the to the inauguration of the land bank program by the Federal Government, like what was grown then in previous years. There were, nowever, several welcome fields of wheat which were carefully checked in State and County Interiors. No infestations were found in Ventura Townsy Erring the year.

The eredication program calls for treatment of all fields within the area. Since most grain fields have at one time or another been planted to wheat, nearly every field in the area contains some volunteer wheat plants. I an eradication represent it is imperative to keep host plants under treatment. For that reason a relatively large acreage of grain in Tentura County received two treatments by air, consisting of DDT in oil.

Surnary of loc? survey:

ounty Man	Acre-	Acres	Acres	lhumber of
ours	Inspected	<u>Infested</u>	Traated	Treatments
72	2211	0	1,135	2

SPOTTED ALFALFA APHIS

I curvey was again conducted to determine the status of the Spotted Alfalfa This. Due to work by the University of California to develop parasites of the most, a considerable reduction in damage by the aphis has resulted throughout the State. Tentura County has shown this trend. Although all fields show the presence of the insect, damage in 1957 was relatively light.

Surmary of 1957 survey:

Man Lours	Acres Inspected	Acres Ixwested
6	368	368

OAK KOTH

survey was again made to determine the status of the Jak Moth in county parks. This pest caused severe damage to live oaks throughout the county in 1955.

characteristic of the most is its reriodic build-up of population so that about every seven years a serious outbreak occurs. Inspections this year revealed a low opeulation and treatment was not necessary.

Surmary of 1957 survey:

Man	Parks	Parks	Parks Requiring Treatment
Fours	Inspected	Infested	
16	8	3	0

RED SCALE

The annual survey for Red Scale was again conducted by the County Department of Arriculture. This citrus pest is under eradication in the county. The several citrus protective leagues are working on this project and assist in inspection on the transpect of properties involved.

The Tenertnent inspects properties which are not affiliated with any of the protective leagues whenever there is reason to suspect that these groves are infected with Ted Scale. When groves are found to be infested, the owner is required to eradicate it to the satisfaction of the Agricultural Commissioner.

humany of 1957 survey:

Man lours	Acres Inspected	Acres Infested
1,013	сoo	565

DARK BULLY SPRIKE APPLIS

In May, 1947 a serious pest of Norway Spruce, the Dark Brown Spruce Aphis, was found in a nursery in Yucaipa, San Bernardino County. To date the insect has been found in only three locations in California. These are the above mentioned nursery, the University of California Campus in Berkeley, and the U.S. Forest Cenetics Station in Placerville, El Dorado County.

Inasmuch as Morsay Spruce is grown cormonly in California as an ornamental,

curveys were made throughout the State to determine how widesmread the insect is. In Ventura County inspections of nurseries handling conifers were made. Results of the insrections were negative.

Surmary of 1957 survey:

Man Hours	Hurseries Inspected	hurscries Tufested
70	ς	O

WESTERN SYCAPORE BURER

Another insect was added to the list of bests attacking live oaks in the county during 1957. The Western Sycamore Forer, a clear-winged moth, has long been known to attack sycamores. Oaks have been reported as a host, but until this year little damage has been noted in Fratura County.

Inspectors ensuring yard calls in Santa Paula this year, however, discovered that denote to oaks crused by a horing insect was the work of the bestern symmer forer. A survey of 15 properties in the area showed all to be infested. Tanare was severe in two of the properties and medium infestations were found in three of them.

Survey:

llan	Properties	Intal	Severe	Medium	Light Infest.
Fours	Inspected	Infestations	Infest.	Infest.	
12	15	15	2	3	10

MULTIPLE TATIF IN TAPPING PROGRAM

During recent years a considerable amount of research has been done by the T.S.D.A. in the development of lures and traps for the various species of fruit flies. As a result there was introduced in 1957 a trap containing a wick that could be traced with several different lures each specific for a certain species of fruit fly. In former years, we have claced in the fields separate traps for the Hediterranean Fruit fly, the Melon Fly, and the Mexican Fruit Fly. The introduction of the new trap has resulted in simplifying the fruit fly trapping program. We are now able to use one trap for both the Mediterranean Fruit Fly and the Melon Fly. Unfortunately, a satisfactory specific lure has not yet been found for the Mexican Fruit Fly. It is therefore, necessary to continue using the class McFhail trap with a bait consisting of brown sugar and yeast for this particular pest.

Recause of the extremely serious nature of the above mentioned pests a statewide trapping program is now in effect. During the season in which fruit flies are most active, the county has been assisted by the State Department of Apriculture in the trapping program. The county was divided into two districts with the County Department maintaining a string of 100 traps in one district and

the State Department duplicating the work in the other district. As the dormant cerson for fruit flies was remed, the number of traps was reduced to h0 for the entire county. The County Department was responsible for the maintenance of those traps.

Fortunately for the Agricultural Industry all findings in the State were negative with the exception of a few Hexican Fruit Flies taken in the San Ysidro area of San Diego County immediately adjacent to the Hexican Border.

Following is a sussary of the 1957 trapping program:

Man	Hours	Max. Ho.	Properties Trapped	Properties	Specimens
County	State	Traps		Infested	Submitted
ଦ୍ୱର	226	217	359	O	lı

USIDUL POST STRVET

Annually a yard survey is made in the county to determine the possible presence of new pests or pests under eradication. As more and more subdivisions are eveloped with their landscaping programs the possibility of the introduction of new and serious pests is greatly increased. The Agricultural Department is hard pressed to keep these areas under surveillance.

Insrectors are trained to be alert for any insects or plant diseases new to the area. They are especially on the lookout for scale insects not of common occurrence.

Following is a surmary of the 1977 survey:

	Yards	Hosts	Scale	Insects	Taris	30:	sts
istrict	Insr.	Enspect.	Red	Purple	Infested	Posti.	Spray.
Ventura	3,500	21,000	114	5	19	148	111:
Janard	3,100	13,500	23		23		168
Sunta Paula		17,400	1		1	11:	14
Heoreark	390	2,230	33		33		456
`ararillo	900	5,600	5		5	79	79
Fillmore	1,010	5,005	2		5	226	•-
Ojai	1,200	7,200	ŀ		žį.	89	39

QUICK DECLINE OF DRANGE

The annual survey for Quick Decline indicates that the virus disease still occurs only in the Santa Clara Valley in Ventura County. Although one tree found in an isolated orange grove on Moorpark Road near Thousand Oaks several years ago shared rositive symptoms of Quick Decline, no additional suspects have been found here.

Surveys since 1918, when the first Quick Decline trees were found in the county, have shown an interesting mattern of infection. In the originally infected areas in Barisdale and Sesse Canyon the disease has increased in intensity up to a point

where a large portion of the trees on sour-root stock has been eliminated. In the Tillmore area, which separates the two above mentioned areat, however, a different cituation exists. Although the Fillmore area lies between and adjacent to the originally infected areas, the virus has not spread as rapidly as might be expected. Infected trees are found every year both east and west of Fillmore from the Ventura-Los Angeles County line on the east to Santa Paula on the west. In this area, nowever, the disease has not increased in intensity to any great extent. It would seem that in the nine year period in which the disease has been known to exist in and around Fillmore, it should have reached severe proportions. Such, however, has not been the case.

The angual Quick Decline survey is made in cooperation with the State Department of Apriculture. In order to properly evaluate the spread of the disease and the able to set quarantine lines so as to most effectively slow the spread throughout the citrus producing areas of the State, it is necessary to secure the information needed. This is best done through annual surveys of the various citrus profucing counties.

Surrary of 1957 survey:

lian	Properties	Acres	Suspects	Samples <u>Taken</u>	Budwood
lours	Surveyed	Surveyed	Found		Taken
1,150	726	17,1:05	80	30	29

FINLEAF OF GRAPE

Tanleaf of Grape was found in a yard planting of grapes in the Mira Honte area of the Ujai District. Then verification of the disease a survey of the immediate area was made to determine whether the virus was established in the area are further that an isolated case. No further cases were found.

Although this is a serious diserse of graces, Ventura County has few commercial elections. The existing vineyards are widely scattered so that natural spread is unlikely. Since this isolated case was not near any commercial acreage the danger of infection is not great.

A survey of vineyards a few years ago failed to establish the virus in cormercial plantings.

Surmary of 1957 survey:

Man Hours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infected	Vines Infected
10	9	1	1

CAMELLIA FLOWER BLIGHT

Periodical surveys are made of retail nurseries to determine the incidence of Camellia Flower Blight in the county. When this disease is found the nurseryman is contacted and required to clear up the infection. In 1957, Flower Blight was found in approximately one-third of the nurseries inspected.

Survey:

Man Hours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infected
าร	30	9

ALTERNARIA OF TOMATOES

Alternaria of Tomatoes has been known to exist in Ventura County for years. Turing 1977, however, the disease was more severe than in any previous year.

As calls began to come to the County Office from growers requesting aid in determining what was causing immage to their plants it from became evident that Alternaria was responsible for an appreciable amount of damage. A survey was made to determine the seriousness of the disease.

oth seed beds and cormercial plantings of tonatoes were inspected. It was found that all seed beds inspected and nearly all commercial plantings were infected. In three or four commercial plantings the damage was sufficiently severe to effect the crop. In the most severe case it was estimated that production was reduced approximately 30 percent.

Surrary of lost survey:

lion Trurs	Seed Teds Inspector	Ac. Insp. in Seed leds	Com. Plant. Inspect.	Ac. Insp. in Com. Plt.	Infected Seed Beds	Infect. Com. Plant.
			35	500	12	Ŀ

CIRCUMANCE FINGES

In 1955 Timnaron Fungus, a serious pest of avocados, was first found on twocados in Ventura County. Surveys during the year of discovery revealed order properties infected. The total acreage actually infected was one and malf r res.

Because of the seriousness of the disease to avocados a close watch has been ment throughout the county avocado plantings during 1957. These surveys have revealed one additional infected property. The actually infected acreage involved in the three properties is approximately five acres.

Summary of 1957 survey:

	Properties Inspected	Prop. Found Infect. 157	Ac. Invol. in 157 Inf. Prop.		
1.	15	1	3.5	3	5.0

JOHTNOL CEEK

Staff members of the department made surveys throughout the county to determine the presence of new and regular infestations of primary and secondary noxious weeds. All infestations were treated. A contract was entered into with the California livision of State Hiphways to control primary and certain secondary noxious weeds

moving on their roadways. Most of the new infestations were found asjacent either to richays or railroad lines.

edusa-head Grass was found upon a large acreage of the Tederal forest land and one of the properties. In order to check the spread of the pest, control nerserved were applied to prevent further spread and to hold the infestations to their priminal area.

The following is a table of the amount of materials used in 1977:

Tala on	•	1,570 gal.	.ce wozol 1,2% gal.
Amate	•	100 (al.	side lozol & Shreader 1,31, gal.
C,↑ A			needone 327 ral.
Folywor Chlorate			Weed 0il 1,170 gal.
Polybor Chlorate	•		Wood Oil & Contax
		Preapor	

An arms of 2,113,113 so. ft. was trivited at a total cost of 33,914.52

Arong the weeds receiving control measures in the county luring 1957 were:

Ki'myu grass	Yellow star thistle
Johnson crass	Purple star thistle
Bernuda grass	Milk thistle
Me hise-head grass	dussian thistle
Texas blue weed	Dog bane
Unite Forse nettle	Poison pa'c
	Bermda grass Me iuse-head grass Texas blue weed

To. of man hours spent on weed control in 1957 1.713

FIND A 1 70 1 II LISPS TILL

Inspections of orchards at field cross are a resular vert of our suties.
There inspections dire us a correct modeline of the orunitions in the county and of the in making recommensations for control. We are constantly on the alert for new conts, so that early and expect measures may be to be or surrested.

tonmary of rest conditions for last end some common rest control measures follow:

CITAUS

Generally distributed over nost of the citrus acreage. Alth some exceptions where no treatment was applied during the previous year, infestations were lighter and consider by less acreage was treated. Materials used were oil, oil and rotenone, Hill fraintion, karosene and MT, and in combination for red scale, oil and parattion, and straight malathion or parathion.

Citrus Arhis: Combination treatments, and a late start for most infestations, resulted in a lower acreage being treated in most areas of the county. The use of Systox is increasing and considerable acreage was treated with Systox by air. Other materials were oil, rotenized oil, TEPP,

micotine, malathion, and merathion.

<u> Pitrus !!ite:</u>

- Titrus red mite was heavy and general, about the same as in previous years, lighter in areas levending on oil treatment and biological control. More acreage now showing resistance to Ovotran, more Aramite, oil, being used for control. Some experimental use of new materials on non-bearing trees.
- Levis wite is found wainly around Santa Paula, but is menerally increasing in other areas of the county. Treatments for other nests are usually effective in holding infestations at a low level.
- Silver or rust mite may be found in isolated infestations in most areas of the county, but no ampreciable spread compared to last rear. Inforobenzilate componly used if special treatment needed.
- Six-spotted nite is "muni mainly near the coast. Infinitations penerally lighter than usual, and treated in concination with other worts.
- Pro-smotted sites occasionally found on young trees, forced over from from hears or cover crops. Aramite used if separate treatment necessary.
- but rite is remerally distributed, usually more serious on lemons. Dil or chloro enzilate used for control, mite usually held down by treatments or other rests.

≈ نائد منآلادو∐

Some increase in districts where more crop dusting is done by air. All areas have released more beneficial insects, and have done more treatment for ants, which is apparently helping to hold the populations as corpared to last year. Parathion, oil and rotenone are used in treatments, with some malathion used in areas where parathion in treatments.

Tortrix: Losses were merlicible, rossibly the to more exact living of treatments, or to a natural cycle. A late build-up was noticed in the Santa Paula area, but little treatment was necessary. Cryolite or marathica was used for control.

Treenhouse Thrins: No serious infestations noted and no special treatments applied.

oil, 74-111, combined with regular swider treatments, and dieldrin applied by air cave adequate control.

Fewer infested trees found. Treatment usually consists of combined parathion or malathion-oil spray, and HCM fumination, although some trees were treated with malatrion or parathion, either alone or in combination with oil.

Jenerally lighter than in past years. More commonly found on oranges, possibly because lemons tend to receive more oil sprays.

Oil in combination with malathion or parathion are the usual materials, often combined with treatment for other pests.

Dictyospersum Scale: No infestations found during the past year.

Brown Rot of Citrus: About same acreage treated as a preventive measure as in previous years, no re-treatment necessary. Fordeaux and other forms of copper were used in control.

Potrotus dot of Citrus: Hot as severe as in previous years, no specific treatments were applied.

AVOCADO

Brown Mite: Heavier and more wides road than in any previous rear. Materials applied when necessary were sulfur, Aramite, and Ovotran. Treatment is avoided wherever mossible, to avoid build-up of other nests.

Two-spotted Mite: Parely forced over onto avocados from drying bears or cut cover cross.

HALLIUTS

Now found in most areas of the county, treatment usually required.

Parathion usual treatment, some excerimental use of malathion-bait spray.

Couling Moth: Host walnut plantings require one or more treatments to hold infertations to an acceptable level. Off is nost cormonly used material for control.

Recuired treatment in most areas of one or more times with Systox, parathion, malathion or nicotine.

Burorean Red Mite: Infestations heavy in many cases. Systom, Frankte, Ovotran, used for control. Application of marathion for husk fly gave a late season control where used.

FIELD CROPS AND TENETABLES

The rade variety of field and vegetable cross now grown in the county with some cross maturing throughout the year, and with double-crosping becoming a common practice, has complicated the necessary nest control practices. These complications may arise from carry-over of result from one cross to another in some state of levelowment, or from the effects of constant nest control work and infifter insecticides on natural perasites and predators. The problem of excess resiner, which may result from reseated applications made necessary by increased infiferely in control, or even at times from drifting insecticides, has become increasingly important and difficult.

Shider Mites: The past serson has been especially difficult because of two-special wites, possibly the worst season so far. Systox, Aramite, Ovotran, sulfur and parathion used for control.

Lygus sur.: Average year; DOT, toxaphene, Systox used in treatments.

Aphis: Serious on vegetables, not as bad as in previous years on beams.

Kore treatment needed on vegetables using lindane, Systox, Perthane, TEPP, malathion, remathion, and Diazinou.

Jens: Morst season so far for locuers, and most difficult to control.

Striped armyworm, also, more serious than in previous years. Beet armyworm on broccoli, peppers, lighter than usual, perhaps due to natural control. Corn earworm noted in small infectations only.

The endrin, perattion, Perthane, malathion, toxarbene, Metacide, used for treatment.

PEST CHICKOL STPERFISING

The Asricultural Tode requires that every terson engaged in the business of pert control shall first qualify for and obtain a nest control operators license from the State Department of Agriculture. In addition, he is required to register the Toynissioner of any county in which he operates. The Cognissioner, in turn, makes certain that each registrant has suitable equipment, properly maintured, that it is operated by connectent and qualified men, that all State and tained, that it is operated with, and that all work is properly performed. Ouring loss, 37 yest control operators were registered to engage in pest control operations in Tentura County.

Section 1980 of the Agricultural Code requires that all persons using injurious rest control materials, defined by law, first obtain from the Commissioner a permit for such use. The nermit to use must be obtained before the materials may be purposed from a dealer. During 1957, there were 184 such permits issued on a seasonal massio.

A similar permit from the Commissioner is required for the use of injurious nertherides, such as 2,1-D, and must be obtained before the material may be purchased. Fermits for small scale operations, such as weed control in orchards, etc., are issued on an annual basis. Permits for large scale operations, such as weed control in train, other large fields and brush control are issued on a seasonal basis from in train, other large fields and brush control are issued on a seasonal basis from lovenher lat to February 15th. For the rest of the year, they are only issued for lovenher lat to February 15th. For the rest of the year, they are only issued for lovenher lat. During 157, 296 seasonal permits and 51 individual permits were from inift. During 157, 296 seasonal permits and 51 individual permits were issued.

THE PARTY OF THE PARTY CONTROL

Fest control is a hig business in Ventura County and is essential to the profunction of a ricultural crops. To give some idea as to the types of raterials used, and the amount, we offer the following survey of the materials reported by commercial rest control operators only. These figures to not include those materials used by persons on their own property and applied with their own equipment.

E LUS4	用の近日 1982年 日本日本 日本 日		1 / 1/2 4 10 4 7 / 2	Fig. 19 and 19 a	Fine Code	
Arimito 30	£.	Avoc., formas conns. Vog., Jahnuta	CFC CFC Approximated and cFCC approximated	ંગુ જેમ 134.	7,50 pe.	137,110 105.
Aramita 16%.	14,205	Avor., Apulon, Atrus, inlauts	₽ ₽ 1	103, i''l 1h1.		193,658 15#.
Aldrin 2#/pal. B.	11	Naroland	Armorma!		29 gal.	29 ral.
Aldrin 24% W.	Imknown	Yardn	La' n l'othn	A 188.		6 15s.
Bait (for apraya)	7	:almta	mak Plya	No gal.		10 041.
ж. ж. т. с. 224	r C	Monny Sand	Anhis	1,700 154.	1,850 lbs.	3,550 lbs.
rantan ra	\$\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\	Barrias, Flowers, Hilder Vagotables	Hildon	2,140 156.	11,350 lbs.	13,500 lbs.
Chlordane 110° %.	001,1	Bareland, Yarde,	Tranoram, Ants, Saad Form Harrots	A, 173 lba.		9,173 lbs.
Chlorobanzilate 254 ''.	1,270	Citrua	nd Hitor	6,975 lbs.		6,975 lbs.
Chlorea		il. is light-of- way	lagil.	1,700 los.		1,700 lbs.
C.M.U. 80%	13% mi.	Rt. tipht-of-	Annual soota	1,153 lbs.		1,153 158.
Copper 5, 6, 74	165	7egs, Flowers	HILdox	ישמן טאַר,נ	7,130 lbs.	6,980 lbs.
Copper 10%	7,0,1	Topotables	Mich	1 % 18s.	'i', 100 15s.	51,250 lba,
Compan 20 & 22%	1,497	Citrus, Decid., Vagatalias	Brom tot, Funrus	hl, 300 12.0.	2,200 104.	1,3,509 lbs.

PESTICISE	A SERVE		500 64	The state of the s	Tab	
Compor Sulfate 24:	1, 199	ી જ્યાલ	Proum Set	3h.056 1be.	A to the state of	There is a management of the second of the s
Conper (0 % 131)	505 °C	Ctrus, Bockes, Vog., Inlints	bronn dot, 71.13an		700 Tha.	Jay 175 Jon.
Copper Phosphate		il trus	Rrown Rot	2, 398, 150.		\$ CG
Copper 90st	¥!:	Ct trua	Brown Rot	1,126 1bs.		Kyong Iba.
Cryolita	ጎርቲ	Struct, almes	Thring, Tortnix, Junk Flyn	12,021 lbs.	600 lbs.	12,621 1bg.
Nalaben	Unknown	Various	Anada	744 Jba		3
Thrp (Namaron)	-	Tore Land	Namatodo	2] 08]		755 150
Ę.	1,302	'haroland	inna to le	34,117 gal.		
علما لاط	1,139	Citma, Vok.	· lorms	Loo Tha	אר אני פאר אני	30, LL/ gal.
ነገጥ և ዱ 5%	7,346	7ek., Jerries, Flowers, Send Crops	.lorna	123, bit 150.	155,350 lbs.	20, 250 lbs. 279, 795 lbs.
%or ica	15,792	Yog., Jalmuta, Flowers, Soed Crops	dollas, dironolma	290,261 lbs.	265, 520 lbs.	555, 781 lbs.
NOT 25% E. (2#/pal.)	24, 693	Var., Josors	Lymns, dorns	3,396 ml.	20,775 ral.	21.161 m1.
DDT 50% W.	10,040	Mar., Minuta, Ver., Minuta, Flowers, Thent	Scale, Aranoma, 129,076 lbs. Norms, Isaf-rollers, Thest Smilly	129,076 1154. 3,	578 lbs.	129, 65l, 1hu.
70T 34/kal. E.	168	Vogatables	of trues	r3 ral.	בוח פננ	172 681.

1 / V

	ACTEACE	dog:	727	AROMET BY GRUTHO	, AI:R	AILOUNT
Rolfrin 1.""/fal. 3.	ł	Tarelond, 'ttrue	od Jorn inprota,	r gal.	39 gal.	li7 gal.
Jalarin 40" 1.	ઈ	Atmo, Yanda	2 - A - C - A - C - A - C - A - C - A - C - A - C - C	19 1bs.	83 1ba.	101 lbs.
"Hazinon 25° U.	27	Vapotahlas	Anhia	31 lbs.	22 Tha.	53 lbs.
N-111 20% W.	O _D c	Of true	Kites	9,590 lbs.		9,590 lbs.
Duranat, 20" 14.	O†	Vegetables	Fruit Set	120 155.		120 lbs.
BD1. "3	מי, לאס	Baroland	Nematode, Wirr-worms	ינשט יוסר יני		20, 10li gal.
Endrin 1 % 1.25%	965	Verotrhles	·lorma	31,050 lbs.		31,050 lbs.
Endrin 10.4% E. (1,6#/fal.)	2,302	Yago tekklas	Corne	446 RAI.	66 gal.	622 gal.
Canite 923	ะ	Almonda	Hites	ין צען		21 gal.
HCN	115,471	Oftrus	Scale Insects	lo, 179 lbs.		10,179 153.
Iron Chelate	Ť	Atma	Jeficiancy	199 lbs.		199 lbs.
Karathane 1#	1128	Vog., Mounta	M. L. J. J. May	4,775 lbs.	. sdr 009, tr	16,375 165.
Karathane 5%	Ĩī	Var., . lounts	131 301		700 168.	700 lbs.
Karathano 25% H.	Unkmown	Yer a (w''')	10.	8 Ibs.		8 Tbs.
Kalthana la. Ko 4.	1,722	Struct antimore, Missa	· 特殊 (1,591 154.		1,581 lbs.
Karosene	6	Survey of the su	Black Scale	7,120 gal.		7,120 gal.

The second secon		BOAL STREET O MICH CENTRE MICHAEL C			野雅 公園	Windows (大利 Windows) かんじょう (大利 大利 大利 Windows) (大利 リング) (大利 リン
	Ġ.			• 1		***
T. W. Carlotte	#	the solution of the second	e p r	• 6.		
	No.	n .			# # *** * *** * *** * ***	
The large print is	Hear	### ### ### ##########################	idel			Sor 1981.
em i T	A TOTAL PROPERTY OF THE PROPER	figure of the	เมื่อการก	* 1 200° 1		111,779 158.
"rintsin h"	•	same, for,	be 2 sprik C + d a	. I with	\$ 100 mg	27,750 lts.
nordiant.	2.	The Head	E C		Specto 1811.	6, 850 lbs.
Valation of	# # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # #	The state of the s	Hanly ugs, Beals	69,0°1 1°5,	L. Dr.	c, 10s.
Falethion 2" 3.	Çu ₽	Alexaes tones lares and use	3) and 3		- F	3 gal.
Malathion luffred. 3.	*	The film	A A Section Contract		d e	3 ral.
Malathion 5#/gal. B.		The state of the state of	Section Control		19 ral.	21 cal.
Malathion 94/Fal. E.	1, 57	"Htm., lag.	Anhly with	027 .nl.	93 Fal.	1,010 gal.
Hanranoso	15, 33		AULITA LINE	27,400 11.	The Low	2°,013 lba.
Manganese Chalate	а 2004		Kulle Fr			9 <u>1</u> K#1,
Vanzata re	. .	John L. To t	May and a second a	9		250 lbs.

SCIOL See		d(x)	6	An Tar of	ALL ALL	LO.AL ALWANT
Encute 70 J.	, d T	Vepetallea	E Z		76 1b".	ré lus.
Met oxone-Chlorax	135 -4.	R. l. Medit-of-	ंटकराङ	7, 201, gal.		7,20li ral.
vatacide 40% E.	1,700	Vegotrhles	Aphis, sorms	270 ral.	106 gal.	376 ral.
Konuron	I'nknown	ากทอโลทุย	्रे ७ ७० व्य	12 lbs.		12 lbs.
Хавап 104	331	Topotables	"If oht	129 621.	30 gal.	159 gal.
"anthalana Acatic Acid	d	Ollvea	Tron Truit	l ral.		l gal.
ilonting 1.80 (40)	2hli	Citrus, Anuts	Aphis	0,600 lbs.		9, 670 .Ibs.
Micotina 3.6 (710)	25	Vap., "44ms, Falnuts	Anhis	And Idea	1,980 lbs.	2,780 lbs.
Micotine NOS (91-10)	199	Citrus, salnuts	Aphia	39 Kal.		38 gal.
Mitrate 111%	4, 556	Citrus (leaf spray) Afleioncy	v) Switchency	193,746 lbs.		193,756 lbs.
Oil	38,804	Citrus	Mites, Scale	667,933 gal.		667,933 gal.
Oil - Diesel	2,272	Grain	Wheat Sawily		2,272 gal.	2,272 gal.
Oil - Dormant	8	Apples	General	595 pal.		595 gal.
011 - Rotenized	2,175	Citrus	Aphis, Scale	14,76h gal.		15,76h gal.
Oil - Weed	Unknown	Misc.	Voods	P, #34 Kal.		2, 535 gal.
Ovotran <0%	01, 40	Avoc., Citrus, Alnuts	Miton	10, 734 1ba.		10, 535 lbs.

5 # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # #			4			
		To be a second of the second o		5. 200 1. 1. 2. 2. 2. 2. 3. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4. 4.		113, 381 164.
Parton 26' 3.		Same, Pre-	free	· Francisco	la. Lill	oly gale
thion 2 ^{ct}	10,000	Jer., drun,	and the Brands and an and an and an and an and an an and an and an	0., 349 1.8.		90,359 lbs.
investion 14/pal. d.	1,771,	Vive, Marin	PARTY The real Control	The Date Hide	120 . 11.	370 gal.
F.N. 75 W.	William State of the State of t	Ing. (Prom Trus)	entworthers, in the	in T		1,320 1bs.
Parthana 7.	Ħ	in the publication	antion to lour			1,000 158.
	15 gr	Try got at Land	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	At the state of th	XX 138.	1,140 1bg.
าะยามถุน 105	c. T	ends ends ends ends ends ends ends	truit of a second	ent	13,300 10-7.	21, 700 1bs.
Parchane 24/ 1. E.	\ ~ ***	griff griff en en en en en en en	Carrie of the second	*[46 0)	110 ral.	348 141.
Pogitin 24/ml. 3	5.3	1, 1, 10, 10, 11, 11	Land Congression	-Test 7	r3 ral.	58 gal.
Perathrum 23.	2	'operation	# T	14 Fal.		15 gal.
otanona 2. fr B.	لالمهة	. July Condy	**************************************	330 ral.	3C Knl.	360 gal.
-lanone 3-la	Sport	min's f.	Section	1 7 NO 23.		58,850 lbs.
Simazin co w.	ङ	011 सन्।	; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ;	S. Sales		21,900 158.
So Hum Chlorate	ę.	Partorna	460, 1004.		375 158.	375 lbs.
\$ mx 4.	27.	Pare	ושעוני:	12 2	Ja .al.	192 gal.

910 Operation, Vor. Hilder 17,100 lbs. Hilder 17,100 lbs. 31,170 lbs. Sulfur pf. 1.3 7,023 Vor., Flowers Hilder 19,700 lbs. 77,210 lbs. 77,00 lbs. Pulfur pf. 27 7,023 Vor., Flowers Hilder 10,700 lbs. 22,410 lbs. 22,510 lbs. Pulfur pf. 4 Gof 12,251 Vorestables Hilder 1,317 lbs. 22,710 lbs. 22,710 lbs. Sulfur ff w. 466 Vorestables Hilder 1,317 lbs. 359,315 lbs. 1,917 lbs. Sulfur ff w. 467 Vor., Citrus Hilder 1,317 lbs. 23,260 lbs. 1,917 lbs. Sulfur ff w. 937 Vorestables Hilder 1,117 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 21,77 lbs. Sulfur ff w. 937 Heath Hilder 1,117 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 21,77 lbs. Systox (Demeton) 1,136 West, Flowers Anhis Mites 42,127 lbs. 137 gal. 137 gal. 137 gal. Systox (Demeton) 1,1006 All Lines Anhis Mites </th <th>PESTICI''E</th> <th>ACREFOR</th> <th>40)</th> <th>Past</th> <th>ALOUNT SY GROTHO</th> <th>ABSHUT 'Y AIR</th> <th>TOTAL AKJINT</th>	PESTICI''E	ACREFOR	40)	Past	ALOUNT SY GROTHO	ABSHUT 'Y AIR	TOTAL AKJINT
Ω** Э,023 Чорг, Flowers Hilden 10,700 lbs. 77,240 lbs. No* 12,251 Vopr, Flowers Hilden 110,267 lbs. 359,315 lbs. h Abb 12,251 Vopr, Flowers Hilden 1,317 lbs. 359,315 lbs. h Abb 1,364 Vopr, Citrus Hilden 1,317 lbs. 23,260 lbs. Abb 1,364 Vopr, Citrus Anhis Hi,231 kal. 23,260 lbs. Abb 1,364 Vopr, Flowers Anhis Hi,231 kal. 2,736 gal. Abb 1,009 Alfalfa, Vor.; Flowers Anhis Hi,231 kal. 2,736 gal. Abb 1,177 lbs. 129,810 lbs. 137 gal. Abb Anhis Hi,231 kal. 1,756 gal. Abb An	Sulfur 10 & 160	110	Sorries, Vor.	1:11dev	17,126 105.	11,000 1bs.	31,170 lbs.
12,251 12,251 12,251 466 12,261 12,261 1364 1364 1317 lbs. 1317 lbs. 139,315 lbs. 1364 1364 1364 1364 1364 1364 1364 1364	Sultur pr 2 300	2,023	Vor., Flowers	H11dow	10,700 169.	47,240 lbs.	77,030 lbs.
12,251 12,251 1465 158ad Cron 1666 1684 178retables 177 lbs. 20,17 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 1003 20,58l. 1984 1,177 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 20,58l. 1984 1,177 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 20,58l. 1,177 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 20,58l. 20,170 lbs. 20,58l. 20,170 lbs. 20,170 lbs. 20,68l. 20,170 lbs. 20,170 lbs.	Sulfur 30+(73nc 1,3, Commar 6,3)	Ę	Yepetablus	Hildew		22,940 lbs.	22,840 lbs.
1,36 Vegetables Hilliam 1,317 lbs. 600 lbs. 1,364 Vegetables Hildes 6,215 lbs. 23,260 lbs. 1003 937 Vegetables Hildem 1,172 lbs. .0,100 lbs. 26,541 Beans, Citrus, Aphis, Hites I,231 gal. .,736 gal. 1,096 Alfalfa, Veget, Gitrus, Aphis, Hites 62,120 lbs. 129,840 lbs. 1,096 Alfalfa, Veget, Gitrus, Rowers Aphis, Hites 6,640 Veget, Flowers Lygus, Worms 72,025 lbs. 175,600 lbs. 26,640 Veget, Flowers Lygus Hygus 196,800 lbs. 101,800 lbs. 29 1,675 Vegetables Norms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs. 6	Aulfur lo & 404	12,241	Ver., rlowers, Seed Cron	Millow, Hiten	110,267 lbs.	359,314 lbs.	1,69,582 lbs.
1009' 937 Vegetables Mildew 1,172 lbs. 23,260 lbs. 1009' 937 Vegetables Mildew 1,172 lbs. 20,1.00 lbs. 26,591, Beans, Citrus, Anhis, Mites 1,231 gal. 2,736 gal. 10,096 Alfalfa, Veg., Anhis, Mites 62,120 lbs. 129,840 lbs. 1,096 Alfalfa, Veg., Anhis, Mites 82,120 lbs. 137 gal. 26,640 Veg., Flowers, Anhis, Worms 72,025 lbs. 175,600 lbs. 2,9400 lbs. 1,675 Vegotables Norms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs.	Sulfur 40 H.	166	Vegetables	Maldow	1,317 168.	600 lbs.	1,917 158.
1009 937 Vegetables Mildew 1,172 lbs. 20,100 lbs. 21, Vegr., Flowers, Seed Crors, Wallints 1,11/2 Vegr., Citrus, Malints 1,11/2 Vegr., Citrus, Malints 1,096 Alfalfa, Vegr., Citrus, Riowers, Seed Crons 2,096 Alfalfa, Vegr., Citrus, Mahis, Mites 62,120 lbs. 129,840 lbs. 181, Seed Crons 2,096 Alfalfa, Vegr., Citrus, Mahis, Mites 62,120 lbs. 137 gal. 137 gal. 137 gal. 137 gal. 137 gal. 137 gal. 14,540 lbs. 15,400 lbs. 14,540 lbs.	Sulfur 75 to 95%	1,364	Veg., Citrus	Mites	6,215 lbs.	23,260 lbs.	29, h75 lbs.
26,541. Beans, Citrus, Anhis, Hites h,231 gal. 2,736 gal. 6, Soed Crons, Walnuts l,117 Veg., Citrus, Anhis, Mites 62,120 lbs. 122,840 lbs. 181, Jalnuts 1,096 Alfalfa, Veg., Anhis, Mites 82 gal. 137 gal. 237 gal. 5,640 Veg., Flowers, Worms 72,025 lbs. 175,600 lbs. 217, Seed Crons 8,587 Vegotables Lygus 196,800 lbs. 101,800 lbs. 298, 1,675 Vegotables Horms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs. 67,	Sulfur 90 to 100%	937	Vogetables	Mildew	1,172 158.	10,100 lbs.	21, 572 lbs.
1,0% Alfalfa, Ver., Gitrus, Anhis, Mites 62,120 lbs. 129,840 lbs. 181, 1,0% Alfalfa, Ver., Flowers, Gitrus, Flowers, Seed Crops Anhis, Mites 82 gal. 137 gal. 6,640 Ver., Flowers, Seed Crops 1yrus, Worms 72,025 lbs. 175,600 lbs. 247,500 lbs. 8,547 Veretables Weretables Weretables Worms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs. 67,5	Systox (Demeton)	26,591.	Beans, Citrus, Veg., Flowars, Soed Crors, Walm	Aphis, Mites its	4,231 gal.	i, '36 gal.	6,757 gal.
1,096 Alfalfa, Ver., Anhis, Mites 82 gal. 137 gal. Citrus, Flowers, Seed Crons 6,640	TBPP 1 & 2%	11, 11,7	Vog., Citrus, Jalnuts	Arbia	42,120 lbs.	129,840 lbs.	181,960 lbs.
6,640 Veg., Flowers, Lygue, Worms 72,025 lbs. 175,600 lbs. Seed Grons A,597 Vegotables Lygus 196,800 lbs. 101,800 lbs. 1,675 Vegotables Jorms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs.	Trep 20% E.	1,096	Alfalfa, Vok., Gitrus, Flowers, Soed Crons		82 gal.	137 gal.	219 gal.
8, 487 Venotables Lygus 196,800 lbs. 101,800 lbs. 2 1,675 Vegotables Norms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs.	Toxaphene 10%	6,640	Veg., Flowers, Seed Crons	Lygus, Worms	72,025 lbs.	175,600 lbs.	2117,625 Ibs.
1,675 Vegetables Norms 13,600 lbs. 53,400 lbs.	Toxanhana 164	8, दश्र	Vekotahles	Lygus	196,800 lbs.	101,800 lbs.	298,600 155,
	Toxaphene 20%	1,675	Vagotables	Jorna	13,600 lbs.	53, 1,00 1bs.	67,000 lbs.

Ral. Ths. Ths. Ths. Ths. Ral. Ral.	Betotisa:	/ C 63433	CANP	P.S.T	AL "TIT Y G (O'TI)	ALD'TH MY AIR AIR	TOTAL
φρν Ε. οΓ? Alfnles, !oans, lorms lo ral. 650 gal. 45 9,3° Ε. 1/72 'Verstables Worms 237 gal. 237 gal. 10,0 9,3° Ε. 261 Baans, flowers, Hitos, Horms 150 lbs. 9,730 lbs. 10,0 14/γεπι. Ε. 166 Citrus. (mnn-hear.) Hitos 51 gal. 10,1 14/γεπι. Ε. 166 Citrus. (mnn-hear.) Hitos 160,574 lbs. 10,1 14/γεπ. Ε. 166 Citrus. (mnn-hear.) Hitos 160,574 lbs. 10,1 15με 70 Walmuts Deficiency 150,571 lbs. 10,1 10 κασο., Citrus Deficiency 193,144 lbs. 10,1 193,1 11 κασο. 1,186 Vogc., Flowers Hilder 15,620 lbs. 193,000 lbs. 10,57 65 1,,659 Vogc., Flowers Hiller 7,01 lbs. 152,600 lbs. 206,2 65 1,,659 Vogc., Flowers Hiller 7,01 lbs. 152,000 lbs. 10,57 65 1,,964 Vogc., Flower	Toranhone 1,0% E.	21,706	Vopetables	Jorna	3, and gal.	20,380 ral.	23,391 pal.
##/Rail. E. 172	Toxarhone 60" E. (5#/ral.)	3 30	Alfalfa, Poans, Vog.	Sinto:	119 gal.	650 gal.	\$99 Kal.
P. 6.34 Beans, Flowers, Hitos, Hors, Figure 9,730 lbs. 10,0 14/Febl. E. 166 Citrum (ron-bear) Hitos 51 gal. 212,327 lbs. 212,237 lbs. 212,247	Toxanhana 84/gal. E.	172	Vopetables	Worms		237 Knl.	237 841.
14/fml. E. 166 fitru: (mnn-hman,) Hites 51 gal. 7,459 Gitrus Hites Shray 50,571 lbs. 25,128 25,128 Avoc., Citrus Deficiency 250 lbs. 161,2 103,151 lbs. 161,2	Trithion 2 & 34	261	Beans, Llowors, Veg.	Mitos, Horms	340 lbs.	9,730 lbs.	10,080 lbs.
7, 458 Gitrus Shray 50,327 lbs. 704 lbs. 161,2 25,428 Avoc., Citrus Deficiency 160,574 lbs. 704 lbs. 161,2 unase Comb. 29,932 Avoc., Citrus Deficiency 193,154 lbs. 193,1 10,235 Avoc., Citrus Deficiency 193,154 lbs. 193,1 10,24 1,255 Titrus Deficiency 1,7,252 lbs. 162,2 10,255 1,186 Voff., Flowers Mildew 15,620 lbs. 33,090 lbs. 169,7 65 1,669 ''aft., Flowern Mildew 73,770 lbs. 152,600 lbs. 206,2 W. 1,964 Vagatables Millew 7,011, lbs. 78 lbs. 5,0 Burelsed Citrus Tree Conditioner 64 gal.	Trithin 114/pal. B.	166	Citru: (non-bear	.) Mitoa	51 641		בנש בל
145 70 Avor., Citrus Deficiency 160,574 lbs. 704 lbs. 161, 162, 162, 163, 163, 163, 163, 163, 163, 163, 163	Trans	7,448	Cttrua	Nitropen Foliage Spray	242,327 lbs.		242,327 lbs.
tes 70 Walnuts Deficiency 250 lbs. 193,154 lbs. 203,154 lbs.<	Zinc Zinc	25,428	Avoc., Citrus	Deficiency	160, 571, 1bs.	704 lbs.	161,276 168.
Indese Comb. 29,932 Avoc., Citrus Deficiency 193,154 lbs. 193,154 lbs. 193,154 lbs. Index. In 186 Vag., Flowers Mildew 15,620 lbs. 33,090 lbs. 109, \$ List U,559 Veg., Flowers Mildew 15,620 lbs. 33,090 lbs. 109, \$ List U,559 Veg., Flowers Miller Fig. Ths. 152,600 lbs. 206, W. 1,964 Vegetables Miller F,011; lbs. 78 lbs. 5,6 W. 1,964 Vegetables Miller F,011; lbs. 78 lbs. 5,6 W. 2,083 Grain, Brush, Barelsnd Tree Conditioner 64 gal. 78 lbs. 7,0	Zinc Chelate	02	Walnuts	Deflotency	250 lbs.		250 lbs.
inase. 1,23% Citrus Deficiency 1,7,2% lbs. 12,6% lbs. 152,600 lbs. 169,7% lb. 1,186 Vof., Flowers Mildew 15,620 lbs. 33,090 lbs. 169,7% lb. 1,5% Vegetables Miliew 73,370 lbs. 152,600 lbs. 206,3% Vegetables Miliew 73,370 lbs. 78 lbs. 5,6% lbs. 1,96% Vegetables Miliew 73,370 lbs. 78 lbs. 5,6% gal. 203 gal. 1282 Gitrus Tree Conditioner 64 gal.	Zinc Hanganese Comb.	26,932	Avoc., Citrus	Deficiency	193,15h 16s.		193, 154 1bs.
1,186 Voff., Flowers Mildew 15,620 lbs. 33,090 lbs. 40, 65 4,659 Year., Flowers Milder 13,70 lbs. 152,600 lbs. 206, 78 W. 1,964 Vefetables Milder 78 lbs. 5,04, 1bs. 78 lbs. 5,04, 7,083 Grain, Mrush, Yeads Conditioner 64 gal. 203 gal.	Zinc-Manganoso- Phosphoric Acid	И, 23 К	Citrus	Daficiency	1,7,242 lus.		12,252 lbs.
6\$ 4,659 Yek., Flowers Milder 13,370 lbs. 152,600 lbs. 206,3 W. 1,964 Veretables Milder 6,011, lbs. 78 lbs. 5,0 H. 203 Ral. 1 lead Conditioner 64 gal.	71 % 52.8 dent2	1,186	_	HILdew	15,620 lbs.	33,090 lbs.	19,710 1bs.
W. 1,964 Varatables Miller F,011; lbs. 78 lbs. 5,0 , f-T 2,083 Grain, Brush, leads 2017 gal. 203 gal. 1	21neh " t 68	14,659	44	M11der.	13, 370 lbs.	152,600 lbs.	206,270 lbs.
, 4-T 2,083 Grain, Brush, 'leads 21.7 gal. 203 gal. 1	Man 64 v.	1,964	Vagatables	M11 low	r, old, lbs.	78 150.	5,092 lbs.
2,223 Gitrus Trae Conditionar & gigal.	?, 4-D; 2, 4, 4-T	2,083	Grain, Brush, Baroland	Jeedn	21,7 pal.	263 Kal.	1,50 gal.
	, V. H 6-1, C	2,223	of trus	Tree Conditioner	Sh gal.		6lı gal.

305 THE THE

STITELS:

Ventura County is designated as a Pubonic Plague area and most of the populated area is included. Plague has long been a serious disease of field rodents. In come cases, transmission of the disease has occurred to humans. Because of this fact special attention is even to the control of the graund squirrel.

A vigorous carpaign was instigated early in the spring in gassing and noisoning as the weather permitted. All areas in the county were covered in this campaign to reduce the number of squirrels and to provent their build up in given areas. That pipes containing is brin were used around heavily nobulated areas and near residences.

:: ?S:

Conhere still remain the most serious mest to citrus crons. Citrus trees are subject to serious brane from the mocket conher and surveys show that one tree per serious is lost each mean in this county.

"enonatrations were riven on methods adaptable to mocket mapher control.

Formored beits and moisonous cases term used extensively for their control. These materials were sold at cost to interested markins who were having trouble with this majent.

ETT TOT STITLES:

This rejent has some over most of the county area and has increased in numbers. The Red Fox Squirrel not only kees image to walnuts and orange cross, but has shown a tendency to be severe image to telephone lines and in some cases, were responsible for destroying rubber felts on wind rachines.

Princeing is not effective as a control for this redent so trans and mins were used to Recrease their numbers and mive control in most cases.

This rodent comble of corr is discuss transmissible to humans is not only a nonsehold pest, but is comble of destroying large quantities of stored foods. Severe damage to avocado trees has been reported as a result of this rodent. Demonstrations were given as to the best methods of controlling this pest. Bait materials were formished by this desartment. Carfarin was used extensively in raticontrol.

FIELD MICE:

Several cases of serious denace to young citrus trees were reported juring the year as a result of the feeding of field nice. The most serious lawage resulted in groves adjacent to hill land where native crasses and foliare afforded cover for the existence of this rodent. Poisoned baits of strychnine treated rolled barley was used effectively for control.

AT ITS:

Damage to beans resulted from the feeding of lack rabbits in many areas of the county. Where damage was occurring strychnine treated rolled barley was used in a roisoning campaign to give control.

PINS:

Some damage to growing crops and to seed crops was reported during the year. The most troublesome species were linnets, English sparrows, crown sparrows, horned larks, black birds and crows.

Hany calls were received from poultrymen who were experiencing losses of feed a d felt that danger existed from disease problems resulting from the large number of birds. This control program was handled under our direct supervision.

Following is a susmary of the rodent control program for 1957:

Squirrels (Plague Area):

No. of acres treated in planue area	*	384,745
No. of pounds of strychrine-treated grain		1,659
No. of pounds of thalli-treated grain		60
No. of rounds of warfarin-treated grain		1,361
No. of pounds of 1000-treated grain		<,146
"o. of cases of methyl bromide		133
No. of pallons of carbon bisulfide		01/1
l'o. of waste balls (used with carbon bisulfide) .	•	49,000
"o. of hours spent on rodent control, "lague area	•	5,569

PREDAINRY ANIMAL VITTALL

Ventura County is one of the many counties of the State that has been designated as a rables quarantine area. Rables have been known to infect small wild animals, esrecially skunks. To assist in the rables control, an agreement was entered into with the Fish and Wildlife Service, United States Department of the Interior, to take these small animals as well as predators.

Members of the Commissioner's staff have assisted in this program during certain times of the year, as well as answering many calls relative to skunk infestations.

Following is a tabulation of the results of this joint program:

AHIMAL	FISH AND	COMMISSIONER S OFFICE	TOTAL
Skunks	681	136	617
Operation	585	64	6k9
For	147	15	162
Bo's sats	187	1	188
Caya .es	135	0	135
Bac pons	17	3	20
Ba iners	50	0	50

FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR FISCAL TEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 1957 VENTURA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF ADRICULTURE

Salaries % Wages

Cormissioner Deruty Cormissioners Inspectors and Office Help Extra Help Haintenance and Operation Capital Outlay	19,23li.27	\$131,713.77 30,257.97 2,166.53	\$164,138.17
Revenue Certification Vacuum Funigation Miscellaneous Sales Contract Service	\$19,552.50 8,177.04 1,034.36 792.39		29,356.29

Plassification of Estimated Expenditures by Functions:

Flant Quarantine (Interstate) Flant Quarantine (Intrastate)	\$ 9,151.37 16,998.76	
Stendardization	28,042.45	
Field and Orcherd Increction	11,119.85	
Mursery Inspection	3,73h.55 2,422.89	
Seed Inspection Rodent Control (County expense)	9,932.67	
Placue Suppression (County expense)	19,534.78	
Reed Control (County expense)	7,101.78	
Appary Inspection	1,275,70 3,57 L.3 8	
Crop Statistics	59,278.96	:161,971.6k
Other Items*		0.766.63
Capital Outlay		2,156.53

Functions Included in "Other Items" are:

General Pest Surveys Vacuum Fumigation	\$15,364.55 10,041.59 1,513.46
Entomology Pest Control	5,792.62
Fair Miscellaneous	12,647.03 13,919.71
VI2CETTWISOG2	

SPATES OF VITTIME

Apriculoural characters

Some Borners and Airmin Streets

State Park, The comits

A TAL . W. S. T. T. C. C. L. LA & with it

్రంగా గారా కృష్ణాంత్రాన్నాన్ని కోష్టు కుండి మందుకుండి అనుత్తుంది. అనుత్తుందిన కూడా మార్గాన్ని కుండి అండి గ్రామంలో తమ్మ కూడాని కార్మకులోని కార్స్ గ్రామంలో ఈ జా అత్యార్ కుండి ప్రత్యేత తెలిపిత్వాన్ని కార్మకులో కూ

ు కుండు కార్యాల్లో కార్లు కారణ కార్మాలు అన్నాయి. అన్నాయిన కార్యాల్లో మాయ్ మాయ్లు ప్రధానికి ప్రధానికి ప్రస్తున్న ప్రధానం కార్లు కార్లు కారణ కారణ కార్యాల్లో ప్రస్తున్నాయి. కార్లు కారణ కార్యాలు కార్యాలు కార్లు కారణకోవింది. ప్ కార్యాలు ప్రధానం కార్యాలు కారణకార్యాలు కారణకృత్వాయి. కార్యాల్లో కార్యాలు కార్యాలు కారణకోవింది. మాయ్లు కార్యాలు

The second section of the second section section

్ కార్యం ఉంది. జిల్లా మూరా కార్యు గౌక్కువారి కార్ప్ ఫిన్కింగా ఈ కోస్తానికి కొన్నారి కార్ప్ పాట్ కోడిపోడ్డి. కార్యం కార్యాల్ కార్డ్ కొండా కొర్దారి కార్ప్ కొన్నికి కార్ప్ ప్రాపెట్టికి కొన్ని సినిమా కోస్ట్ కోట్ కొన్ని కో కార్డ్ క్రామానికి కొన్ని

ాడు. ఇంత్రాలు కార్యాలు కార్యా కార్యాలు కా కార్యాలు కార

The state of the s

a 50 3

COMPARISON -- 1956 and 1957

PRODUCT	1956	1957
Apricots	\$ 292,861.83	<u> 99,920.00</u>
Almonds	4 2,2,402043	8,170.55
	ale ira ra	630,127.08
Avocados	943,417.10	•
Beans, Dry	5,251,595.00	3,345,199.00
Lerons	26,1,94,174.29	21,772,778.66
Oranges, Valencia	16,923,552.09	15,855,355.6h
Oranges, Havel	1,519,720,16	1,647,274.73
Grapefruit	L72,866.00	322,559.37
Grain	945,371.40	139,926.50
ing.	372,992.5	358,950.00
Misc. Fruits	1,273,117.18	579,62160
Sugar Beets	625,°51.,00°	728,975.35
.almuts	3,1,21,,5?7.31	2, 552,000.00
Vegetables	15,719,257.55	17,176,933.55
Seed Crops	L68, 3LL.25	40h, 299.90
Mursery Stock	1,291,503,60	1,236,299.00
Cut Flowers	589,600,00	723,250.00
Livestock	2,63k,372 . ∞	2,512,286.00
Poultry	,2.1,030.10	5,561,250.35
Mik .	3,210,910.98	3,368,697.99
TOTALS:	\$ 38,460,151.96	\$ 92,473,^96.27

AURILAGE OF AGRICULTURAL CHUPS

The following two the forces devoted to major agricultural cross. The con-

<u>~ 167</u>	PLANT AC ES	MIN-BEALING ACRES	TUTAL ATRES
The stage of the s			en e
The second secon	٠, * ٥		**************************************
			and
grace in a	**************************************	The state of the s	
Administra . A secondar	***		್ಕೆ9
a grand so the so	Mar S		** ***
्रा भी पुरुष में प्र न			e de
क्रमण क् री गर ेक	1.5	70.F)Plan
index sizes (1) Billion	* * 2 · ·		115.
	25, 77 .9	Digt.	24,503.3
			# * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
Chares, New Is	1, 41,3	The Contract of the Contract o	1, 10.7
Commisson, Welleren	ins 15, .0	333.5	15,:.19.4.
Parrs	96.₹ % June 400 % m		19 mily — May union (day Alfr) Alex
Program	****		
A market from a green or up to a	17.0	Mg von J. ● w	
or Laur	20, 30.2	<u> </u>	10,2023
They to the start			23, 33
Strain Same			1924 1124 4 12 13 13 4
Terrar por Light			36, 12 3.0°
Same and a			· \$ - 1
5-2-25			9°C***
ng Planens			ी, ठा
		TOT/L: * * * *	10,1

1957 VENTURA COUNTY CROP REPORT

Compiled by VENTURA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE C. J. BARRETT, AGRICULTURAL CONNISSIONER

**	. J. DARRELL, AUR	TO MICHELL	AMPLES ALUMBE	DELDING
SAUDINE	PROTECTIVE	<u> MIT</u>	7.0.B. VALUE	ACREAGE
Arricots		<i>:</i>		
Gried	145.00	Tons	\$ 55,120,00	7111.5
resh	Fat W	Tons	32,050.00	
Pits	55.00	Tons	2,750.00 99,920.00	
Avecados	220, 32k,00	Plats	630,127.09	1,076.8
Almonds, Meats	7,049.30	Lbs.	3,470.75	98.0
Ззапе				
ेल् Linas	250, 00,00	Bags	2,730,000,00	19,390.0
Blackeyes	1,326.00	Зарз	0,925,00	150.0
Sera Fordinok	Lo, 453.00	Bars	507,27.00	2,322.0
	307, 4,00		3,3.5,199.00	
72%****			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	
Lemons				
Packed	3,502,030,00	Cart.	01, "74,5210	20,279.9
Zeice	77,775, ⁷ 7	Tons	2,791,157	
C/ \>	, 24 %	1 0 1 1 1	21,772,779.56	
Crannes, Vale cia			any ay aya	
Facted	7,000,570.00	Cart.	15,717,512.78	16,235.0
Trine	57,5%.15	Tons	3,137,3.2,36 36,366,50	
Granges, Mavel			. , ,,	
Facired	710,030,00	Cart.	1, 45., 373.17	1,510.3
duice		Tons	3, °C 1.53 1, 4x. 7,27473	-, •
<u> </u>				
Facket	168,039,00	Cart,	202 220 81.	321.9
ະແບນສະ ໃນໂດຍ	1, 02.69	Tons	303,129,84 19,423,53	36147
ં ધારાધાલ	my 23640 11	70173	322, 553.37	
-Train				
Theat	4, \$2.00	Bags	16,340.50	251U
erley	105,000,00	Bars	399,750.00	13,000.0
Cats	11,020.00	Bags		277.0
	11,010.00		23,736.00 339,326.50	1.,1-
	•		₩.	•
Carrier vog				_
Alfalfa, Treem	2.,57.0	Tons	1.7, 30.00	55.°C
Barley	2,750.00	Tons	58,750.00	∴,³00.c
Cats	li,000.00	Tons -	120,000,00	1,,000.0
Sudan	1,300.00	Tons	32,500.00	1,500.0
	32,550.00		368,850.00	2,220.0

FROM T	PRODUCTI 1	, and a second s	F.O B. TALUE	Ambada N
Nisc Traits Action Action Arapes Peaches Rasthermies Stramerries Bounderries Action Ac	23,770 00 205 30 5,030 00 1,000 00 721,772 00 551 71	Commission Colors Constants Trays Trays Trays Trays Trays	3 79,500.00 3,312.00 20,650.00 37,000.00 -77,125.3 117,375.0 -7,520.50	\$3.0 \(\) 116.0 \(\) \$2.0 \(\) \$7.0 \(\) \$1.1 \(\)
gland gladen.	73,007 Sec	्रे गपुष	119, 310, 35 119, 310, 35 707, 325, 35	3 2
र्णे पश्च	*****	Sair	*,350 ***	***
The ready of the r				
		STATE ST		

ORIGINAL DEFECTIVE

70071107	TOOTHOUTOU	mira	D O D HATHE	BEARING ACREAGE
PRODUCT	PRODUCTION	UHIT	F.O.B. VALUE	ALACEMOS
Squash, Winter	2,952.00	Tons	41,338.00	355.0
Squash, Surser	5,201.00	Lugs 35#	8,326.40	12.0
Tomatoes, Canning		Tons	1,832,856.50	3,642.0
Tomatoes, Harket	951,350.00	Lugs 35#	1,265,295.50	1,987.0
Tomatoes, Harket	361,970.00	Flats 2h#	597,277.10	262.0
Turnip Greens	232.12	Tons	5,803.00	25.0
Turnips	1,182.00	Crts. 48#	1,182.00	12.0
Yams	2,6b0.00	Lugs	և, 22և.00	11.0
Bunch Vegetables	28,000.00	Crts.	37,600.00	72.0
			17,176,933.55	30,125.0
Seed				
Vegetable	161,312	Lbs.	285,670.22	743.0
Flower	46,674	Lbs.	118,628.68	237.0
	40,0,4		404,298.90	950.0
				-
Cut Flowers	2,586,000	Dzns.	723,250.00	595.0
inrsery Stock				
Avocados	26,075	Trees	71,706.25	
Citrus	250, 339	Trees	585,762.75	
Walnuts	27,000	Trees	54,000.00	
Tomato Plants	53,000,000	Plants	292,050.00	177.0
Veretable Plants	170,384	Flats	102,230.00	
Ornamentals	219,000	Cans	130,550,00	
			1,236,299.00	
Livestock				
Hogs	11,002	Head	120,078.00	
Cattle	17,583	Head	2,115,158.00	
Rabbits	27,600	Lbs.	6,750.00	
			2,542,286.00	
Poultry				
Smairs	34,000	Birds	34,000.00	
Turkeys	360,000	Birds	1,610,000.00	
Chicken, Heat	298,657	Lbs.	206,080.23	
	10,307,167	Dzns.	3,711,180.12	
00.7			5,561,260.35	
Milk Production				
liumber of Dairies				
inciper of Cows	5,134			
Gallons of Hilk	6,781,700			
Estimated Revenue			3,364,059.20	
Goat Milk, Gals.	3, 658			
Estimated Revenue			4,638.69 3,368,697.89	
			3,368,697.89	
TRUD TOTAL		\$	82,473,986.27	

VENTURA COUNTY

ANNUAL REPORT

CROP STATISTICS

1958

AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER

LIBRARY

A G R I C U L T U R A L C O H H I S S I O H E R COUNTY OF VENTURA, CALIFORNIA

ANNUAL REPORT YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 1958

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Lester A. Price - - Chairman

A. C. Ax

C. H. Andrews

B. L. Carty

J. H. Appleton

R. G. Haley

CONTENTS

Page
Quarantine
Treatments
Mursery Inspection
Plant Disease Inspection
Seed Inspection 5
Tomato Seed Inspection
Ship Inspection
Apiary Inspection
Standardization
Surveys S
Biological Control of Insects
Field and Orchard Inspection
Materials Used in Pest Control
Pest Control Supervision
Weed Control
Rodent Control
Predatory Animal Control
Financial Statement
Trends in Agriculture
Agricultural Grop Acreage
Cuan Panaut

DEPARTMENT PERSONNEL

CONSMISSIONER	C. J. BARRETT
Deputy Commissioner	John L. Schall John C. Allee Harry E. Bronson
Supervising Inspector - Standardization	Paul B. Travis Verner E. Holme
Vacuum Fumigation	Hurl Boren
Sr. Inspector, Ventura	Albert Bicker Donald Anderson
Sr. Inspector, Oxnard - Quarantine	W. H. Dunning Clyde W. Mzy Gene Fidel
Sr. Inspector, Moorpark-Simi	I. L. Clements Bruce Burns
Sr. Inspector, Ojai	Marvin Paregien
Sr. Inspector, Fillmore-Bardsdale	Harold Hawkins
Sr. Inspector, Camarillo	W. M. Jones A. B. Spradling
Inspector, Santa Paula (Part of Year)	E. R. Urban J. E. Garrity Kenneth Weiss Floyd Ward
Sr. Inspector - Apiary & Survey	Glenn M. Saith
Agricultural Aide (Part of Year)	Robert Burleson Floyd Atmore John Ax Carroll Hannah
Account Clerk	Shirley Carter
Record Clerk II	Hecia Gaffey

ANNUAL REPORT TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS COUNTY OF VENTURA AND

THE DIRECTOR STATE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

1958

We submit the annual report of the activities of the Agricultural Commissioner's office for the year of 1958.

We are charged with the enforcement of State laws and county regulations relative to agriculture and agricultural products. Although the major portion of our work falls under law enforcement, we have endeavored to be of service not only to agriculture, but to to the city residents. Hovement of plant materials and diseased or insect infested materials are of concern to everyone. Inspections of agricultural food products by our staff give protection to all consumers.

The duties performed by our office are especially important from the standpoint of public relations. It has been our aim to strictly enforce the law, yet foster good public relations. Our success is due to the full cooperation of producers and marketing agencies. Heetings were held with interested parties to explain the laws and our methods of enforcement. Also, much of our time was devoted to the city resident and his yard and garden problems.

Among the duties and activities mentioned in this report are plant quarantine; nursery inspection; plant disease inspection; pest surveys; field and orchard inspection; ship inspection; seed inspection; standardization inspection of fruits, nuts, vegetables, egrs, honey and poultry meat; rodent control; weed control; apiary inspection; pest control supervision; and cosmilation of agricultural statistics.

Our work load has increased greatly, due to the increase in certain crops, changes in marketing procedures and a growing population

QUARANTINE

Plant Quarantine remains one of our most active phases of work, for it offers us the chance to determine the presence of serious insect pests and diseases. Thus, giving us the opportunity to take proper action against these threats to our county and State, as most pests and diseases are moved from place to place by the activities of mankind. We believe that money spent on quarantine is far better spent than if we attempted to control or eradicate the pest after it is allowed to become an established infestation.

The basis of Plant Quarantine is to protect the health and safety of the public. Therefore, all plant material entering the county is required by law to pass quarantine inspection, both from within the State and from outside the State. Inspections are made daily at all receiving points, including postoffices, express depots and the like.

The following is a summary of quarantine work during the year 1958:

INTERSTATE QUA PANTINE

Mo.	of	shipments inspected	•	•	•	•								2,952
ilo.	O.	plants inspected .		٠				•					_	1,593,963
a Off	01	Shipments rejected										_	_	30
No.	of	plants rejected	ú									_	_	1,065
HO.	Oſ	shirments passed .		÷							_			2,932
lio.	of	plants passed					4.		4.		_	_		1,592,913
No.	of	shirments of grain								_	-		-	269
No.	of	tons of grain											-	8.035

Plant material was rejected for the following reasons:

Red Scale - h; Plum Curculio & Apple Maggot - 5; Japanese Beetle - 2;

Burrowing Hematode - 1; Hoxious Weeds - 2; Chestmut Bark Disease - 1;

Citrus White Fly - h; Colorado Potato Beetle - 1; Ho Permit - 2.

Grain infested with primary noxious weed seed was required to be cleaned or milled before being released.

INTRASTATE QUARANTINE

No. of	shipments inspected		*		_								_		8,642
No. of	plants inspected .	٠				_			_	_		_	4	_	28,856,706
No. of	shipments rejected										_	_			277
Ho. of	plants rejected													_	10,604
no. Ol	shipments passed .	•	*	*									_		8,365
Ho. of	plants passed						_					_			28, 346, 102
Ho. of	shipments of grain								_		_			_	385
no. of	tons of grain	*		•				*					_	_	7,961
No. of	shirments of grain a	e	ec	te	đ					_		_	_	_	7, - <u>l</u> .
No. of	tons of grain reject	tec	ì						•					•	

Plant material was rejected for the following reasons:

Parlatoria Scale - 1; No Certificate - 1; Noxious Weeds - 3; White
Fly - 1; Red Scale - 85; Nedera Scale - 2; Root Knot Nesatode - 3;
Long-tailed Mealybug - 17; Crown Gall - 2; Quick Decline - 3; Miscellaneous - 10.

EXPORT CERTIFICATION (European & Asian)

2,832 2,532,977	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	*		No. of shipments passed No. of cartons passed .	
9,916				*	•	1	or	ti	e c	າຣຸ	i	1e	i	an	Mumber of hours spent on quar	Hunde

TREATHENTS

Ventura County policy requires the treating of all citrus and walnut trees by vacuum fumigation before being planted. All plants infested with serious insect cests are treated and released. This treatment enables us to insure insect free plants. Therefore, it is not necessary to return the

plants to point of origin. This is an added service to the residents of our county.

The following is a susmary of treatment work completed during 1958:

VACUUM FUMIGATION (HCN)

Citrus Fruit (boxes)	2	lots			_			_	_		16
Citras Trees	7 b 0		-						-	-	
Walnut Trees	36									ŧ	
Ornamental Plants	20									٠	5,934
Delinateriodi Fidilos	7	12	•	•	•	•		•		•	749
Budwood (bundles)	2h	E.							_		113
Seedlings	5	22									15,500
	_		•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	±2,500
METHYL BROWLDE VACUAM											
Used Bags	29	lots									85,464
Budwood (bundles)	ĩ										
Seedlings										•	
Missallanawa		is .	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	*	3,000
Miscellaneous	2	11	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	98
HETHIL BROWLDE - ATMOSPHERIC											
Citrus	ls :	lots			•	•	•	•	•	•	60
Mumber of hours spent on fusigation											1 /1 -
-Lane ou restriction	•	• •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	ò	lı, 6lı5

HURSERY INSPECTION

The mursery inspection program in Ventura County includes quarterly inspections of nurseries and at least one inspection during the year of adjoining properties. In addition all nursery stock moving into the county must be held for inspection at time of entry. All citrus and walnut stock is required to be vacuum fumigated as a condition of planting.

If serious pests are found in a nursery, issediate eradicative measures are required and are applied under the supervision of this office.

Seventeen specimens of diseased nursery stock were submitted to the Bureau of Plant Pathology for diagnosis. Appropriate action was taken in each case.

A survey for Physokermes picea, a scale insect attacking certain conifers was made at the request of the Bureau of Mursery Inspection. Ten nurseries were inspected. No Physokermes picea were found. Sixteen (16) man hours were required to complete this survey.

Aonidiella aurantii, a serious pest of citrus, was found in one nursery during 1958. Eradicative treatment was applied to all hosts. Re-inspections were made. Findings were negative.

Two serious weed pests, Solamum carolinense (Carolina Horsenettle) and Solanum elaeagnifolium (White Horsenettle), were discovered in Ventura County murseries in 1958. Bradication, which is mandatory in the case of these and all other "A" pests, appears to have been accomplished.

Sclerotium rolfsii, a serious fungus disease attacking a wide range of vegetables and ornamentals was found in one nursery. Soil funigation with Hethyl Bromide was recommended by the Bureau of Plant Pathology and has been applied to a portion of the nursery growing grounds. Further inspections will be made following the rainy season and additional areas will be funigated if found infected.

Four minor pests new to Ventura County nurseries were discovered during 1958; Cenchrus pauciflorus (Sandbur Grass) in one nursery, Tribulus terrestris (Puncture Vine) in two nurseries, Aceria aloensis (Aloe Mite) in one nursery, and a virus disease of Papaya in one nursery. In each case control measures were outlined for the nurserymen.

Origin certification of tomato plants free from nematodes required 3022 hours of field inspection in tomato seedling nurseries. This total includes 31 State man hours. Sales totalled sixty-four million eight-hundred (64,800,000) tomato plants.

The following is susmary of mursery inspection for the year of 1958:

humber of	nursery in	nspect:	ions						٠		303
Musber of	reinspect	ions .									30
Musber of	nurseries	with	nAn	pes	ts	¥.					2
Mumber of	nurseries	with	nBn -	- pes	ts	☆★		•			2
Humber of	murseries	with '	ECu -	- pes	ts	***					106
humber of	nurseries	requi	red	to	cle	anu	. מ				110

- Eradication mandatory.
- Serious pest of limited distribution, eradication mandatory in Ventura County.
- *** Pests of common occurrence.

Hours	spent	by	county	personnel		*				1.60h
Hours	spent	by	State :	personnel						130

PLANT DISEASE INSPECTION

Six-hundred fifty-three (653) inspections relating to plant disease problems were made by this office during the year 1958. This represented an increase of 35% over the year 1957. Inspections were made in fields, orchards, nurseries and residential properties covering a wide variety of problems including fungus, bacterial, virus, and nematode infection, troubles resulting from minor element deficiencies or excesses, salt and alkali injury, fertilizer burn, chemical injury due to pest control materials and physiological conditions.

Phytophthora cinnasosi (cinnason fungus) now occurs on five properties in the county, an increase of two over last year. The total land area affected is approximately eight acres. No treatment is known that will insure eradication in the field at the present time. While there are many hosts of this

disease, avocados are the principal agricultural crop affected. Avocado murserymen are being offered a new service by this office in an effort to combat the disease. Hot water treatment of seed, a proven control measure, has been approved by the Bureau of Mursery Inspection under their new avocado nursery stock certification program. Careful timing and heat control are necessary in order to preserve viability. An effective technique has been worked out and proper equipment has been assembled. The service is offered at cost to those interested.

Sclerotium rolfsii, a fungus disease, unknown in Ventura County prior to 1958 now occurs on six known properties. Control, while difficult, is possible. Infections wherever found, will be subjected to treatment in cooperation with the property owner. Eradication in nurseries is mandatory.

We acknowledge again the fine cooperation of the Bureau of Plant Pathology, State Department of Agriculture, and especially of Dr. Alex French, who aided county personnel in disease determination and inspections.

Following is a susmary of the work done on plant disease:

Host							No.	of Inspections
Avocados					æ		•	20
Citrus		_				•		52
Deciduous Fruits & Muts			_	_	_	_	<u>.</u>	58
Grapes & Caneberries .								2
-								19
Vegetable Crops								-
Field Crons	•	•	٠	٠	•	•	•	13
Flower Crops & Bulbs .	•						•	33
Ornamental Shrubs & Tre	es	\$						23և
Lawns				æ			•	28
Dichondra								6
Orchids								5
Small Grains								š
Tomatoes								147
Strawberries	۰	•	•	•	•	•	•	6
Subtrorical Fruits				٠		٠		lı
Alfalfa								2
Ground Covers								1
Kiscellaneous							•	า
HIDCELLARCOUS	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Total Inspections					•			653

Humber of hours spent on plant disease inspection 937

SEED INSPECTION

Seed Inspection includes various regulatory duties. The Agricultural Code requires that the Commissioner:

1. Enforce the "Callifornia Seed Law" (Sec. 910-20 Agric. Code, Sec. 3850-390% Calif. Adm. Code);

2. Regulate movement and disposal of seed screenings (Sec. 154.3 Agric. Code) and, under the rules of the California Crop Emprovement Association, a cooperative agreement between the University of California and the Department of Agriculture (Sec. 916.1 Agric. Code);

3. Supervise the cleaning of all seed production facilities including threshers, seed cleaning machinery and storage bins, sample eligible lots (purity and germination), and control sealing and labeling of those lots which meet the standards of the organization;

h. Commercial grade samples are drawn for the Bureau of Field Grops.

Following is a susmary of this work performed during the year of 1958:

Musber of dealers! lots inspected	1,801
Humber of consumers' lots inspected	6
Humber of interstate lots inspected	127
Number of intrastate lots inspected	1,183
Total number of lots inspected	3,117
Humber of lots in violation	105
Rusber of official samples drawn	105 5
Musicer of service samples	2
Number of stop-sale orders issued	12
Humber of lots released for destruction	68
Humber of grade samples drawn	63
Musber of Crop Emprovement Assoc. samples drawn	3
Humber of seed houses inspected	157

Enforcement of these regulations affords protection to the buyer of seed by insuring that the seed is properly labeled to show germination, purity, kind and variety, and weed seed content.

Legal disposal of lots in violation of seed law or quarantine is provided for through maintenance of a list of approved mills. These mills are periodically inspected. They are required to maintain certain standards which guarantee that the viability of weed seed will be destroyed. Grinding for feed is permitted for most lots in violation. There are three approved mills in Ventura County.

TOMATO SEED CERTIFICATION

The Ventura County Tomato Seed Certification program operates under the authority of the Director of Agriculture and in collaboration with the Bureau of Plant Pathology, State Department of Agriculture.

Three inspections during the growing season are made for the purpose of determining the presence or absence of Bacterial Canker (Corynebacterium nichiganense), a seed-borne disease. All equipment used in the production of seed is cleaned and sterilized under the direct supervision of this department.

Three seed companies submitted a total of 303 acres for inclusion in this season's program. Three acres (3 varieties) were refused inspection because "land previously infected with Bacterial Canker shall not be used for tomato seed production during the four year period following the year of infection." Certification was refused on fifteen acres (1 variety) for "excess and obscuring weeds" at the time the second inspection was due.

Two-hwa red on hty-five (285) acres, sixty-nine varieties in seventy fields, were found by inspection to be free from seed-borne disease. Seed produced from this acreage is eligible for certification.

The supervision of this program is assigned to one member of the staff. He, in turn, is assisted by various district men in the field inspection

Humber of hours spent on tomato seed certification during 1978 . 299

STIP DISPECTI M

The inspection of ships is rade by the members of the Agricultural Cormissioner's office State and Federal quarantines restrict the movement of certain materials likely to introduce serious insect and disease pests. Ship's stores, carso and passenger baseage, as well as the crew's quarters, are inspected for restricted items. Whenever found in violation, they are properly disposed of to safeguard the agricultural industry.

Disposal of parbage also comes under the control of the Department in order to prevent the introduction of foot and mouth disease

Humber of ship inspections . 11. Humber of neurs spent on ship inspection 56

APIART INSPECTION

One of the duties of the Arricultural Department is the inspection of apiaries within the county to determine the presence of bee diseases. This year, due to the fact that we now have a full-time bee inspector, this work was well done. Colonies were inspected for disease, beekeepers contacted to make sure that colonies were registered according to law, and assistance was given to all beekeepers with a legitimate request.

A result of the rood work by the inspector is a decrease in the percentage of American Foulbrood and an increase in the number of registered colonies within the county

Following is a surmary of the work performed during 1958:

	No. Apiaries	Ho. Colonies
Registered .	327	21:-1:22
Entering California	1	800
Leaving California	0	0
Entering county	193	21.579
Leaving county	92	8,197
Hoving within the county	62	4.185
Inspected	248	
Infected with American Foulbrood .	36	133
Infected with European Foulbrood .	7	10
Burned - American Foulbrood	35	97
Mumber of hours spent on apiary in	spection	3,259

STANDARDIZATION

The State Standardization Law deals specifically with fruits, vegetables, nuts, eggs, honey, poultry and rabbit meat; and as defined in Division V of the California Agricultural Code the enforcement of these provisions is one of the duties of the County Agricultural Commissioner's office. The purpose of this law is to protect the consumer as well as the producers from fraud and deception in the preparation of agricultural commodities for marketing.

More than 30,000 acres of vegetables produced during 1958, including tomatoes, created a situation whereby the inspectors attended the packing operations before and after the regular hours which necessitated the shifting of personnel from other duties during the peak periods of harvest for lettuce and strawberries. To expedite the inspection of lettuce in the field, the shippers of this crop continued their voluntary \$2.00 per acre assessment. Aside from the vegetable operation, Ventura County farmers produced about 21,000 acres of dry lima beans and 7,000 tons of walnuts. Thirty citrus operations shipped 15,000 cars and five avocado packing operations harvested approximately 211,556 field boxes.

Citrus maturity caused no problems, with all tests proving compliance with State law; however, of 59 lots of avocados tested for maturity, 22 of these failed to pass the legal minimum requirements.

Standardization is only one of the many functions of the Commissioner's staff, and the work is supervised by one departmental employee.

We wish to acknowledge the fine cooperation of the industry.

Following is a sussary of Standardization work done in 1958:

Fruits, Muts and Vegetables: Containers inspected
Ergs:
Premises visited
Mumber of lots inspected
Mumber of dozens inspected
Humber of dozens rejected l,277
Number of rejection notices issued 21
Poultry and Rabbit Meat:
Number of inspections
Number of carcasses inspected 1,137
Humber of carcasses rejected
Total man hours spent on standardization for 1958 . 9,03h
al revenue to County Treasury from standardization \$31,055,6

SURVEYS

Surveys during 1958 continued to be an important function of the County Department of Agriculture. Several of the projects were carried out in cooreration with State or Federal agencies. These surveys concerned agricultural pests which are of statewide importance. Included in these were programs for Khapra Beetle, Wheat Sawfly, Multiple Fruit Fly Trapping, Quick Decline of Orange and Disease Detection of Tomatoes. In addition there were other surveys which were made for pests that, although of fairly common occurrence within California, either are not known to occur in Ventura County or are so uncommon here as to warrant a survey to determine the extent of infestation. In some of these projects assistance was also given by State inspectors

Two new pests were found in Ventura County during 1958. One, the Aloe mite (Aurea aloensis) found in a mursery on aloe, is of minor importance. The other, however, could be a cause for some concern. This, a fungus disease, is Sclerotium rolfsid. The disease has a wide host range and if established in commercial plantings of certain truck or field crops could be of economic significance.

Surveys are of great value in locating incipient infestations or infections of economically important pests within the county. If these are found before they become firmly established or start to scread to adjoining areas, they can usually be eradicated at a small fraction of the cost required to clear up a pest which is widespread.

The following surveys were made in 1959:

Insect Surveys:

Khapra Beetle Wheat SawFly Mexican Bean Beetle Multiple Fruit Fly Tramping

General Pest Red Scale Oak Moth Spruce Bud Scale

Plant Disease Surveys:
Quick Decline of Orange
Sclerotium rolfsin
Cinnamon Fungus

Camellia Flower Blight
Disease Detection of Tomatoes

MAPEA PETTLE

Surveys for Khapra Beetle were continued in the county again this year Although the survey was not as intensive as in 1957, all dealers, storers and major feeders of crain received inspection. The county was assisted by Federal inspectors in this survey.

Eradication is being attempted in the State and it is very important to find any small infestations which might be a source of spread. Although many specimens of Dermestid Beetles were sent to Sacramento for identification, no Khapra Beetles were found in the county.

Sussary of the 1958 survey:

County Han Hours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infested	No of Specimens Identified
189	89	0	lılı

WHEAT SAWFLY

With the eradication program continuing in the State, Ventura County again participated in the Wheat Sawfly survey. This program is underway in the Cuyama Valley in San Luis Obispo, Santa Barbara and Ventura Counties. For the first season since eradication was attempted no Wheat Sawflies were found.

Very little wheat was planted in Ventura County this year. Only 160 acres were grown in the Cuyama Valley on two separate properties. This was inspected with negative findings.

The eradication work calls for aerial treatments of all grain fields with TMT and bil. Whice most fields in Cuyama Valley contain volunteer wheat plants it was necessary to spray a greater area than was actually planted to wheat

Surrary of 1958 survey:

County Man Hours	Properties	Properties	Acres	Acres
	Inspected	Infested	Inspected	Treated
75	2	0	150	885

MEXICAN BEAM BEETLE

This year for the first time since 1955, a survey was made for Mexican Bean Boetle. In August two three-man crews started a survey of a representative part of the old Mexican Bean Beetle Quarantine area. This area contains an estimated 15% of the bean plantings of Ventura County. About one-third of this acreage was covered, with particular attention being paid to those fields bordered with windbreaks and tree-filled barrancas. In addition to the above survey, a spot check of about 5% of the plantings outside the quarantine area was made.

All findings were negative. Thus, the assumption made in 1975 that the Mexican Bean Beetle was eradicated is apparently well-founded

Summary of 1978 survey:

County Man Hours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infested	Acres Inspected
128	69	O	5, 558

MULTIPLE FRUIT FLI TRAPPING PROGRAM

Within the past few years three species of Fruit Flies have been found in California. These are the Mexican Fruit Fly, which is established in Baja

California adjacent to the International Border and has been found in the San Isidro area of San Diego County the Melon Fly, a single specimen of which was taken in a trap on the U.C.L.A. Campus; and the Cherry Fruit Fly found in Siskiyou and Humbolt Counties in the north. In addition the Walnut Husk Fly, known for many years in Southern California, has recently spread to most of the walnut producing areas of California.

Because of the extremely serious nature of Fruit Flies, the State has for several years maintained a detection program for these pests. This program consists of using insect traps baited with lures developed specifically for the attraction of these insects

Ventura County has cooperated with the State by carrying half of the expense for the program in this area. The county was divided, with the State transping in the Opai Ventura and County districts; while the county operated in the Santa Paula Fillmore Mostpark and Caparillo districts. Each erpanization ran a line of 100 trans during the season that Fruit Flies are active. No new species of Fruit Flies were taken in Ventura County this year

Sussary of 1948 survey:

County Han Hours	Properties Tranged	Max. No. Traps	Properties Infested
200	50	700	<i>e</i> <u>**</u>

GENERAL PEST SURVEY

Once again the annual yard survey was made in the county to determine the possible presence of pests under eradication or pests new to the county. This program is becoming more important each year as new subdivisions are developed and more plant material brought into the area for landscaping

Inspectors are trained to be alert for new nests or plant diseases which might be present in yard plantings. Particular attention is given to the possible presence of new scale insects.

RED SCALE

The Red Scale survey an annual project of the Agricultural Department, was made again this year. Since the pest is under eradication in Ventura County. It is necessary to leteraine which citrus groves are infested with this scale. The work is tone in cooperation with the citrus protective leagues established in the county.

The Department inspects prometties which are not affiliated with any of the above mentioned leagues whenever there is reason to believe that the goves are infested with Med Scale - Eradication measures must be taken wherever this rest is found.

ONK MOTH

The annual survey for Oak Moth, which periodically causes severe damage to live oaks in the county, was again made this year. The last severe outbreak was in 1955 and the population in 1958 appears to be at a relatively low point

Inspection of the various county parks showed Little or no damage by this pest although the insect was found to be present in all areas.

Summary of 1958 survey:

County Han Hours	Parks Inspected	Parks Infested	Parks Requiring Treatment
20	7	7	9
	SPRUCE PUD	SCALE	

A survey of nurseries retailing spruce nursery stock was made this year at the request of and in cooperation with the State Department of Agriculture A serious scale insect of spruce was found in a nursery in Alameda County. Subsequently two other infestations were found in Alameda County.

Murseries were checked in Ventura County and those having spruce for sake were inspected. All findings were negative.

Surmary of 1958 survey:

Gounty Man	Murseries	Murseries	No. of Specimens Submitted
Hours	Inspected	Infested	
16	10	e	ì

QUICK DECLINE OF ORANGE

The annual Quick Decline survey was again made this year in cooperation with the State. Quick Decline has been known to be present in Ventura County for ten years and the survey is now purely informative. It is made to determine the spread of the disease to new areas as well as to determine the intensity of the virus in areas known to be infected. Since a State quarantine is maintained against Quick Decline, it is necessary to find any new areas of infection

This year for the first time an infected tree was found in the Camarillo area. One suspect in the Camarillo Heights was found to transmit the virus.

At the time of the survey (July through August), the disease seemed to be at a relatively low intensity in all infected areas of the county Subsequent checks by County Inspectors, however, indicate that an increase in the number of visibly infected trees occurred later in the year. This is very noticeable in the Fillmore area which lies between the two originally infected areas of Bardsdale and Sespe Canyon. Until this year the Fillmore area, although showing a few infected trees each year, has not suffered to any great extent. During late summer of 1958, however, a marked increase in the number of infected trees in this area was noted.

Sussary of 1958 survey:

Man Hours	Properties Surveyed	Acres Surveyed	Suspects Found	Samples Taken	Budwood Taken
1,136	790	17,046	61	17	17
		SCLEROTIUM	ROLFSII		

Sclerotium rolfsii is a fungus disease which has been known to occur in California for many years. It had never been found in Ventura County, however, until this year. A survey revealed its presence in six properties. One of these is a commercial iris nursery; a second infection, also on iris, was in a nursery on the Camarillo State Hospital property; a third infection was found in Vinca major (periwinkle) on a private estate; the other three cases were all in dichondra lawns.

This is a serious disease with many host plants. Among the crops attacked are sugar beets, lima beans, lettuce and carrots. Thus, it can be seen that this could be a serious problem if established in commercial plantings.

Summary of 1958 survey:

County Man Hours	Properties Inspected	Properties Infected
1.8	18	6

CINHAHON FINGUS

A survey for Cinnamon Fungus, a serious disease of avocados, was once again made in 1998. This fungus, first found in Ventura County in 1996, has pradually spread. Starting with two properties totalling ly acres, the area in two years has increased to five properties involving eight acres.

Because this is a serious lisease of avocados a close watch has been kept on avocado properties. This disease is seed-borne and the County Department this year inaugurated a service to growers whereby avocado seeds are treated by immersion in a hot water bath.

Man Hours	Prop.	Total Prop. Infected	Total Infect. Acres	Increase of Infect. Prop.	Increase of Infect. Ac.
28	15	5	8	2	3

CELERY MOSAIC

Celery Mosaic is a disease of celery which is known to be present in Yentura County, although to date no serious loss has occurred here. The history of the disease, however, shows that it can, when present in an area and conditions are favorable, cause very serious crop loss. The most effective control of the virus, which is transmitted by aphis, is to remove

all celery plants in the control area for a short period each season.

At the request of some of the growers, a meeting of all celery growers was held to determine the possibility of establishing a host-free period in Ventura County. One of the problems in a program of this type is the elimination of volunteer or escape celery plants, which have become established along irri. Aion drainage ditches, river beds, etc. A survey was made by Agricultures Inspectors to determine the extent of these "wild celery" areas in the county.

Summary of 1958 survey:

County Han Hours

Findings of Survey

1.6

Wild celery infestations were generally established in all areas.

CAMELLIA FLOWER BLIGHT

The Department annually makes periodical surveys to determine the status of Camellia Flower Blight in retail nurseries within the county. This is a serious disease of camellias and when found in a nursery, the owner is required to clean up the infection. The disease is of relatively common occurrence, but is serious enough to warrant treatment when found in nurseries.

Summary of 1958 survey:

County Man Hours	Hurseries Inspected	Hurseries Infected
30	20	7

DISEASE DETECTION OF TOMATOES

A survey of tomato fields was made this year in cooperation with the Bureau of Plant Pathology, State Department of Agriculture. Particular emphasis was given to the discovery of the possible presence of Cooper's Broomrape, a parasitic plant which has been found infecting tomatoes in portions of Riverside and Imperial Counties. In addition to this pest the inspectors were on the alert for any disease of tomatoes new to this area. Soil samples were taken from all inspected fields to test for nematodes.

Although most diseases of tomato common to the county were found, none were heavy enough to cause serious losses. No Broomrape nor new disease was found.

Summary of the 1958 survey:

County Man	Properties	Acres
Hours	Surveyed	Surveyed
611	13	549

BIOLOGICAL CONTROL OF INSECTS

The citrus growers of Ventura County have for a long period of time recognized the value of biological control of citrus pests. This type of control is assuming increasing importance. As more information becomes available regarding coordination of chemical and biological control, and as new parasites and predators are introduced, full advantage is taken of this information.

There are five insectaries located in this county. The production cost of beneficial insects has been kept low by improved techniques in rearing, and all growers are benefited by the properly timed release of them.

Following is a summary of beneficial insects produced and released in the county during 1958:

<u>Parasite</u>	Host	Humber
Aphytus fischeri	Red & Yellow Scale	27,800
Aphytus melimus	Red Scale	25,000
Crytolaesus	Mealybug	1,0,727,000
Leptomastix sp.	Pealybug	40,462,000
Hetaphycus helvolus	Black Scale	5,416,000
Microterys flavis	Black Scale	1,000
Rephus sp.	Black Scale	6,771
Pauridea perigrina	!fealybug	181,000

FIELD AND ORCHARD INSPECTION

Inspections of orchards and field crops are a regular and continuing part of our duties. These inspections give us a current knowledge of insect and plant disease conditions in the commercial plantings in the county, and aid us in making recommendations for control. We are constantly on the alert for new pests during these inspections, so that early and proper control measures may be taken or suggested.

A summary of pest conditions and the more common pest control measures follows:

CITRUS

Black Scale: Generally distributed over most of the citrus acreage. The summer and fall infestations were heavier than expected, and development about a month advanced over normal conditions. However, as a whole, less acreage was treated than in previous years. Biological control is a very important factor in the control of this insect. Haterials used were oil, rotenone, HCN, kerosene and DOT, parathion, and malathion.

Citrus Aphis: Infestations were generally lighter than average. Systox, oil, rotenized oil, TEPP, nicotine, malathion, and parathion used in treatments; often combined for other pests.

Citrus Mites:

Citrus red mite was heavy and general, lighter in areas depending on oil and beneficial insects for control of black scale. Less Ovotran now being used for control, due to resistance to this material; Kelthane increasing in use; oil, IN-111, used; Tedion used experimentally.

Lewis mite is found mainly around Santa Paula, but is gradually increasing in other areas. Infestations generally held at a low level by treatments for other pests.

Silver or rust mite may be found in isolated infestations in most areas of county. The Santa Rosa Valley showed a general infestation, and much acreage was treated in this area. Chlorobenzilate used in most cases.

Six-spotted mite is found mainly near the coast. Infestation generally light, and treated in combination with other pests.

Bud mite is generally distributed, usually more serious on lemons. Oil or chlorobenzilate used in control.

Mealybug:

Drift of insecticides is still causing build-up in some areas, due to adverse effect on beneficial insects. The granular formulation of chlordane has been widely used in control of ants during the past year, also chlordane as a skirt-spray. Parathion, malathion, oil, and rotenone used for treatment.

Orange Tortriv: Damage very light, cryolite or parathion used for control.

Citrus Thrips: Heavier than usual in some areas, and specific treatment was necessary. DT, oil, dieldrin, sabadilla, tartar emetic and sugar were treatment materials.

Red Scale:

Due to mild weather, development was unusually rapid, and infestations generally heavier where found. Most of the county is free of this pest. Treatment usually consists of the combined spray-fumigation treatment, oil and parathion or malathion, and HCN; some trees treated with malathion or parathion, either alone or in oil.

Yellow Scale: About same as in past years. Hore commonly found on oranges, possibly because lemons usually receive more oil sprays. Oil and malathion or parathion used, often combined with treatment for other pests.

Dictyospermum Scale: Two small infestations east of Santa Paula were found, and intensive eradication measures were applied by the cooperative pest control league involved.

Brown Rot of Citrus: Slightly larger acreage treated as a preventive measure.

Bordeaux and other forms of copper used in control.

AVOCADO

Brown Mite: Larger acreage and heavier infestations than in previous years.

Haterials applied when necessary were sulfur, Aramite, and

Ovotran. Treatment is avoided whenever possible to avoid build-up of other pests.

STUKLAW

Husk Fly: Now found in most walmut areas of the county, and treatment usually required. Parathion and malathion usual materials used.

Codling Moth: Most walnut plantings require one or more treatments to hold infestations to an acceptable level. DDT commonly used treatment.

Walnut Aphis: A common pest, treatment usually required. Systox, parathion, malathion, nicotine, and Trithion used.

European Red Hite: Infestations usually heavy unless treatment applied. Systox, Aramite, Ovotran, Trithion used.

FIELD CROPS AND VEGETABLES

The wide variety of field and vegetable crops now grown in the county with some crops maturing throughout the year, and with double-cropping becoming the cosmon practice, has complicated the necessary pest control practices. These complications may arise from carry-over of pests from one crop to another in some stage of development, or from the effects of constant pest control work and drifting insecticides on natural parasites and predators. The problem of excess residues, which may result from repeated applications made necessary by increased difficulty in control, or even at times from drifting insecticides, has become increasingly important and difficult.

Spider Mites: Extensive control necessary for two-spotted mites, using Systox, Aramite, Ovotran, sulfur, parathion, Kelthane.

Aphis: Serious problem on many vegetables, unless early treatment applied. Systox, Perthane, TEPP, malathion, parathion, Diazinon, Dibrom, endrin, nicotine sulfate, Phosdrin, Trithion

were used.

A continuing problem, both because of difficulty to control and Worms: excess residues if treatment is applied too close to harvest. Loopers, striped armyworm, beet armyworm, corn earworm main insects involved.

Widespread, but most infestations were lighter than usual. Lygus spp. DDT, toxaphene used in treatments.

HATERIALS USED IN PEST CONTROL

Pest control is a big business in Ventura County and is essential to the production of agricultural crops. To give some idea as to the types of materials and amounts used, we offer the following susmary of the materials reported by commercial mest control operators only. These figures do not include those materials used by people on their own property and applied with their own equipment.

3/11-01-0-040	AUREASE	4)1(OP	PEST	AROTNT 14Y GROUND	AKU'NT 'Y AIR	TOTAL AMC-INT
Aramite 34	1,310	Avoc., Berrics, Beans, Vog., Walnuts	Mices	12, 100 lbs.	38,900 lbs.	41,000 lbs.
Araiste 141	16,9118	Avoc., Apples, Gitrus, Walnuts	Mites	220, 264 lbs.		220, 264 lbs.
Aramite 2#/gal. E	12	Citrus	Miten	12 gal.		12 881.
Aldrin 2#/gal. E	83	Bareland	Wireworms	30 gal.	5 gal.	35 gal.
Amino Triazole	287	Various	Weeds	3,312 lbs.	72 lbs.	3,38h lbs.
B.H.C. 2%	243	Flower, Seed Grops	Aphis	6,825 lbs.	1,350 lbs.	8,175 lbs.
Calcium Cyanimid	91	Vege tables	Pink Rot	599 lbs.		599 lbs.
Captan 5%	195°	Berries, Flowers, Vegetables	Hildow	11,350 lbs.	12,550 lbs.	23,900 lbs.
Captan 50 W	26	Berries, Flowers, Vegetables	Mildew	32 lbs.	15 lbs.	17 lbs.
CDEC	ඩ	Vegetables	Weeds	1\$ gal.		lå gal.
Chlordane 10% W	יונג, ב	Bareland, Yards, Citrus	Wireworms, Ants, Seed Corn Maggots	ć, 1186 1bs.		6,486 lbs.
Chlordane 45 E	231	Bareland, Yards, Citrus	Wireworms, Ants, Seed Corn Margots	S gal.	87 gal.	92 gal.
Chlordane 5% Oranular	1,273	Citrus	Ants	l,,900 lbs.	72,850 lbs.	77,750 lbs.
Chlorobenzilate 25%	1,995	Citrus	Bud Mites	10,792 lbs.		10,792 lbs.
Chlorobenzilate 25 E	79	C1 trus	Bud Mites		• TuB TO	To Rep

BESTUSE	Carlo	Jo.:	4 - C	AN CONT. IN	Ar The Ay Air	COTAL AMOUNT
Corpor C, 6, 24	TO THE RESIDENCE AND ADDRESS OF THE PARTY OF	Yer., Floures	Mildow		16,700 lbs.	15,700 lbs.
Corper 10"	7, 469	Vepetables	Mildow	9'(0 lbs.	66, 490 lbs.	67, 930 lbs.
Compar 20 & 22%	1,283	Citrun, Decid., Vegetables	Brown Rot, Fungus	19, 702 lbs.	16,1 ^c 0 lbs.	48,842 lbs.
Copper Sulfate 214	5,222	C1 trus	Brown Tot	31,248 lbs.		31,258 lba.
Compar 40 & 43%	111,01	Catrus, Decid., Vog., Walnuts	Prown Rot, Mildaw, Milght	75,115 lbs.		75,115 lbs.
Gryolite	80B	Citrus, Walnuts	Thrips, Tortrix, Husk Fly	19, 483 lbs.		19,593 lbs.
Dalapon	Unknown	Various	Weeds	660 lbs.		660 lbs.
æ	1,507	Bareland	Nematode	50, 522 gnl.		50, 522 gal.
መንወ ሊጂ	776	Citrus, Veg.	Worms	1,070 lbs.	5,600 lbs.	6,670 158.
DM 4 & 5%	7,827	Veg., Berries, Flowers, Seed Crops	Worms	176,215 15s.	127,700 lbs.	303,915 lbs.
אסו דמת	31,517	Veg., Walnuts, Flowers, Seed Crops	Worms, Wireworms	544, 645 1bs.	575, 751 lbs.	1,120,396 lbs.
nor 25% E (2#/gal.)	24,673	Veg., Flowers	Lygus, Worms	4,697 gal.	15,937 gal.	20,634 gal.
ndt 40% W	12, Su	Bareland, Citrus, Veg., Walnuts, Flowers, Wheat	Scale, Worms, Wireworms, Wheat Sawfly, Lenf- rollers	143,864 lbs.	600 lbs.	. sdr 1191, thir
OFT 3#/RA1. E	126	Vegetables	Мотпа	35 gal.	198 gal.	233 gal.

3.1.1.2.1.59.d	A. YEARTH	JOY.	PESS	ALCOND. 23	ALLA ALLA ALLA ALLA ALLA ALLA ALLA ALL	TOTAL
A TANDAMENT OF THE PARTY OF THE		Veretables	Aphis	/ ral.	le gal.	18 gal.
Mastnon 25 W	Ž.	Vegetables	Aphia	121 169.	42 lbs.	173 lbs.
Diazinon 2%	110	Vopotables	Aphis	2, 400 lbs.	1,500 15s.	h,000 lbs.
Dibrom 8#/pal. E	ដី	Vopetables	Aphis, Mites, Worms		5 gal.	5 gal.
Dieldrin 1.5#/gal. E	1,194	Baroland, Ottrus	Seed Corn Maggots Thrips, Ants	163 gal.	378 gal.	בווץ בוול
Dieldrin 1.5%	7.1	Vegetables	Thrips, Ants	lioo lbs.	200 lbs.	600 lbs.
Dieldrin 50% W	16	Citrus, Yards	Thrips	36 lbs.		36 lbs.
Nuron 80%	Unknown	Bareland	Woods	2,063 lbs.		2,063 lbs.
W 202 III-NO	388	Citrus	Mites	li,176 lbs.		4,176 lbs.
Duraset 204 W	22	Vegetables	Fruit Sat	25 lbs.		25 lbs.
Dyrene 1.5%	017	Veg. (Exper.)	Blight	900 lbs.		900 lbs.
EDB 83%	6,103	Bareland	Nematode, Wire-worms	23, 528 gal.		23, 528 gal.
Endrin 1 & 1.25%	947 در	Vegetables	Worms	43,000 lbs.	. 2,250 lbs.	55,250 lbs.
Endrin 19.5% E (1.6#/gal.)	2,089	Vegetables	Worms	349 gal.	397 gal.	746 gal.
Gibberellic Acid	7	Vegetables	Greath Regulator	24 gal.		24 gal.
HCN	87,265 (trees)	Oltma	Scale Insects	35,266 lbm.		35,266 lbs.

	GE CO	40°E	Test	AND WE AY	AM M. 4V	TO TAL AMD/INT
E-CW 00: 10:00		And adjusted to the state of th			ુળ હવા•	20 gal.
Hertzchlor ?#/ral. E		Alfalfa	5170065		:	
Kannthina 19	1,088	Vog., Plowers	Mildew	th, ow the.	27,800 lbs.	12,750 103.
M 626 - world and a	.	Vegetables	Mildow	sé lbs.	15 105.	101 108.
Markenana en	<u>,</u>	Vergetables	Mitas	1, Im lbs.	1,750 lbs.	3,150 lbs.
Notthane L	73],	Vegetables	M1 tes	27, 140 lbs.	1,450 lbs.	28,700 lbs.
Alice and alice	1.463	C1 trus	Mitos	lı, 296 Lbs.		ly 296 155.
nettimine to. " " H A C - " H A C - "	1.015	Citrus	Mitos	1,568 gal.		1,568 gal.
Mencinal and a constant of the	615	Citrus	Black Scale	19,481 gal.		19,481 gal.
Lead Argentate (Basic)	. 82	Walnuts	Codling Moth	lizo lbs.		420 lbs.
Lime	10,618	Citrus, Decid., Walnuts	Safoner	116,347 lbs.		116,347 lbs.
P	7 <u>.</u>	Veg., Flowers	Aphis	1,150 lbs.	550 lbs.	1,700 lbs.
Lindane 20% E (1.6#/gal.)	216	Bareland	Aphis, Seed Corn Maggot	18 gal.	29 gal.	47 gale
Malathion 11% & 5%	1,785	Boans, Vog.	Aphta	43,960 lbs.	27,500 lbs.	71,460 163.
Malathion 25% W	8,04	Citrus	Mealybug, Scale	99,937 lbs.		99,937 lbs.
Malathion by/gal. E	97	Citrus, Veg.	Aphis, Worms		2lı gal.	2h gal.
Malathion 5#/Ral. E	361	Citrus, Walnuts Veg., Flowers	Aphis, Worms	66 gal.	lı gal.	70 gal.
Malathion 8#/gal. E	41,719	Citrue, Veg.	Aphis, Worms	703 gal.	63 gal.	766 gal.

H.I.OIJ.SIG	30.455 J.C	$\mathbf{d}(y_{i})$	Pest	AMOTNT AY	ALCONTO 14 ALC	TOTAL
Maneb 9%	9::6	Vergetables	Ellow	4,140 lbs.	6, 400 lbs.	9, 1, c 1bs.
Maneb 70%	21.6	Vegetables	Mildow	301 lbs.		361 lbs.
Manganase	12,162	Avoc., Citrus	Deficiency	33, 702 Mas.	ll7 lbs.	33,869 lbs.
Manganese Chelate	001	Walnuts	Deficiency	74 Ins.		75 lbs.
Manzate 5%	Otl	Vegetables	Mildow	1,600 lbs.		1,600 lbs.
Methoxone-Chlorax	Unknown	R.R. Right-of- Way	Weeds	20, 41,4 gal.		20, 545 gal.
Methoxychlor	Unknown	Buildings	Flies	8 lbs.		8 lbs.
Metacide 40% E	2, 484	Vagetables	Aphis, Worms	238 gal.	36lı gal.	602 gal.
Monuron 80%	Unknown	Bareland	Waeds	928 lbs.		928 lbs.
Nabam 19%	2,249	Vegetables	Blight	1,312 gal.	1,150 gal.	2, 462 gal.
Nicotine 1.8% (#5)	573	Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis	11,835 163.	9,350 lbs.	21,185 lbs.
Nicotine 3.6 (#10)	35	Veg., Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis		1,550 tbs.	1,550 lbs.
Micotine 40% (BL-40)	87	Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis	26 gal.		26 gals
Nitrate lil%	9, 534	Citrus (leaf spray)	Deficiency	277, 581 lbs.	13,520 lbs.	291,101,1bs.
Oil - Spray	13,095	Citrus	Mites, Soale	862,989 gal.		862,989 gal.
Oil - Diesel	Unkтонт	Various	Weeds	776 gal.	12,722 gal.	13,498 gal.
Oil - Rotenized	196	Citrus	Aphis, Scale	7,599 gal.		7,599 gal.

The contract of the contract o	The Control of the Co			AN O'ME OF LEAVING	Ar state of	TOTAL
131 Mend	Thknown	Mise.	Woods	less pal		1,62¢ ral.
(votran 404	1, 371.	Avor, Citrus, Ealnuts	Mitos	10,01h lbs.		10,011, 168.
Parathion 1%	6,970	Flowers, Walnuts, Vag., Seed Grops	Aphis, Mites, Worms	66, 2°0 lbs.	K7, OKO 1bb.	124,200 lbs.
Parathion 2%	20,144	Flowers, Walnuts, Veg., Seed Graps	Aphis, Mites, Worms	413, 1134 1bs.	167,210 lbs.	680, 645 lbs.
Parathion 24% E (2#/kal.)	3,983	Gitrus, Veg.	Aphis, Mites Worms	878 Rel.	498 gal.	1,476 gal.
Parathion 25% W	10,344	Vog., Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis, Scale, Husk Flies, Worms	94,119 1bs.		8h, 119 lbs.
Farathion h#/pal. B	2,867	Veg., Flowers	Aphis, Lyrus, Worms	320 gal.	231 gal.	551 gal.
Perthane 24	v ∘	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms		200 lbs.	200 lbs.
Perthane 10%	910,1	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms	18,860 lbs.	21,050 165.	39,910 lbs.
Perthane 2#/gal. E	824	Verotables	Aphis, Worms	106 gal.	32h Rel.	730 861.
Perthane LH/gal. E	235	Vegotables	Aphis, Worms	12i Kal.		124 gal.
Phosdrin 2#/gal. E	2,1164	Vegotablos	Aphis, Worms	281 Kal.	128 gal.	709 gal.
系,cadrin 1,5%	1,371	Vegatables	Aphie, Worms	30,869 lbs.	25,050 lbs.	55,919 lbs.
Polybor-Chlorate	Unknown	Various	Weeds	2,000 lbs.		2,000 108.
Rotanone 1%	55	Vogotables	Aphie		1,600 lbs.	1,600 lbs.

	į,	Q	E-C C C T T T	ANOTHE BY GROUND	EIV FIX	TOTAL AMOUNT
PESTICIDE	ACKEASE	TOUG	ironde	1.625 gal.		1,625 gal.
Oil - Weed	Unknown	MISC.		Ü		
Ovotran 50%	1,374	Avoc., Citrus, Walnuts	Mites	10,014 lbs.		10,014 lbs.
Parathion 1%	2,979	Flowers, Walnuts, Veg., Seed Grops	Aphis, Mites, Worms	66,250 lbs.	57,950 lbs.	124,200 lbs.
Parathion 2%	20,155	Flowers, Walnuts, Veg., Seed Crops	Aphis, Mites, Worms	513,435 lbs.	167,210 lbs.	680,645 lbs.
Parathion 25% \mathbb{E} (2#/gal.)	3,983	Citrus, Veg.	Aphis, Mites Worms	878 gal.	598 gal.	1,476 gal.
Parathion 25% W	10,344	Veg., Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis, Scale, Husk Flies, Worms	84,119 lbs.		84,119 lbs.
Parathion 4#/gal. E	2,867	Veg., Flowers	Aphis, Lygus, Worms	320 gal.	231 gal,	551 gal.
Perthane 2%	1	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms		200 lbs.	200 lbs.
Perthane 10%	1,016	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms	18,860 lbs.	21,050 lbs.	39,910 lbs.
Perthane 2#/gal, E	825	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms	406 gal.	324 gal.	730 gal.
Perthane L#/gal. E	235	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms	124 gal.		124 gal.
Phosdrin 2#/gal. E	2,465	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms	281 gal.	428 gal.	709 gal.
Fhosdrin 1.5%	1,371	Vegetables	Aphis, Worms	30,869 lbs.	25,050 lbs.	55,919 Ibs.
Polybor-Chlorate	Unknown	Various	Weeds	2,000 lbs.		2,000 lbs.
Rotenone 1%	22	Vegetables	Aphis		1,600 lbs.	1,600 lbs.

į

PESTICIDE	ACREAGE	CROP	PEST	AMOUNT BY GRO''ND	AMOTNT BY AIR	TOTAL AMOUNT
Rotenone 2,5% E	899	Citrus, Veg	Aphis	397 gal.	113 gal.	510 gal.
Rotenone 3, 4, 5%	6,464	Citrus	Scale	44,228 lbs.		44,228 lbs.
Sabadilla 5%	9	Citrus	Thrips	35 gal.	20 gal.	55 gal,
Sesone	0†7	Berries	Weeds	100 lbs.		100 lbs.
Sinox W	253	Peas	Weeds	2 gal.	198 gal.	200 gal.,
Sugar	009	Gitrus	Thrips	1,257 lbs.	680 lbs.	1,937 lbs.
Sulfur 10 & 15%	1,200	Berries, Veg.	Mildew	11,640 lbs.	40,000 lbs.	51,640 lbs.
Sulf ur 25 & 30%	882	Veg., Flowers	Mildew	10,600 lbs.	27,400 lbs.	38,000 lbs.
Sulfur 30+(Zinc 6.3, Copper 6.3)	3,844	Vegetables	Milder	5,750 lbs.	185,350 lbs.	191,100 lbs.
Sulfur 40 & 50%	12,202	Veg., Flowers, Seed Crops	Milder, Mites	86,340 lbs.	369,850 lbs.	456,190 lbs.
Sulfur 50 W	31	Vegetables	Mildew	11to Ibs.	1,050 lbs.	1,190 lbs.
Sulfur 75 to 85%	196	Veg., Citrus	Mites	7,250 lbs.	27,150 lbs.	34,400 lbs.
Sulfur 90 to 100%	132	Vegetables	Mildew		5,080 lbs.	5,080 lbs.
Systox (Demeton)	18,068	Beans, Citrus Veg., Flowers, Seed Grops, Walnuts	Aphis, Mites ts	3,072 gal.	I,790 gal.	4,862 gal.
Tartar Emetic	510	Gitrus	Thrips	601 Ibs.	435 lbs.	1,036 lbs.
Tedion 25 W	1,243	Gitrus (non- bearing)	Mites	5,353 Ibs.		5,353 lbs.

いっている	ACREAGE	CROP	PEST	AMOUNT BY GROUND	AMOUNT BY AIR	TO TAL AMOUNT
TEPP 1 & 2%	2,11,1	Veg., Citrus, Walnuts	Aphis	26,650 lbs.	64,050 lbs.	90,700 lbs.
TEPP 20% E	237	Alfalfa, Veg., Citrus, Flowers,	Aphis, Mites	29 gal.	39 gal.	68 gal.
		Seed Crops				
Terrachlor 75 W	39	Lettuce	Butt Rot	270 lbs.		270 lbs.
Toxaphene 10%	3,140	Veg., Flowers, Seed Grops	Lygus, Worms	41,450 Ibs.	75,920 lbs.	117,370 lbs.
Toxaphene 15%	20,600	Vegetables	Lygus	454,290 Ibs.	241,870 lbs.	.sql 091,969
Toxaphene 20%	734	Vegetables	Worms	14,300 Ibs.	12,650 lbs.	26,950 lbs.
Toxaphene 40% E	18,839	Vegetables	Worms	3,906 gal.	14,678 gal.	18,584 gal.
Toxaphene 60% E (6#/gal.)	091	Alfalfa, Beans, Vegetables	Worms	12 gal.	106 gal.	118 gal.
Toxaphene 8#/gal. E	1,017	Vegetables	Worms	11 gal.	195 gal.	506 gal.
Trithion 2 & 3%	179	Beans, Flowers, Vegetables	Mites, Worms	1,800 lbs.	4,750 Ibs.	6,550 Ibs.
Trithion L#/gal. E	10,001	Citrus, Walnuts	Mîtes	2,713 gal.	95 gal.	2,808 gal.
Trithion 25 W	2,816	Walnuts	Mites	555 lbs.		555 lbs.
Urea	7,754	Gitrus	Nitrogen Foliage Spray	272,469 lbs.	8,048 lbs.	280,517 lbs.

PESTICIDE	ACREAGE	CROP	PEST	AMOUNT BY GROUND	AMOUNT BY AIR	TOTAL
Zinc	30,601	Avoces Citrus	Deficiency	194,510 lbs.	3,151 lbs.	197,661 lbs.
Zinc Chelate	1,95	Walnuts	Deficiency	4,232 Ibse		4,232 Ibs.
Zinc Manganese Combination	21, 299	Avoc., Citrus	Deficiency	283,261 lbs.		283,261 lbs.
Zinc-Manganese- Phosphoric Acid	3,607	Gitrus	Deficiency	38,892 Ibs.	100 lbs.	38,992 Ibs.
Zineb 3.25 & 4%	1,196	Veg., Flowers	Mfldew	15,550 lbs.	27,440 lbs.	42,990 lbs.
Zineb 5 & 6%	6,5149	Veg., Flowers	Mildew	65,170 lbs.	193,940 lbs.	260,110 lbs.
Zineb 65% W	358	Vegetables	Mildew	618 lbs.	288 Ibs.	,906 Ibs.
2,4-D; 2,4,5-T	7,770	Grain, Brush, Bareland	Weeds	536 gal.	788 gal.	1,324 gal.
2,4-D H.V.	3,330	Gitrus	Tree Conditioner	82 gal.		82 gal.

PEST CONTROL SUPERVISION

The Agricultural Code requires that every person engaged in the business of pest control shall first qualify for and obtain a pest control operators license from the State Department of Agriculture. In addition, he is required to register with the Commissioner of any county in which he operates. The Commissioner, in turn, makes certain that each registrant has suitable equipment, properly maintained, that it is operated by competent and qualified men, that all State and county regulations are complied with, and that all work is properly performed. During 1958, 33 pest control operators were registered to engage in pest control operations in Ventura County.

Section 1080 of the Agricultural Code requires that all persons using injurious pest control materials, defined by law, first obtain from the Commissioner a permit for such use. The permit to use must be obtained before the materials may be purchased from a dealer. During 1958, there were 194 such permits issued on a seasonal basis.

A similar permit from the Comissioner is required for the use of injurious herbicides, such as 2,4-D, and must be obtained before the material may be purchased. Permits for small scale operations, such as weed control in orchards, etc., are issued on an annual basis. Permits for large scale operations, such as weed control in grain, other large fields and brush control are issued on a seasonal basis from November 1st to February 15th. For the rest of the year, they are only issued for each separate job. This is done in order to reduce the chances of possible damage from drift. During 1958, 286 seasonal and 43 individual permits were issued.

Number of hours spent on pest control enforcement 1,948

WEED CONTROL

Late warm spring rains were conducive to a rather heavy weed growth in all parts of the county. Consequently several new infestations of secondary noxious weeds were found on State and county highways. Primarily these pests were Yellow Star Thistle, Johnson Grass and Puncture Vine. Surveys were conducted in all parts of the county to determine the presence of new infestations and all infestations were treated when found.

A concentrated effort was made to contain Medusa-head Grass growing along Highway #399 and immediately adjacent to it. As this range pest has been found only in the northern part of the county, all personnel have been instructed to be constantly on the lookout for it.

Following is a table of the amount of materials used in 1958:

Amate		. 70 gal	· fc	Polybor-Chlora	te .	h .	٠	÷ •			lbs.
Amino Triazole		. 1,103 gal	•	2,4-D A	4	• •	•	6. 0	•	2,580 50	gal.
Dalapon Televar				Weed Oil							gal.
LeTeAgr. * * *	Weed	Oil & Conta		4,820 gal.							

Number of man hours spent on weed control in 1958 1,631

RODENT CONTROL

SQUIRRELS: As all the populated area of Ventura County is designated as

Bubonic Plague area, ground squirrels were given special attention. For
reasons unknown, a very irregular breeding season occurred that found
young squirrels appearing from February through to May. Consequently, a
great number of "call backs" had to be made to control this pest.

Methyl Bromide fumigation was used early in the spring, and when dry weather arrived vigorous poisoning campaigns were instigated. Secondary poisons were used in the rangelands and other outlying areas. Warfarin in bait pipes and strychnine baits were used in populated areas and near residences.

GOPHERS: Citrus and avocado growers were again menaced by the Pocket Gopher and in many instances suffered severe losses.

Educational measures as to control methods, to those interested, were conducted by staff members, and poison materials were sold at cost to growers.

- RED FOX SQUIRRELS: A number of calls were answered pertaining to this pest and ranchers were advised as to shooting or trapping methods. This rodent is now widespread throughout the county and some research was done on methods of applying poison. However, much is to be learned yet.
- RATS: This rodent is not only important due to its nuisance, it also is capable of carrying diseases transmissible to man. Damage has also occurred to stored foods, avocado and citrus trees. Demonstrations were given as to the best methods for controlling this pest. Warfarin baits were furnished by the department with good results.
- FIELD MICE: Several cases of damage to young citrus trees were reported as the result of this rodents activities. Most serious damage occurred where native foliage afforded cover for mice. Poisoned baits were furnished at cost to interested growers.
- RABBITS: Many calls were answered by staff members pertaining to rabbit damage to beans, flowers, cucurbits and other vegetables. If proper pre-baiting was carried out prior to placing poison baits, a good degree of control was obtained. In some cases ranchers built rabbit-proof fences to exclude these pests.
- BIRDS: Damage to seed crops, growing vegetables and loss of grain feed was again experienced by ranchers due to birds. Linnets, crowned sparrows, English sparrows, horned larks and blackbirds were the predominant species causing damage.

Again where bird damage was anticipated and proper pre-baiting was carried out before placing poisoned baits good control was obtained.

Following is a summary of the plague control program for 1958:

	of acres treated in plague area		٠.	ě	51		430,922
No.	of acres treated in plague and of pounds of strychnine-treated grain				4	٠	1,179
							5,804
							3,994
							4,094
No.	of cases of methyl bromide	*		*	*		96
	of hours spent on plague control						5, 485

PREDATORY ANIMAL CONTROL

Ventura County is one of the many counties of the State that has been designated as a rabies quarantine area. Rabies have been known to infect small wild animals, especially skunks. To assist in the rabies control, an agreement was entered into with the Bureau of Fish and Wildlife, United agreement of the Interior, to trap these small animals, as well as predators.

Members of the Commissioner's staff have assisted in this program during certain times of the year, as well as answering many calls relative to skunk infestations.

Following is a tabulation of the results of this joint program:

ANI	MA	L							NU	MBER
Skunks .	•	*	Ð	•	•	6 :	•	•		575 569
Opossum	•		•	*	\$	*	•	•		294
Fox .	*	•	*	Φ	•	•	٠	•		195
Bob cats	9			3		•	*	•		129
Coyotes	•	Ф		•	•	*	4	æ		91
Raccoons	P	*	-		4	*	*	ф		Ĺī.
Badgers	*	•	٠	. •	•	ø	*	*		1
Mountain	1.	10	n	. •	•	. +		•		i
Ring-tai	1	ca	t	•	*	٠	•	. •		مله

Total predatory animals killed during 1958: 1,896

FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 1958 VENTURA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Salaries & Wages

Commissioner			
Deputy Commissioners Inspectors and Office Help	\$133,803.44		
Extra Help	17,108.51	\$150,911.95	
Maintenance and Operation		32,373.38	
Capital Outlay		1,087.69	\$184,373.02
Revenue Certification Vacuum Fumigation	\$ 25,299.31 7,574.18		
Miscellaneous Sales Contract Service	956,10 1,108,31		\$ 34,937.90
Classification of Estimated Expe	nditures by Fu	metions:	
Plant Quarantine (Interstat Plant Quarantine (Intrastat	ie) ie)	\$ 10,483.59 20,833.15	

Plant Quarantine (Interstate)	帝 エロッグロフォング
Plant Quarantine (Intrastate)	20,833.15
Standardization	26, 249, 70
Standardization	14,723,78
Field and Orchard Inspection	
Nursery Inspection	5, 534, 92
Seed Inspection	3,316,43
geed Tuzbec arout	6,891,77
Rodent Control (County expense)	
Plague Suppression (County expense)	17,482,42
Weed Control (County expense)	8,885.83
MGGG OOTTOT (courted carbonne)	6,074,80
Apiary Inspection	5,006.91
Crop Statistics	
Other Items*	57,802.03
A OTTOT - M A CHIM -	

Capital Outlay

\$183,285.33

*Functions Included in "Other Items" are:

General Pest Surveys	\$ 17,014.83
Vacuum Fumigation	11,067.13
Entomology	1,353.94
Pest Control	6, 521, 50
Fair	5, 568, 55
Miscellaneous	16, 276,08

FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 1958 VENTURA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Salaries	•	TT	
CALAMIAN	<i>y</i> .	141 7 77 72 72	
ON INCLES	CV:	MUNICO	

Commissioner Deputy Commissioners Inspectors and Office Help	\$133,803.44		
Extra Help	17,108.51	\$150,911.95	
Maintenance and Operation		32,373.38	
Capital Outlay		1,087.69	\$184,373.02
Revenue Certification Vacuum Fumigation Miscellaneous Sales Contract Service	\$ 25,299.31 7,574.18 956.10 1,108.31		\$ 34,937.90

Classification of Estimated Expenditures by Functions:

Plant Quarantine (Interstate) Plant Quarantine (Intrastate) Standardization Field and Orchard Inspection Nursery Inspection Seed Inspection Rodent Control (County expense) Plague Suppression (County expense) Weed Control (County expense)	\$ 10, 483.59 20, 833.15 26, 249.70 14, 723.78 5, 534.92 3, 316.43 6, 891.77 17, 482.42 8, 885.83
Apiary Inspection Crop Statistics Other Items*	6,074.80 5,006.91 57,802.03 \$183,285.33
Capital Outlay	1,087.69

*Functions Included in "Other Items" are:

General Pest Surveys	\$ 17,014.83
Vacuum Fumigation	11,067.13
Entomology	1,353.94
Pest Control	6,521.50
Fair	5, 568, 55
Miscellaneous	16, 276,08

VENTURA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Agricultural Building Santa Barbara and Eighth Streets Santa Paula, California

ANNUAL CROP PRODUCTION AND ACREAGE REPORT

COUNTY OF VENTURA

1958

Pursuant to Section 65.5 of the Agricultural Code, we submit the crop production, crop value and acreage report for the calendar year of 1958.

This report is based only on the F.O.B. values of our agricultural production and in no way does it indicate the net returns of growers. All costs of soil preparation, seeding or planting, cultural costs, pest control costs, harvesting and packaging are included in the F.O.B. values.

With the exception of celery and Valencia oranges, returns on the package basis was lower than in some previous years. Increased production resulted in a higher overall total. The increase was spread over more acreage and more growers. Higher operating costs ate into the profits. Bearing lemon acreage was increased by some 1,000 acres, which accounted for a greater production in this crop. Valencia oranges, while they returned a slightly higher price than in 1957, showed a decrease in production. Celery, due to the freeze in the east, showed normal production with higher prices. Vegetable acreage was increased in the county by some 3,000 acres. This was due to double-cropping and the planting of vegetables in young citrus groves.

We continue to lose valuable ground formerly devoted to agriculture to subdivisions, schools, highways and industry.

We are indebted to many individuals, firms, companies and corporations for their assistance in compiling this report. We hereby acknowledge their assistance and express our thanks for their fine cooperation.

C. J. BARRETT

AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER

CJB:ng

TRENDS IN AGRICULTURE IN VENTURA COUNTY

In following the trend in agricultural crops over a ten year period, it is interesting to note the specific changes involved. Some of the increased and decreased crops are due to the fluctuating costs of production as compared with the returns and higher taxes on an acreage basis.

We submit a comparison of the change in crop importance in the year of 1918 and the year of 1958. The table lists the order of the crops for the ten year average on a monetary basis of \$1,000,000 or more as of 1958.

CROP	1958 VALUE	BEARING ACREAGE	1948 VALUE	BEARING ACREAGE
Lemons	\$29,446,851.52	21,670.0	\$18,408,680.20	17,620.0
Valencia (Oranges)	20,422,765,25	15,986.2	14,106,521.89	16,294.6
Celery	6, 21,11, 818, 56	1,739.0	138,868.25	69.0
Eggs	5,981 , 201 . 52		151,369.10	
Tomatoes	5,351,240,70	8,003.0	390,303,65	1,450.0
Beans, Dry	3,739,255,30	19,741.0	12,164,360.80	37,886.0
Milk	3,170,804.10		2,827,540.32	
Cattle	3,039,606.00		3,117,780.00	
Beans, Green	3,257,115,21	10,685.0	1,689,400.00	5, 153.0
Lettuce	1,650,850,00	3,049.0	477,113.70	659.5
Navel (Oranges)	1,333,992.41	1,701.9	1,413,049.54	1,611.1
Peppers	1,230,460.17	2,254.0	580,034.98	1,091.0
Avocados	1,228,986.00	1,765.6	166,348.23	755*71
Nursery Stoc	k 1,192,415.00		581,920.38	
Turkeys	1,170,400.00		1,309,406,00	
Cabbage	1,163,717.29	1,757.0	66,250,90	69.0
Cut Flowers	1,090,984,51	828 _* 0	134,851,00	135.0

ACREAGE OF AGRICULTURAL CROPS

The following are the acres devoted to major agricultural crops. The non-bearing acres are those on which the trees or vines are 5 years of age or under.

GALTIE GOLCO are	BEARING ACRES	NON-BEARING ACRES	TOTAL ACRES
CROP	574 ₊ 0	42.5	616.5
Apricots	88.7		88.7
Almonds	58,1		58.1
Apples		716.3	2,481.9
Avocados	1,765.6	(40*)	5.9
Berries, Bush	5.9		
Cherimoyas	,3		•3
Citron	2,2		2.2
Grapefruit	348.7	717125	392.9
Grapes	109.4		109,4
Lemons	21,670.0	5,311.2	26,981.2
Olives	13.7		13.7
Oranges, Navel	1,701.9	176.7	1,878.6
Oranges, Valence	ia 15,986.2	333.7	16,319.9
Pears	11.2		11.2
Peaches	54.9		54.9
Tangerines	12.9		12,9
Walnuts	12,386,5	1.80+3	12,566.8
Hay & Grain	14,590.0		14,590.0
Beans, Dry	19,741.0		19,741.0
	34,886.0		34,886.0
Vegetables	2,343.0		2,343.0
Sugar Beets	830.0		830,0
Seed			828,0
Cut Flowers	828.0	6.001.0	134,813.1
TOTALS	128,008,2	6,804.9	مده ازمدن و41رمد

VENTURA COUNTY CROP REPORT 1958 Compiled by VENTURA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE C. J. BARRETT, AGRICULTURAL COMMISSIONER

	FRUITS AND	NUTS		Bearing
Product	Production	<u>Unit</u>	F.O.B. Price	Acreage
Apricots Dried Fresh	34,00 206,00	Tons Tons	\$ 25,840.00 24,720.00 50,560.00	574.0
Avocados	666,986	Flats, 13#	1,228,986.00	1,765.6
Citrus: Lemons Packed Juice	10,172,459 131,903.78	Cart. Tons	24, 593, 291.63 4, 853, 559.89 29, 446, 851.52	21,670.0
Oranges, Valencia Packed Juice	lı, 859, 366 52, 891. 3lı	Cart. Tons	16,673,036.77 3,749,728.48 20,422,765.25	15,986.2
Oranges, Navel Packed Juice	393,651 953.57	Cart. Tons	1,323,984.86 10,007.55 1,333,992.41	1,701.9
Grapefruit Packed Juice	211, 252 1, 087, 34	Cart. Tons	487,001.72 30,016.50 517,018.22	3/18+2
Tangerines	2,654	Lugs, 35#	15,127.80	12.9
Misc. Fruits Apples Grapes Pears Peaches Bush Berries	18,000 87 1,500 3,900 8,50	Boxes, 40# Tons Lugs, 32# Lugs, 32# Tons	36,000.00 5,220.00 1,875.00 4,627.85 3,567.94 51,290.79	58.1 109.4 11.2 54.9 5.9
Strawberries Strawberries	394, 271 1, 188, 27	Flats, 12# Tons	689,974.25 269,379.92 959,354.17	310.0
Walnuts	7,867,00	Tons	2,821,520,00	12,386.5
FRUITS AND NUI	S TOTAL	* * * * *	\$56,847,466.16	

VEGETABLE CROPS				
Product	Production	<u>Unit</u>	F.O.B. Price	Bearing Acreage
Beans, Green Processed String	22, 448.78 1, 345.79	Tons Tons	\$3,257,115.21 188,602.66	10,685 125
Broccoli Processed Fresh	2,489.78 20,236	Tons Crts. 32#	450,920.77 80,412.17	1,266 169
Cabbage Red Green Other Carrots Cauliflower Celery Chard Corn, Sweet Cucumbers Lettuce	39,770 617,227 99,31 20,739,92 86,022 1,725,088 158,4 21,600 300,800	Crts. 82# Crts. 82# Tons Tons Crts. 42# Crts. Tons Dzns. Lugs 35#	65, 228.80 1,096, 192.96 2, 295.53 941, 142.67 107, 527.50 6, 244, 818.56 18, 216.00 9, 720.00 270, 720.00	97 1,649 11 1,466 354 1,739 14 29 376
Head Butter Bronze Romaine Onions, Green Leek Parsley Peas, Processed	1,205,000 35,590 3,751 189,720 108 359 1,803 1,316,54	Cart. Cart. Crts. Crts. Tons Tons Tons Tons	1,650,850.00 39,049.00 5,626.50 208,692.00 6,480.00 17,957.00 80,135.00 110,286.67	3,049 106 12 1,054 8 18 90 1,059
Peppers Bell Bell, Processed Chili, Green Chili, Dry Pimiento	59,630 3,627 2,693.03 1,415.17 4,978.37	Crts. 40# Tons Tons Tons Tons	146,098,73 168,392,00 167,375,00 425,000,00 323,594,44	397 361 902 594
Spinach Processed Fresh	4,662.54 43,527.00	Tons Crts.	121, 361, 53 55, 537, 80	903 11 ₁ 0
Squash Winter Summer Tomatoes	1,800,00 2,346	Tons Lugs, 25#	46, 500, 00 3, 527, 00	180 7 8,003
Canning Market Market Loose Turnip Greens	107,819.79 451,285 361,030 38,600.00 246.64	Tons Flats Lugs, 35# Tons Tons	2,588,768.20 676,927.50 541,545.00 1,544,000.00 6,740.59	23

VEGETABLE CROPS TOTAL . .

\$21,667,356.79

FIELD CROPS Bearing							
Product	Production	Unit	F.O.B. Value	Acreage			
Beans Dry Limas Blackeyes Seed Beans	317,000 750 35,999	Bags 100# Bags 100# Bags 100#	\$3,328,500.00 5,880.00 404,875.30 3,739,255.30	18,110 65 1,566			
Grain Wheat Barley	1,083 126,000	Bags 100# Bags 100#	3,465,60 264,600,00 268,065,60	90 9,000			
Hay Alfalfa, Green Barley Oats	22,800,00 2,040,00 2,600,00	Tons Tons Tons	114,000,00 51,000,00 72,800,00 237,800,00	860 2,040 2,600			
Permanent Pasture				512			
Sugar Beets Government Paymen	48,880,40 at	Tons	476, 583.90 104, 604.06 581, 187.96	2,343			
Seed Vegetables Flowers	153,813 15,937.37	Lbs.	704, 781.00 54, 556.93 759, 337.93	708 122			
FIELD CROPS TOTAL							
NURSERY STOCK							
Avocados Citrus Walnut Ornamentals Vegetable Plants Tomato Plants Avocado Seed	22,000 221,945 32,000 77,200 206,000 64,800,000	Trees Trees Trees Plants Flats Plants Seeds	\$ 45,000.00 443,890.00 36,800.00 85,125.00 123,600.00 448,000.00	179			
NURSERY STOCK TOTAL			\$1,192,415.00				
Cut Flowers	2,430,225	Dzns.	\$1,090,984.51	828			
APIARY PRODUCTS							
Honey Wax	976 _* 88 61 _* 30	Tons Tons	214,813,60 5,772,20				
APIARY PRODUCTS TOTAL							

LIVESTOCK

Product	Production	<u>a</u>	Unit	F.O.B. Value
Hogs Cattle Rabbits	9,270 18,763 75,000		Head Head Lbs,	\$ 333,600.00 3,039,606.00 19,500.00
LIVESTOCK TOTAL				\$ 3,392,706.00
		POULTRY		
Squabs Turkeys Chicken, Meat Eggs, Chicken	32,000 266,000 1,368,243 15,740,004		Birds Birds Lbs. Dzns.	\$ 32,000.00 1,170,400.00 314,695.89 5,981,201.52
POULTRY TOTAL .				\$ 7,498,297.41
	<u>D</u>	AIRY PRODU	CTS	
Number of Dairies Number of Cows Callons of Milk	5,223 6,802,870			
Estimated Revenue				\$ 3,165,404.10
Goet Milk, Estimated Revenue				5,400.00
DAIRY PRODUCTS				\$ 3,170,804.10
GRAND TOTAL				\$ 100,666,262.56